J. Inst. Math. Jussieu (2025), 1–100 doi:10.1017/S147474802500012X

$\epsilon\text{-}\mathrm{ISOMORPHISMS}$ FOR RANK ONE $(\varphi,\Gamma)\text{-}\mathrm{MODULES}$ OVER LUBIN-TATE ROBBA RINGS

MILAN MALCIC, RUSTAM STEINGART, OTMAR VENJAKOB^D AND MAX WITZELSPERGER

Institute for Mathematics, Universität Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany (venjakob@mathi.uni-heidelberg.de)

(Received 26 April 2024; revised 12 March 2025; accepted 13 March 2025)

Abstract Inspired by Nakamura's work [36] on ϵ -isomorphisms for (φ, Γ) -modules over (relative) Robba rings with respect to the cyclotomic theory, we formulate an analogous conjecture for *L*-analytic Lubin-Tate (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over (relative) Robba rings for any finite extension *L* of \mathbb{Q}_p . In contrast to Kato's and Nakamura's setting, our conjecture involves *L*-analytic cohomology instead of continuous cohomology within the generalized Herr complex. Similarly, we restrict to the identity components of D_{cris} and D_{dR} , respectively. For rank one modules of the above type or slightly more generally for trianguline ones, we construct ϵ -isomorphisms for their Lubin-Tate deformations satisfying the desired interpolation property.

Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	Notation	6
3	(φ_L,Γ_L) -Modules over the Robba ring	9
	3.1. Definition of the Robba ring \mathcal{R}	9
	3.2. Frobenius and Γ_L -action on \mathcal{R}	10
	3.3. (φ_L, Γ_L) -Modules	11
	3.4. Rank one modules and characters	13
	3.5. The modules $\mathbf{D}_{dif}^{(+)}(M)$	14

Keywords: p-adic Hodge theory; Lubin-Tate formal groups; ϵ -isomorphisms; (φ , Γ)-modules

2020 Mathematics subject classification: Primary 11F80 Secondary 11F85; 11S25

© The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.

2	M. Malcic et al.	
4	(Analytic) Cohomology groups4.1. Finiteness of analytic Cohomology4.2. Perfectness of analytic Iwasawa cohomology and the	20 24
	Lubin-Tate deformation	25
	4.3. Replacing Local Tate duality	29
	4.4. Cohomological computations in the character case	34
5	Bloch–Kato exponential for analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules	39
	5.1. D_{dR} and D_{cris} for analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules	39
	5.2. exp for analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules	40
	5.3. Derivatives of measures	48
	5.4. The dual exponential map \exp^*	49
6	ϵ -constants	56
7	Epsilon-isomorphisms - the statement of the conjecture	59
	7.1. Determinant functor	59
	7.2. Fundamental lines	60
	7.3. Statement	62
	7.4. The de Rham case	63
8	Epsilon-isomorphisms for (Lubin-Tate deformations of) rank one	
	modules	71
	8.1. Property (v)	75
	8.2. Property (1)	70 76
	8.3. Property (III)	70
	8.4. Descent	((77
	$\mathbf{S.5.} \text{vertification of the conditions } (1V), (VI).$	"
A	ppendix A Density Argument	94
R	References	

1. Introduction

In [36] Nakamura generalized Kato's *p*-adic local ϵ -conjecture [27, 23] to the framework of (φ, Γ) -modules over the Robba ring (over \mathbb{Q}_p -affinoid algebras) and proved the essential parts of it for rigid analytic families of trianguline (φ, Γ) -modules. The technical foundations for this had been laid by the work of Kedlaya, Pottharst and Xiao [28] who had established the fundamental theorems concerning their cohomology (finiteness, base change property, Tate duality, Euler-Poincaré formula) and Nakamura's work [35], in which he generalized the theory of Bloch-Kato exponential maps and Perrin-Riou's exponential maps in that framework.

Recently there has been much progress concerning (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over Lubin-Tate extensions [21, 30, 6, 22, 45, 46]. In particular, the results by Steingart [50, 51] regarding such (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over families (finiteness, base change property, Euler-Poincaré formula, perfectness of Iwasawa cohomology) make it possible to study a version of Nakamura's approach for *L*-analytic trianguline modules.

Let $L \subseteq \mathbb{C}_p$ be a finite extension of \mathbb{Q}_p and L_∞ a Lubin-Tate extension of L with Galois group $\Gamma_L = \operatorname{Gal}(L_{\infty}/L)$ corresponding to a uniformiser π_L of the ring of integers o_L of L. A continuous representation of G_L on a finite dimensional L-vector space V is called L-analytic, if the semi-linear representation $\mathbb{C}_p \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} V \cong \prod_{\sigma \colon L \to \mathbb{C}_p} \mathbb{C}_p \otimes_{L,\sigma} V$ is trivial at the components where $\sigma \neq id$. By a theorem of Berger the category of L-analytic representations is equivalent to the category of étale L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L)-modules over the Robba ring \mathcal{R}_L (cf. [5]). Analyticity means here, that the action of the Lie group Γ_L is differentiable and the action of $\operatorname{Lie}(\Gamma_L)$ is (not only $\mathbb{Q}_{p^{-}}$, but even) L-bilinear. For analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules one can define analytic cohomology (see Section 4 for a precise definition). Finiteness of analytic cohomology allows us to attach to a family M of analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over A a graded invertible line bundle $\Delta_A(M)$ over A which is essentially the determinant of the analytic cohomology of M. Note that, for an L-analytic étale (φ_L, Γ_L)-module attached to some L-analytic Galois representation V of G_L with coefficients in L, these analytic cohomology groups in general do not coincide with the Galois cohomology groups $H^i(L,V)$ of V for i > 0. Nonetheless they behave similarly to Galois cohomology and allow us to study certain invariants of V "at the identity component". If M is the (φ_L, Γ_L) -module attached to an L-analytic de Rham representation V, then one can also attach an ε -constant to the "identity component" of $D_{pst}(V)$, i.e., the G_L -smooth vectors in $\mathbf{B}_{st} \otimes_{L_0} V$ (which injects into the full $\mathbf{B}_{st} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} V$). This can be generalised to the non-étale case as well (see Section 7.4 for details). The content of the analytic variant of the ε -conjecture is a trivialisation of $\Delta_A(M)$ which interpolates these ε -constants at the de Rham points, i.e., the points $x \in Sp(A)$ where the specialisation M_x is de Rham.

We formulate the following conjecture in a more general setting (and indicate in Remark 7.7 (ii) how to formulate a version of this conjecture for *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L)modules over the character variety \mathfrak{X}_{o_L} in the sense of Schneider-Teitelbaum).

Conjecture (See Conjecture 7.6). Choose a compatible system $u = (u_n)$ of $[\pi_L^n]$ -torsion points of the Lubin-Tate group and a generator t'_0 of the Tate module of its Cartier dual. Let K be a complete field extension of L containing L^{ab} , and A an affinoid algebra over K. For each L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_A satisfying condition (63) there exists a unique trivialisation

$$\varepsilon_{A,u}(M): \mathbf{1}_A \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_A(M)$$

satisfying the following axioms:

M. Malcic et al.

(i) For any affinoid algebra B over A we have

$$\varepsilon_{A,u}(M) \otimes_A \operatorname{id}_B = \varepsilon_{B,u}(M \otimes_A B)$$

under the canonical isomorphism $\Delta_A(M) \otimes_A B \cong \Delta_B(M \hat{\otimes}_A B)$.

- (ii) $\varepsilon_{A,u}$ is multiplicative in short exact sequences.
- (iii) For any $a \in o_L^{\times}$ we have

$$\varepsilon_{A,a\cdot u}(M) = \delta_{\det M}(a)\varepsilon_{A,u}.$$

(iv) $\varepsilon_{A,u}(M)$ is compatible with duality in the sense that for the dual module \tilde{M} (see section 4.3) we have

$$\varepsilon_{A,u}(\tilde{M})^* \otimes h(\chi^{r_M}) = (-1)^{\dim_K H^0(M)} \Omega_{t'_0}^{-r_M} \varepsilon_{A,-u}(M)$$

under the natural isomorphisms $\mathbf{1}_A \cong \mathbf{1}_A \otimes \mathbf{1}_A$ and $\Delta(M) \cong \Delta(\tilde{M})^* \otimes (A(r_M), 0)$, where $h(\chi^{r_M}) \colon A(r_M) \to A$ maps $e_{\chi^{r_M}}$ to 1 and r_M denotes the rank of M over \mathcal{R}_K .

- (v) For $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$, $\pi_L = p$ and $u = (\zeta_{p^n} 1)_n$ the trivialisation coincides with that of Nakamura, in the sense of Proposition 8.7.
- (vi) Let F/L be a finite subextension of K, M_0 be a de Rham (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F and $M = K \hat{\otimes}_F M_0$. Then

$$\varepsilon_{K,u}(M) = \varepsilon_{F,u}^{dR}(M_0),$$

where the isomorphism $\varepsilon_{F,u}^{dR}(M_0) : \mathbf{1}_K \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_K(M)$ is called the de Rham ε isomorphism which is defined in (65) unconditionally using a generalized Bloch– Kato exponential and dual exponential map as well as the ε -constant associated to M_0 in section 7.4.

While in the cyclotomic setting the ϵ -constants depend on the choice of a norm compatible system of *p*-power roots of unity, in the Lubin-Tate setting this is replaced by a compatible system of π_L -power torsion points of the Lubin-Tate formal group, see Remarks 6.1, 6.3 for a comparison of both. We also fix a generator t'_0 of the Tate module of the Cartier dual of the Lubin Tate group which determines a certain period $\Omega_{t'_0} \in \mathbb{C}_p$ (cf. [43]). We prove parts of this conjecture for *L*-analytic trianguline (φ_L, Γ_L)-modules. More precisely, we construct the ε -isomorphism for the Lubin-Tate deformation of a rank one, de Rham *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L)-module *M* over some finite extension *F* of *L*

$$\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L),u}(\mathbf{Dfm}(K\hat{\otimes}_F M)): \mathbf{1}_{D(\Gamma_L)} \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(K\hat{\otimes}_F M)),$$

see Theorem 8.6. This lives over the rigid analytic character variety \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} over L. The \mathbb{C}_p -points of this variety correspond to locally L-analytic characters $\Gamma_L \to \mathbb{C}_p^{\times}$. We refer to subsection 4.2 for the precise definition of the Lubin-Tate deformation $\mathbf{Dfm}(N)$ of a (φ_L,Γ_L) -module N over \mathcal{R}_K . Heuristically one can think of it as the base changed (φ_L,Γ_L) -module $D(\Gamma_L,K)\hat{\otimes}_K N$ over the relative Robba ring $D(\Gamma_L,K)\hat{\otimes}_K \mathcal{R}_K$. But due to the complicated behaviour of completed tensor products over LF-spaces which are not

Fréchet, it requires a more technical treatment. The correct point of view, which is used for the cyclotomic setting in earlier articles of Pottharst (but apparently neither consequently pursued nor carefully explained in [28, Def. 4.4.7, Thm. 4.4.8] unfortunately), consists of viewing this deformation as a sheaf of (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} , which is not affinoid and hence does not strictly speaking fit into the above Conjecture. Instead, the isomorphism $\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L),u}$ is a trivialisation of a line bundle over \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} which restricts to an isomorphism of the conjectured type on each affinoid subdomain.

Philosophically, the L-analytic theory over Lubin-Tate extensions is one-dimensional and thus very similar to the cyclotomic case in the sense that Γ_L is - although $[L:\mathbb{Q}_p]$ -dimensional over \mathbb{Q}_p - one-dimensional as p-adic Lie group over L. Nevertheless, technically we have had to overcome serious difficulties. We are going to describe these differences compared to Nakamura's work in the following.

In the cyclotomic setting, Herr-complexes are formed with respect to the two operators φ and $\gamma - 1$ for a topological generator γ of the torsion-free part of Γ ; moreover, one can directly go over to the complex consisting of the fixed part under the torsion subgroup Δ of Γ . In the Lubin-Tate setting (with $L \neq \mathbb{Q}$) there is no intrinsic counterpart of γ as one needs at least $[L:\mathbb{Q}_p]$ elements to generate the (torsion-free part of) Γ_L topologically. So instead we make use of Fourier theory and the Lubin-Tate isomorphism à la Schneider and Teitelbaum [43]

$$D(\Gamma_n, K) \cong \mathcal{O}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_n}) \cong \mathcal{O}(\mathbf{B})$$

over a huge field extension K of L, over which the character variety \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_n} for the subgroup of *n*-th higher units $\Gamma_n \cong o_L$ of Γ_L can be identified with the open unit disk **B** for *n* sufficiently big. Via this isomorphism we can now choose $\mathfrak{Z}_n \in D(\Gamma_n, K)$ corresponding to the choice of a coordinate of **B**. The generalized Herr-complex in the Lubin-Tate setting can thus be formed using the two operators φ_L and \mathfrak{Z}_n . Unfortunately, in contrast to $\Delta \subseteq \Gamma_{\mathbb{Q}_p}$, the remaining quotient Γ_L/Γ_n in general cannot be identified with a subgroup of Γ_L , whence we cannot take Γ_L/Γ_n -invariants as before, but have to circumvent this problem.

An important step for our approach consists of establishing the analogue of local Tate duality for analytic cohomology, see subsection 4.3. In contrast to [36] we find an intrinsic way to normalize our trace map without any comparison to Galois cohomology (which is not available anyway as we indicated); nevertheless for $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$ our choice coincides with that of Nakamura (for an appropriate choice of period Ω).

Another price we have to pay is the fact that even the minimal choice for K is no longer spherically complete, which means that the functional analysis requires some additional care. For the explicit descent calculation Lemma 8.16 we make use of the explicit reciprocity law from [45].

Contrary to the cyclotomic case, it seems difficult to establish integral results in the analytic case. On the one hand the "dualizing character" χ used to establish Tate duality has Frobenius action given by $\frac{\pi_L}{q}$ and hence does not make sense integrally (unless $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$), on the other hand the period Ω is not a unit (unless $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$). The *L*-analytic distribution algebra $D(\Gamma_L, L)$ contains the ring $\Lambda_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}$ of power-bounded functions on the

character variety. It is not known whether $\Lambda_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}} = o_L[\![\Gamma_L]\!]$. Paradoxically, the Iwasawa algebra $o_L[\![\Gamma_L]\!][1/p]$ is dense inside both the *d*-dimensional \mathbb{Q}_p -analytic distribution algebra and the 1-dimensional *L*-analytic distribution algebra making it unclear how to descend to integral results even under the assumption $\Lambda_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}} = o_L[\![\Gamma_L]\!]$.

The structure of the paper is as follows: In section 3 we introduce (analytic) (φ_L, Γ_L) modules. In section 4 we introduce and study analytic cohomology of analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) modules and recall the main results of [50] while providing some generalisations suited to our needs. Furthermore, we develop an analogue of Tate duality for analytic cohomology. In section 5 we develop an analogue of the Bloch-Kato (dual) exponential map for analytic cohomology. We recall classical ε -constants in section 6 and state the conjecture in Section 7. Section 8 is dedicated to proving the main result. In the Appendix we adapt Nakamura's density argument to the Lubin-Tate setting.

2. Notation

We denote by \mathbb{N} the natural numbers including 0.

Let $\mathbb{Q}_p \subseteq L \subset \mathbb{C}_p$ be a field of finite degree d over \mathbb{Q}_p , o_L the ring of integers of L, $\pi_L \in o_L$ a fixed prime element, $k_L = o_L/\pi_L o_L$ the residue field, $q := |k_L|$ and e the absolute ramification index of L. We always use the absolute value $| | \text{ on } \mathbb{C}_p$ which is normalized by $|\pi_L| = q^{-1}$. This choice of normalisation is consistent with [15] and [46]. We normalize the reciprocity map of local class field theory such that π_L is sent to the geometric Frobenius.

We fix a Lubin-Tate formal o_L -module $LT = LT_{\pi_L}$ over o_L corresponding to the prime element π_L . We always identify LT with the open unit disk around zero, which gives us a global coordinate Z on LT. The o_L -action then is given by formal power series $[a](Z) \in o_L[[Z]]$. For simplicity the formal group law will be denoted by $+_{LT}$.

The power series $\frac{\partial(X+L_TY)}{\partial Y}|_{(X,Y)=(Z,0)}$ is a unit in $o_L[[Z]]$ and we let $g_{LT}(Z)$ denote its inverse. Then $g_{LT}(Z)dZ$ is, up to scalars, the unique invariant differential form on LT([24] §5.8). We also let

$$\log_{LT}(Z) = Z + \dots \tag{1}$$

denote the unique formal power series in L[[Z]] whose formal derivative is g_{LT} . This \log_{LT} is the logarithm of LT in the sense of [32, §8.6] and converges on the maximal ideal in $o_{\mathbb{C}_p}$ (by §8.6, Lemma 3 (ii) ibid.). By $\exp_{LT} := \log_{LT}^{-1}$ in L[[Z]] we denote the inverse power series of \log_{LT} , i.e., satisfying $\log_{LT} \circ \exp_{LT}(Z) = \exp_{LT} \circ \log_{LT}(Z) = Z$.¹

In particular, $g_{LT}dZ = d\log_{LT}$. The invariant derivation ∂_{inv} corresponding to the form $d\log_{LT}$ is determined by

$$f' dZ = df = \partial_{inv}(f) d\log_{LT} = \partial_{inv}(f) g_{LT} dZ$$

and hence is given by

$$\partial_{\rm inv}(f) = g_{LT}^{-1} f'. \tag{2}$$

¹exp_{LT} converges on $D := \{z \in \mathbb{C}_p | v_{\pi_L}(z) > \frac{1}{q-1}\}$ and induces on D the inverse of \log_{LT} respecting the valuation, see [32, §8.6, Lem. 4]

For any $a \in o_L$ we have

$$\log_{LT}([a](Z)) = a \cdot \log_{LT} \quad \text{and hence} \quad ag_{LT}(Z) = g_{LT}([a](Z)) \cdot [a]'(Z) \quad (3)$$

([32] 8.6 Lemma 2).

Let T_{π} be the Tate module of LT. Then T_{π} is a free o_L -module of rank one and we choose a generator $u = (u_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ where $u_0 = 0$, $u_1 \neq 0$ and, for all n, we have $u_n \in \mathfrak{m}_{\mathbb{C}_p}$ as well as $[\pi_L](u_{n+1}) = u_n$. Then the action of $G_L := \operatorname{Gal}(\overline{L}/L)$ on T_{π} is given by a continuous character $\chi_{LT} : G_L \longrightarrow o_L^{\times}$. Let T'_{π} denote the Tate module of the p-divisible group Cartier dual to LT with period $\Omega_{t'_0} \in \widehat{L^{ab}}$, which again is a free o_L -module of rank one and where t'_0 is a generator. The Galois action on $T'_{\pi} \cong T^*_{\pi}(1)$ is given by the continuous character $\tau := \chi_{cyc} \cdot \chi_{LT}^{-1}$, where χ_{cyc} is the cyclotomic character. As mentioned in [8, §1] and [42, §3] it follows from the work of Tate on p-divisible groups that we have natural o_L -linear isomorphisms

$$T'_{\pi} \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{o_{\mathbb{C}_p}}(LT, \widehat{\mathbb{G}}_m) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Z}_p}(T_{\pi}, \mathbb{Z}_p(1)) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Z}_p, cts}(T_{\pi} \otimes_{o_L} L/o_L, \mu(p)),$$
(4)

where the last isomorphism is induced by Pontryagin duality and the adjunction between Hom and \otimes . According to the proof of [8, Lem. 13] the above composite sends at'_0 to the map sending $u \otimes \frac{1}{\pi_L^n}$ to $\eta_{t'_0}(a, u_n)$, where, for $x \in o_L$, we define $\eta_{t'_0}(x, Z) := \exp\left(\Omega_{t'_0} x \log_{LT}(Z)\right) \in 1 + Zo_{\widehat{L_{\alpha}}}[[Z]]$; when the choice of t'_0 is clear from the context, we often omit this index from $\Omega_{t'_0}$ or $\eta_{t'_0}(x, Z)$.

Our constructions will depend crucially on the choices of u and t'_0 , which determine the period $\Omega = \Omega_{t'_0}$. By (4) these two choices automatically determine a system

$$\eta(1,T)_{|T=u_n} = \exp(\Omega \log_{LT}(T))_{|T=u_n}$$

of compatible *p*-power roots of unity.² In the cyclotomic case where $LT = \mathbb{G}_m$ it suffices to fix a choice of compatible *p*-power roots of unity because one can then take the identity as a canonical generator t'_0 of $T'_{\pi} = \operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{G}_m, \mathbb{G}_m)$.

For $n \ge 0$ we let L_n/L denote the extension (in \mathbb{C}_p) generated by the π_L^n -torsion points of LT, and we put $L_\infty := \bigcup_n L_n$. The extension L_∞/L is Galois. We let $\Gamma_L := \operatorname{Gal}(L_\infty/L)$ and $H_L := \operatorname{Gal}(\overline{L}/L_\infty)$. The Lubin-Tate character χ_{LT} induces an isomorphism $\Gamma_L \xrightarrow{\cong} o_L^\times$. Note that by [7, Rem. 1.17] we have $N_{L/\mathbb{Q}_p} \circ \chi_{LT} = \chi_{cyc}$ if and only if $N_{L/\mathbb{Q}_p}(\pi_L) \in p^{\mathbb{Z}}$.

Note that we have homomorphisms $o_L \to 1 + Zo_{\widehat{L_{\infty}}}[[Z]], x \mapsto \eta(x,Z)$, and $LT \to \hat{\mathbb{G}}_m, Z \mapsto \eta(x,Z)$, respectively. For a π_L^n -torsion point a (whence p^m -torsion with $m = \lceil \frac{n}{e} \rceil$) being the smallest integer greater or equal to $\frac{n}{e}$) we thus obtain a character $o_L \to \mathbb{Z}_p[\zeta_{p^m}]^{\times}, x \mapsto \eta(x,a)$, of finite order. In particular $\eta(x,u_n)$ belongs to μ_{p^m} for any $x \in o_L$. If $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$, we have $\gamma\eta(x,Z) = \eta(\chi_{LT}(\gamma)x,Z)$, while $\varphi(\eta(x,Z)) = \eta(\pi_L x, Z)$.

Remark 2.1. Since for σ in G_L , one has $\sigma(\Omega) = \Omega\tau(\sigma)$ by [46, Lem. 4.1.24], it follows that ${}^{\sigma}\eta(x,Z) = \eta(x\tau(\sigma),Z) = \eta(x,[\tau(\sigma)](Z))$, if we let act G_L on the coefficients only, and $\sigma(\eta(x,Z)) = \eta(x\tau(\sigma),[\chi_{LT}(\sigma)](Z)) = \eta(x,[\chi_{cyc}(\sigma)](Z))$, if we let act G_L on the

²E.g. if $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$ and LT is the special group corresponding to $pX + X^p$ and $\Omega = 1$, then $\eta(1,T)$ is the Artin-Hasse exponential $\exp(X + X^p/p + \dots)$.

M. Malcic et al.

coefficients and on the variable. In particular, $\sigma(\eta(x,u_n)) = \eta(x\tau(\sigma), [\chi_{LT}(\sigma)](u_n)) = \eta(x, [\chi_{cyc}(\sigma)](u_n)) = \eta(x\chi_{cyc}(\sigma), u_n) = \eta(x, u_n)^{\chi_{cyc}(\sigma)}$. Moreover, for a fixed choice ζ_{p^n} of a primitive p^n th root of unity, there is a unique homomorphism $\beta_{u_n} : o_L \to \mathbb{Z}/p^n\mathbb{Z}$ such that the following diagram is commutative



i.e., $\eta(x, u_n) = \zeta_{p^n}^{\beta_{u_n}(x)}$. One easily checks that $\beta_{u_n}(\chi_{cyc}(\sigma)x) = \chi_{cyc}(\sigma) \cdot \beta_{u_n}(x)$.

Henceforth we use the same notation as in [45]. In particular, the ring endomorphisms induced by sending Z to $[\pi_L](Z)$ are called φ_L where applicable; e.g. for the ring \mathscr{A}_L defined to be the π_L -adic completion of $o_L[[Z]][Z^{-1}]$, or $\mathscr{B}_L := \mathscr{A}_L[\pi_L^{-1}]$ which denotes the field of fractions of \mathscr{A}_L . Recall that we also have introduced the unique additive endomorphism ψ_L of \mathscr{B}_L (and then \mathscr{A}_L) which satisfies

$$\varphi_L \circ \psi_L = \pi_L^{-1} \cdot \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathscr{B}_L/\varphi_L(\mathscr{B}_L)}.$$

Moreover, the projection formula

$$\psi_L(\varphi_L(f_1)f_2) = f_1\psi_L(f_2)$$
 for any $f_i \in \mathscr{B}_L$

as well as the formula

$$\psi_L \circ \varphi_L = \frac{q}{\pi_L} \cdot \mathrm{id}$$

hold. An étale (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M comes with a Frobenius operator φ_M and an induced operator denoted by ψ_M .

For a perfectoid field extension F of L in the sense of [41, Section 1.4] let $o_{F^{\flat}} := \lim_{k \to T} o_F / po_F$ with the transition maps being given by the Frobenius $\varphi(a) = a^p$. We may also identify $o_{F^{\flat}}$ with $\lim_{k \to T} o_F / \pi_L o_F$ with the transition maps being given by the q-Frobenius $\varphi_q(a) = a^q$. We recall that \widehat{L}_{∞} and \mathbb{C}_p are perfected and that $o_{\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}}$ is a complete valuation ring with residue field $\overline{\mathbb{F}_p}$ and its field of fractions $\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat} = \lim_{k \to T} \mathbb{C}_p$ is algebraically closed of characteristic p (cf. [41, Lemma 1.4.6, Proposition 1.4.7 and Lemma 1.4.10, Proposition 1.4.12]). Let $\mathfrak{m}_{\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}}$ denote the maximal ideal in $o_{\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}}$. The q-Frobenius φ_q first extends by functoriality to the rings of the Witt vectors $W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}}) \subseteq W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})$ and then o_L -linearly to $W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}})_L := W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}}) \otimes_{o_{L_0}} o_L \subseteq W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L := W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}) \otimes_{o_{L_0}} o_L$, where L_0 is the maximal unramified subextension of L. The Galois group G_L obviously acts on \mathbb{C}_p^{\flat} and $W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L$ by automorphisms commuting with φ_q . This G_L -action is continuous for the weak topology on $W(\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat})_L$ (cf. [41] Lemma 1.5.3).

Sometimes we omit the index q,L, or M from the Frobenius operator, but we always write φ_p when dealing with the p-Frobenius.

Evaluation of the global coordinate Z of LT at π_L -power torsion points induces a map (not a homomorphism of abelian groups) $\iota: T_{\pi} \longrightarrow o_{\mathbb{C}_p^{\flat}}$. Namely, if $t = (z_n)_{n \ge 1} \in T_{\pi}$ with $[\pi_L](z_{n+1}) = z_n$ and $[\pi_L](z_1) = 0$, then $z_{n+1}^q \equiv z_n \mod \pi_L$ and hence $\iota(t) := (z_n \mod \pi_L)_n \in o_{\mathbb{C}_p^b}$. As before we fix an o_L -generator u of T_{π} and put $\omega_u := \iota(u)$. Then there exists a (unique) lift $Z_u \in W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p^b})_L$ of ω_u satisfying (cf. [45, Lem. 4.1])

- (i) if u' = au with $a \in o_L^{\times}$ denotes another generator of T_{π} , then $Z_{u'} = [a](Z_u)$ is the corresponding lift;
- (ii) $\phi_q(Z_u) = [\pi_L](Z_u);$
- (iii) $\sigma(Z_u) = [\chi_{LT}(\sigma)](Z_u)$ for any $\sigma \in G_L$.

By sending Z to $Z_u \in W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p^b})_L$ we obtain an G_L -equivariant, Frobenius compatible embedding of rings

$$o_L[\![Z]\!] \longrightarrow W(o_{\mathbb{C}_n^\flat})_L. \tag{5}$$

Let $K \subseteq \mathbb{C}_p$ be a complete subfield containing L_{∞} and Ω , i.e., the minimal choice is the completion of the extension $L_{\infty}(\Omega)$ of L_{∞} ; by an observation of Colmez the completion $\widehat{L^{ab}}$ would be a possible choice, where we write $L^{ab} = L^{nr}L_{\infty}$ and L^{nr} for the maximal abelian and for the maximal unramified extension of L, respectively. If $L \neq \mathbb{Q}_p$, such K cannot be discretely valued even if we replace L_{∞} by L, see [42, Lem. 3.9]. Following Colmez we define $K_n := L_n \otimes_L K = \prod_{(o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} K$, where the latter identification is given by mapping $l \otimes_L k$ to $(\sigma_a(l) \cdot k)_{a \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}}$, and have the maps

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{K_n/K}: \prod_{(o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} K \to K, \, (l_a)_{a \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \mapsto \sum_{a \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} l_a.$$

Note that we have $v_p(\Omega) = \frac{1}{p-1} - \frac{1}{e(q-1)}$ and, for $n \ge 1, r_n := v_p(u_n) = \frac{1}{e(q-1)q^{n-1}}$.

For any ring R, let $\mathbf{D}_{\text{perf}}^{[a,b]}(R)$ (respectively $\mathbf{D}_{\text{perf}}^{b}(R)$, $\mathbf{D}_{\text{perf}}^{-}(R)$) denote the triangulated subcategory of the derived category $\mathbf{D}(R)$ of (cochain) complexes of R-modules consisting of the complexes of R-modules which are quasi-isomorphic to complexes of finitely generated projective R-modules concentrated in degrees [a,b] (respectively bounded degrees, degrees bounded above).

Furthermore, if R is a commutative ring, X an R-module and $t \in R$ a non-zerodivisor, we write $X_t := X[\frac{1}{t}]$ for the localisation at the multiplicatively closed set $\{1, t, t^2, \ldots\}$.

For a locally *L*-analytic group *G* and a complete field $F \subseteq \mathbb{C}_p$ containing *L* we write D(G,F) for the locally *L*-analytic distribution algebra with coefficients in *F*; if the coefficients are clear from the context we often abbreviate this as D(G). Dirac distributions associated with group elements $g \in G$ are denoted by δ_q or [g].

3. (φ_L, Γ_L) -Modules over the Robba ring

For the entire section, fix a complete intermediate field F of the extension \mathbb{C}_p/L .

3.1. Definition of the Robba ring \mathcal{R}

For any interval $I \subseteq (0,\infty)$ that is either compact or of the form (0,r], r > 0, we define

$$\mathcal{R}_F^I := \left\{ \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} a_k \cdot Z^k \mid a_k \in F, \lim_{|k| \to \infty} v_F(a_k) + kt = \infty \text{ for all } t \in I \right\}.$$

We always assume that the boundary points of I are in the value group of v_F , so that \mathcal{R}_F^I is the ring of rigid analytic functions on the annulus

$$\{x \in F \mid v_F(x) \in I\}.$$

Furthermore, for r > 0, let

$$\mathcal{R}_F^r := \mathcal{R}_F^{(0,r]}.$$

i.e. the ring of rigid analytic functions on the annulus with outer radius 1 and inner radius depending on r. For any $s \in (0,r]$, one has $\mathcal{R}_F^{[s,r]} \subseteq \mathcal{R}_F^r$, and $\mathcal{R}_F^{[s,r]}$ is a Banach algebra over F with the norm

$$V_{[s,r]}(f) = \min_{t \in [s,r]} \left(\inf_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} (v_F(a_k) + kt) \right), \quad \text{where } f = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} a_k Z^k \in \mathcal{R}_F^{[s,r]}.$$

Thus $\mathcal{R}_F^r = \bigcap_{0 < s \leq r} \mathcal{R}_F^{[s,r]}$ is a Fréchet space. There are natural inclusions $\mathcal{R}_F^r \subseteq \mathcal{R}_F^s$ for $s \leq r$. Now the **Robba ring** over F in the variable Z is defined by

$$\mathcal{R}_F := \bigcup_{r>0} \mathcal{R}_F^r$$

We endow \mathcal{R}_F with the locally convex direct limit topology of the \mathcal{R}_F^r , making it an LF-space.

Moreover, let

$$\mathcal{R}_F^+ := \mathcal{R}_F \cap F[[Z]].$$

This is the ring of power series with coefficients in F that are convergent on the open unit disk. In particular, we have $\mathcal{R}_F^+ \subseteq \mathcal{R}_F^r$ for all r > 0. For a complete field extension $F \subset F' \subset \mathbb{C}_p$ we have

$$F' \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} \mathcal{R}_F \cong \mathcal{R}_{F'}$$

(see. [7, Corollary 2.1.8]). Their proof also shows $F' \hat{\otimes}_{F,\pi} \mathcal{R}_F^r \cong \mathcal{R}_{F'}^r$.

Inside \mathcal{R}_F , we have the subring \mathcal{R}_F^b of **bounded elements**, i.e., those Laurent series $f = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} a_k Z^k$ where the coefficients a_k are bounded in F. It is well-known that $\mathcal{R}_F^{\times} = (\mathcal{R}_F^b)^{\times}$. Furthermore, the map $f \mapsto ||f||_1 := \sup_k |a_k|$ defines a multiplicative norm on \mathcal{R}_F^b , see [7, §1.3].

3.2. Frobenius and Γ_L -action on \mathcal{R}

On \mathcal{R}_F , we define a Frobenius φ_L and a commuting Γ_L -action by

$$\varphi_L(Z) := [\pi_L](Z)$$
 and $\gamma(Z) := [\chi_{LT}(\gamma)](Z)$ for $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$

on the variable and trivial actions on the coefficients. For r > 0, the Frobenius φ_L and each $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$ restrict to maps

$$\varphi \colon \mathcal{R}_F^r \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_F^{r/q} \quad \text{and} \quad \gamma \colon \mathcal{R}_F^r \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{R}_F^r.$$

For r small enough, there is a left inverse

$$\psi_L \colon \mathcal{R}_F^{r/q} \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_F^r$$

of φ_L , given by $\Psi = \frac{\varphi_L^{-1}}{q} \circ \operatorname{Tr}_{\mathcal{R}_F^{r/q}/\varphi_L(\mathcal{R}_F^r)}$, see [22, §2]. We have $\Psi = \frac{\pi_L}{q} \psi_L$.

3.3. (φ_L, Γ_L) -Modules

Definition 3.1. A φ_L -module over \mathcal{R}_F is a finitely generated free \mathcal{R}_F -module M, equipped with a continuous³, φ_L -semilinear endomorphism φ_M , such that the induced \mathcal{R}_F -linear map

$$\mathcal{R}_F \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F, \varphi_L} M \longrightarrow M, \ f \otimes x \longmapsto f \cdot \varphi_M(x)$$

is an isomorphism. Note that in the above tensor product, \mathcal{R}_F is viewed as a left-module over itself in the usual way and as a right module via φ_L .

We will often simply write φ instead of φ_M .

Proposition 3.2. Let M be a φ_L -module over \mathcal{R}_F . Then there exists an r(M) > 0 such that, for each $0 < r \leq r(M)$, there exists a unique finitely generated free \mathcal{R}_F^r -submodule $M^r \subseteq M$ satisfying the following properties:

- (i) $M = \mathcal{R}_F \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^r} M^r$.
- (ii) φ_M induces an isomorphism $\mathcal{R}_F^{r/q} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^r, \varphi_L} M^r \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{R}_F^{r/q} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^r} M^r$.

In particular, for $0 < s \leq r \leq r(M)$, one has

$$M^s = \mathcal{R}^s_F \otimes_{\mathcal{R}^r_{\mathbf{D}}} M^r.$$

Proof. See Thm. I.3.3 in [4].

Remark 3.3. Let M be a φ_L -module over \mathcal{R}_F . Then for $0 < s \leq r \leq r(M)$ and $? \in \{s, [s, r], \emptyset\}$ we write

$$M^? := \mathcal{R}^?_F \otimes_{\mathcal{R}^{r(M)}_F} M^{r(M)}$$

Composing the canonical map $M^r \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_F^{r/q} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^r, \varphi_L} M^r$, $m \longmapsto 1 \otimes m$ with the isomorphism $\mathcal{R}_F^{r/q} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^r, \varphi_L} M^r \cong M^{r/q}$ from Prop. 3.2(ii) above, we obtain φ_L -semilinear maps

$$\varphi \colon M^r \longrightarrow M^{r/q}.$$

There is also an operator

$$\Psi_M \colon M^{r/q} \cong \mathcal{R}_F^{r/q} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^r, \varphi_L} M^r \longrightarrow M^r$$

given by $f \otimes m \longmapsto \Psi(f) \cdot m$.

³where M is, of course, endowed with the product topology from \mathcal{R}_F .

Definition 3.4. A (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F is a φ_L -module M over \mathcal{R}_F which carries a continuous, semilinear action of Γ_L that commutes with φ_M . We shall write $\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{R}_F)$ for the category of (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over \mathcal{R}_F .

Remark 3.5. If M is a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F and $0 < r \leq r(M)$, then from the uniqueness in Prop. 3.2 it follows that $\gamma(M^r) = M^r$ for all $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$.

Definition 3.6.

- (i) For $n \ge 1$ we put $r_n := v_p(u_n) = \frac{1}{e(q-1)q^{n-1}}$.
- (ii) Let M be a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F . For any n such that $r_n \leq r(M)$, define

$$M^{(n)} := M^{r_n}.$$

Observe that for the Frobenius we then have $\varphi \colon M^{(n)} \longrightarrow M^{(n+1)}$ for $n \gg 0$.

Let M be a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F . After fixing a basis of M, consider the matrix $P \in \operatorname{GL}_n(\mathcal{R}_F)$ representing φ_M . Then we have $\det(P) \in \mathcal{R}_F^{\times} = (\mathcal{R}_F^b)^{\times}$ and may thus take the norm $\|\det(P)\|_1$ introduced at the end of Subsection 3.1. Define the **degree** $\deg(M)$ of M as the number satisfying $\|\det(P)\|_1 = q^{-\deg(M)}$; one checks that this is independent of the initial choice of basis of M, see [7, §3.3] for details. Furthermore, the **slope** of M is defined as $\mu(M) := \deg(M)/\operatorname{rk}(M)$.

Definition 3.7. A (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_F is called **étale**, if it has degree 0 and every (φ_L, Γ_L) -submodule has slope ≥ 0 .

Definition 3.8. For an affinoid algebra A over F we define $\mathcal{R}_A^I := A \otimes_F \mathcal{R}_F^I$ (with the projective tensor product topology) and similarly \mathcal{R}_A^r and \mathcal{R}_A . We can extend A-linearly the actions of φ_L and Γ_L . By a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_A we mean a \mathcal{R}_A -module M which arises as a base change of a projective \mathcal{R}_A^r -module M^r for some $r \gg 0$, together with a continuous \mathcal{R}_A^r -semilinear action of Γ_L on M^r and a φ_L -semilinear map $\varphi_M : M^r \to M^{r/q}$, which commutes with Γ_L . We can analogously extend the definition of Ψ .

If F is not spherically complete, we do not know if there exist non-free, projective (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over \mathcal{R}_F . In all cases considered by us, we will only need free modules. According to [7] Prop. 2.25 the Γ_L -action on a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M is differentiable so that the derived action of the Lie algebra $\operatorname{Lie}(o_L^{\times})$ on M is available.

Definition 3.9. A (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over $\mathcal{R} \in \{\mathcal{R}_F, \mathcal{R}_A\}$ is called L-analytic, if the derived action $\operatorname{Lie}(\Gamma_L) \times M \to M$ is L-bilinear, i.e., if the induced action $\operatorname{Lie}(\Gamma_L) \to \operatorname{End}(M)$ of the Lie algebra $\operatorname{Lie}(\Gamma_L)$ of Γ_L is L-linear (and not just \mathbb{Q}_p -linear). We shall write $\mathfrak{M}^{an}(\mathcal{R})$ for the category of L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over \mathcal{R} .

In the case $\mathcal{R} = \mathcal{R}_F$, we write $\mathfrak{M}^{an,\acute{e}t}(\mathcal{R}_F)$ for the category of étale, *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over \mathcal{R}_F .

For the relation with *L*-analytic continuous Galois representations $\operatorname{Rep}_L^{an}(G_L)$ of G_L on finite dimensional vector spaces *V*, which are *analytic*, i.e., satisfying that, if $D_{dR}^{\mathbb{Q}_p}(V) :=$ $(V \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} B_{dR})^{G_L}$, the filtration on $D_{dR}^{\mathbb{Q}_p}(V)_{\mathfrak{m}}$ is trivial for each maximal ideal \mathfrak{m} of $L \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} L$ which does not correspond to the identity id $: L \to L$, Berger's theorem is crucial. **Theorem 3.10.** There is an equivalences of categories

$$Rep_L^{an}(G_L) \longleftrightarrow \mathfrak{M}^{an,\acute{e}t}(\mathcal{R}_L)$$
$$V \mapsto D^{\dagger}_{\mathrm{rig}}(V).$$

Proof. Thm. D in [5]

The embedding $o_L[\![Z]\!] \to W(\mathbb{C}_p^\flat)_L$ in (5) depends by construction on the choice of u. Any other choice does not change the image of the embedding $o_L[\![Z]\!] \to W(\mathbb{C}_p^\flat)_L$ because $Z_{au} = [a](Z_u)$ for $a \in o_L^\times$ by property (i) above (5). As explained in [47, §8] the image Z_u of the variable Z already lies in $W(\hat{L}_\infty^\flat)_L$, so that we actually have an embedding $o_L[\![Z]\!] \to W(\hat{L}_\infty^\flat)_L$. Similarly, as in [29, Def. 4.3.1] for the cyclotomic situation one shows that the latter embedding extends to a Γ_L - and φ_L -equivariant topological monomorphism $\mathcal{R}_L \to \tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L$ into the perfect Robba ring, see [47, §5] for a definition and [57, Konstruktion 1.3.27] for a proof in the Lubin-Tate setting.

Remark 3.11. In order to trace the choice of u in our constructions, we should view \mathcal{R}_L as a subring of $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_L$ via the embedding induced by $Z \mapsto Z_u$ and define (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over this (isomorphic) subring. We will ignore this dependence for the most part by working with a fixed $Z = Z_u$. This "hidden" dependence on u is only relevant if an element of a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module is explicitly defined in terms of power series in the variable Z, see e.g. (77), (79), (30).

3.4. Rank one modules and characters

Let A be an affinoid algebra over F. To each continuous character $\delta: L^{\times} \to A^{\times}$ we can attach a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module of rank one $\mathcal{R}_A(\delta) := \mathcal{R}_A \mathbf{e}_\delta$ by setting $\varphi_L(\mathbf{e}_\delta) = \delta(\pi_L)\mathbf{e}_\delta$ and $\gamma(\mathbf{e}_\delta) = \delta(\chi_{LT}(\gamma))\mathbf{e}_\delta$ for $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$. We say a module is **of character type** if it arises in this way. A (φ_L, Γ_L) -module of character type is L-analytic (in the sense of Definition 3.9) if and only if δ is locally L-analytic (or equivalently $\delta_{|o_L^{\times}}$ is locally L-analytic). Over \mathcal{R}_L any rank one module is of character type (cf. [22, Proposition 1.9]). We write $\Sigma = \Sigma(A)$ for the set of continuous characters $\delta: L^{\times} \to A^{\times}$. We denote by $\Sigma_{an} := \Sigma_{an}(A)$ the set of locally L-analytic characters $\delta: L^{\times} \to A^{\times}$. Consider the following characters δ_{LT} , $\chi = x|x|, \delta_c^{un}: L^{\times} \to L^{\times}$ for $c \in L^{\times}$ given by

$$\begin{split} \delta_{LT}(\pi_L) &= 1, \, \delta_{LT|o_L^{\times}} = \mathrm{id}_{o_L^{\times}}, \\ \chi(\pi_L) &= \frac{\pi_L}{q}, \, \chi_{|o_L^{\times}} = \mathrm{id}_{o_L^{\times}}, \\ \delta_c^{un}(\pi_L) &= c, \, (\delta_c^{un})_{|o_t^{\times}} \equiv 1. \end{split}$$

In particular, $\chi = \delta_{\frac{\pi_L}{q}}^{un} \delta_{LT}$. Then δ_{LT} corresponds via class field theory to the character $\chi_{LT}: G_L \to o_L^{\times}$. Let $\delta: L^{\times} \to L^{\times}$ be any continuous character; setting $\delta_0 := \delta_{\delta^{-1}(\pi_L)}^{un} \delta$ we may always decompose $\delta = \delta_{\delta(\pi_L)}^{un} \delta_0$ satisfying $\delta_{|o_L^{\times}} = (\delta_0)_{|o_L^{\times}}$ and $\delta_0(\pi_L) = 1$. If $|\delta(\pi_L)| = 1$, the character δ corresponds to a Galois character χ_{δ} via local class field theory. Then $D_{rig}^{\dagger}(L(\chi_{\delta})) = \mathcal{R}_L(\delta)$ and we call δ étale.

Later, for descent calculations we will have to select out the sets of *special* characters $\Sigma_1 := \{x^{-i} | i \in \mathbb{N}\}$ and $\Sigma_2 := \{x^i \chi | i \in \mathbb{N}\}$ from the *generic* ones $\Sigma_{gen} := \Sigma_{an} \setminus (\Sigma_1 \cup \Sigma_2)$.

Note that we have two ψ -operators. While ψ satisfies the identity $\psi \circ \varphi = \frac{q}{\pi_L}$ id and makes sense even integrally, Ψ denotes the left inverse of φ , i.e., satisfying $\Psi \circ \varphi = \text{id}$. In particular, we have $\psi = \frac{q}{\pi_L} \Psi$. Note that $\psi(\mathbf{e}_{\delta}) = \frac{q}{\pi_L} \delta^{-1}(\pi_L) \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$. If $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}(K)$ and $a \in o_L^{\times}$ such that $\log(a) \neq 0$, then one defines the **weight** of δ as

If $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}(K)$ and $a \in o_L^{\times}$ such that $\log(a) \neq 0$, then one defines the weight of δ as $\omega_{\delta} := \log(\delta(a))/\log(a)$ (which is independent of a). We shall say that δ is de Rham, if the attached (φ_L, Γ_L) -module $R_K(\delta)$ is de Rham in the sense that will be introduced in subsection 5.4 below. As shown in the Appendix A, Remark A.8, δ is de Rham if and only if there exist some locally constant character δ_{lc} and $k(=\omega_{\delta}) \in \mathbb{Z}$, such that

$$\delta = \delta_{\rm lc} x^k$$
 (or equivalently $\delta = \delta_{\rm lc} \delta_{LT}^k$ for some other $\delta_{\rm lc}$),

see also [46, Rem. 3.2.3/4] for the étale case.

We fix some notation for the remainder of the article. Consider the differential operator $\partial := \partial_{inv} = \frac{1}{\log'_{LT}(Z)} \frac{d}{dZ}$ acting on \mathcal{R}_K . (This differs from [15] by a constant.) Let $\nabla \in Lie(\Gamma_L) \cong L$ be the element corresponding to $1 \in L$.

Remark 3.12. We obtain the following properties (cf. [15, 1.2.4]):

- (i) $\partial \circ \varphi = \pi_L \varphi \circ \partial$.
- (ii) $\partial \circ \gamma = \chi_{LT}(\gamma) \gamma \circ \partial$.
- (iii) $\nabla f = t_{LT} \partial f$ for $f \in \mathcal{R}_K$.
- (iv) $\nabla (f \mathbf{e}_{\delta}) = (\nabla f + \omega_{\delta} f) \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ for $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}$.
- (v) $\partial \eta(x,T) = \Omega x \eta(x,T)$

3.5. The modules \mathbf{D}_{dif}^{(+)}(M) We set $t_{LT} = \log_{LT}(Z) \in L[[Z]]$, so that

$$\varphi(t_{LT}) = \pi_L \cdot t_{LT}$$
 and $\gamma(t_{LT}) = \chi_{LT}(\gamma) \cdot t_{LT}$ for all $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$

by (3). For $n \ge 1$, we set

$$[\pi_L^{-n}](Z) := u_n +_{LT} \exp_{LT}(\frac{t_{LT}}{\pi_L^n}) \in L_n[[Z]].$$

Then $[\pi_L^n](u_n +_{LT} \exp_{LT}(\frac{t_{LT}}{\pi_L^n})) = Z$, which is how Colmez justifies this notation in [15, 1.4.2]. Note that the constant term of $[\pi_L^{-n}](Z)$ is equal to u_n and hence is non-zero, so $[\pi_L^{-n}](Z)$ is a unit in $L_n[[Z]]$.

Furthermore, let $\theta: K_n[[t_{LT}]] \to K_n$ denote the K_n -linear map sending t_{LT} to 0, i.e., the reduction modulo t_{LT} . This is the completed base change to K of the restriction of $\theta: \mathbf{B}_{dR}^+ \to \mathbb{C}_p$ to $L_n[[t_{LT}]] \to L_n$.

In the following, let F be a complete non-Archimedean field containing L.

Definition 3.13. The group Γ_L acts diagonally on

$$F_n := L_n \otimes_L F$$

(trivially on the right factor and naturally on the left), and we extend this to an action on $F_n[[Z]]$ via its usual action on Z.⁴ Now define

$$\iota_n = \iota_n^{(F)} : \mathcal{R}_F^{r_n} \to F_n[[t_{LT}]] = F_n[[Z]],$$

$$\sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} a_k Z^k \mapsto \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} a_k ([\pi_L^{-n}](Z))^k,$$

where on the right-hand side a_k denotes (by abuse of notation) the image under the canonical embedding $F \longrightarrow L_n \otimes_L F$ and $[\pi_L^{-n}](Z)$ is viewed as a power series over $L_n \otimes_L F$ via the embedding $L_n \longrightarrow L_n \otimes_L F$.

Remark 3.14.

- (i) The map ι_n is well-defined.
- (ii) For the power series $t_{LT} = \log_{LT}(Z) \in \mathcal{R}_F^+$, we have

$$\iota_n(t_{LT}) = \frac{t_{LT}}{\pi_L^n}$$

(iii) ι_n is injective for every $n^{.5}$

Proof. To see that ι_n is well-defined for F = L first recall that by [14, Prop. 8.10], the ring \mathbf{B}_{dR}^+ contains a period t_L for the Lubin-Tate character, i.e. we have $g(t_L) = \chi_{LT}(g)t_L$ for all $g \in G_L$ and t_L differs from the usual t by a unit. Thus $L_n[[t_{LT}]]$ embeds into \mathbf{B}_{dR}^+ via $t_{LT} \mapsto t_L$ and we endow it with the subspace topology, making it a closed subspace of \mathbf{B}_{dR}^+ . It hence suffices to show that $\iota_n(f)$ converges in \mathbf{B}_{dR}^+ . A series of the form $x = \sum_{k \gg -\infty} p^k[x_k] \in W(o_{\mathbb{C}_p^b})[1/p]$ converges in \mathbf{B}_{dR}^+ if and only if $\theta(x)$ converges in \mathbb{C}_p (which is the case precisely when $k + v(x_k) \to \infty$ for $k \to \infty$). As in [12, Prop. III.2.1 (i)], the condition $x = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} a_k Z_u^k$ with $a_k \in o_L$ and $v_p(a_k) + k \cdot r_n \to \infty$ for $k \to -\infty$ implies that $\iota_n(x)$ converges in \mathbf{B}_{dR}^+ . Even though the coefficients of an element $x \in \mathcal{R}_L^{r_n}$ are not bounded, they do satisfy the same growth condition, which ensures the convergence of $\iota_n(x)$. The case of general F is obtained via completed base change $\mathcal{R}_F^{r_n} = F \hat{\otimes}_{L,\pi} \mathcal{R}_L^{r_n} \to F_n[[t_{LT}]] = F \hat{\otimes}_{L,\pi} \mathcal{L}_n[[t_{LT}]]$.

For the second point we compute

$$\iota_n(t_{LT}) = \log_{LT}([\pi_L^{-n}](Z)) = \underbrace{\log_{LT}(u_n)}_{=0} + \log_{LT} \exp_{LT}\left(\frac{t_{LT}}{\pi_L^n}\right) = \frac{t_{LT}}{\pi_L^n}$$

⁴Note that $F_n[[t_{LT}]] = F_n[[Z]]$ because the map $F_n[[Z]]/Z^k \longrightarrow F_n[[Z]]/Z^k, Z \longmapsto t_{LT}$ is an isomorphism for all k, a consequence of t_{LT} being an element of $Z + Z^2 L[[Z]]$.

⁵The injectivity of ι_n in the cyclotomic case is [3, Proposition 2.11, Proposition 2.25], but the map ι_n is defined in terms of Witt vectors. The argument given by us is in a similar spirit as *(loc.cit.)*.

For the injectivity of ι_n we can assume F = L because completed base change $F \otimes_{L,\pi} - p$ reserves injectivity by [19, 1.1.26]. Consider $\theta \colon L_n[\![t_{LT}]\!] \to L_n$ the reduction modulo t_{LT} such that $\theta \circ \iota_n(f) = f(u_n)$. If $\iota_n(f) = 0$ then $f(u_n) = 0$ and hence f is divisible by $Q_n(Z) := \frac{[\pi_L^n](Z)}{[\pi_L^{n-1}](Z)}$. Because $\iota_n(t_{LT}) \neq 0$ and $Q_n \mid t_{LT} = Z \prod_{\mu \ge 1} \frac{Q_\mu}{\pi_L}$ we conclude $\iota_n(Q_n) \neq 0$ and hence $\iota_n(f/Q_n) = 0$. Inductively $Q_n^k \mid f$ for every $k \ge 0$. The choice of n ensures that $Q_n \in \mathcal{R}_L^{r_n}$ is a non-unit. By considering the image of f in the noetherian domain $\mathcal{R}_L^{[r_n,r_n]}$ under the inclusion $\mathcal{R}_L^{r_n} \subset \mathcal{R}_L^{[r_n,r_n]}$ we conclude f = 0 by Krull's Intersection Theorem.

The map ι_n commutes with the action of Γ_L . Writing $\text{Tr} = \text{id}_F \otimes \frac{1}{q} \text{Tr}_{L_{n+1}/L_n}$ we obtain the commutative diagrams

and

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathcal{R}_{F}^{r_{n}} & \stackrel{\iota_{n}}{\longrightarrow} & F_{n}[[t_{LT}]] \\ \psi \uparrow & & \text{Tr} \uparrow \\ \mathcal{R}_{F}^{r_{n+1}} & \stackrel{\iota_{n+1}}{\longrightarrow} & F_{n+1}[[t_{LT}]]. \end{array}$$

Definition 3.15. Let M be a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F . Viewing $F_n[[t_{LT}]]$ as an $\mathcal{R}_F^{r_n}$ module via ι_n , we define the $F_n[[t_{LT}]]$ - and $F_n((t_{LT}))$ -modules

$$\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) := F_n[[t_{LT}]] \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^{r_n}} M^{(n)} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) := \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M)_{t_{LT}}$$

respectively, where $(-)_{t_{LT}}$ means localising an $F_n[[t_{LT}]]$ -module at the multiplicative subset generated by t_{LT} . Furthermore, $\mathbf{D}^+_{\text{dif},n}(M)$ carries the diagonal action of Γ_L , which also extends to $\mathbf{D}_{\text{dif},n}(M)$. Under the isomorphism $\varphi^*(M^{(n)}) = \mathcal{R}_F^{r_n+1} \otimes_{\varphi, \mathcal{R}_F^{r_n}} M^{(n)} \cong$ $M^{(n+1)}$, the map $\varphi \colon M^{(n)} \to M^{(n+1)}$ corresponds to the canonical map $\operatorname{can}_{n,n+1} \colon M^{(n)} \to \varphi^*(M^{(n)}); x \mapsto 1 \otimes x$. The above diagrams then induce the diagrams (see [36, §2.B] for details)

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
M^{(n)} & \stackrel{\iota_n}{\longrightarrow} \mathbf{D}^{(+)}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) \\
\downarrow \varphi & & & & \downarrow^{\mathrm{can}_{n,n+1}} \\
M^{(n+1)} & \stackrel{\iota_{n+1}}{\longrightarrow} \mathbf{D}^{(+)}_{\mathrm{dif},n+1}(M)
\end{array}$$

where the map $\operatorname{can}_{n,n+1}$ is given by $f(t) \otimes x \mapsto f(t) \otimes \varphi(x) \cong f(t) \otimes \operatorname{can}_{n,n+1}(x) = f(t) \otimes 1 \otimes x$, and ι_n by $m \mapsto 1 \otimes m$, as well as, for $n \ge 1$,

$$\begin{array}{ccc}
M^{(n)} & \xrightarrow{\iota_n} & \mathbf{D}^{(+)}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) \\
& & & \uparrow & & \\
\psi & & & & \\
M^{(n+1)} & \xrightarrow{\iota_{n+1}} & \mathbf{D}^{(+)}_{\mathrm{dif},n+1}(M)
\end{array}$$

with transitions maps $f(t) \otimes x \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}(f(t)) \otimes \psi(x)$ on the right hand side. Finally, we define

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M) := \varinjlim_{n \gg 0} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^{(+)}(M)$$

with $can_{n,n+1}$ as transition maps.

As in [36], we have
$$\mathbf{D}^+_{\operatorname{dif},n}(M) \otimes_{F_n[[t_{LT}]]} F_{n+1}[[t_{LT}]] \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbf{D}^+_{\operatorname{dif},n+1}(M)$$
 and hence
 $\mathbf{D}^{(+)}_{\operatorname{dif}}(M) = \mathbf{D}^{(+)}_{\operatorname{dif},n}(M) \otimes_{F_n[[t_{LT}]]} (\bigcup_{m \ge n} F_m[[t_{LT}]])$

for $n \gg 0$.

Remark 3.16. Since $M^{(n)}$ is a free module over $\mathcal{R}_F^{(n)}$, say of rank d, we have $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M) \cong F_n[[t_{LT}]]^d$. The Fréchet-space-structure on $F_n[[t_{LT}]] = \varprojlim F_n[[t_{LT}]]/(t_{LT}^k)$ (with base field F, where each factor is a finite-dimensional F-vector space endowed with it's canonical topology) thus induces one on $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M)$, which is of course independent of the choice of the isomorphism above. Furthermore, $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) = \varinjlim_{\mathsf{dif},n} (M) \cdot t_{LT}^{-k}$ becomes an LF-space over F in this way. Finally, the modules $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^+(M)$ and $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)$ are also LF-spaces⁶ over F.

Later on it will be crucial to form the cohomology groups $H^i_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(M))$ from Section 4. For this we need a $D(\Gamma_L, F)$ -module-structure on $\mathbf{D}^{(+)}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)$, which we get from Proposition 3.18 below after showing that the action is pro-*L*-analytic. Let us first recall this notion.

Definition 3.17. Let G be an L-analytic group (the main example to have in mind is $G = \Gamma_L$).

(a) Let V be a Banach space over F equipped with a continuous linear G-action. We say that a vector $v \in V$ is **locally** L-analytic if there exists an open subgroup $\Gamma_n \subseteq G$ together with a chart $\ell \colon \Gamma_n \xrightarrow{\sim} \pi_L^n o_L$ (for some $n \ge 0$) such that the orbit map of v restricted to Γ_n is given by a power series

$$\gamma(v) = \sum_{k \ge 0} \ell(\gamma)^k v_k$$

where $v_k \in V$ is a sequence of vectors satisfying $\pi_L^{nk} v_k \to 0$ for $k \to \infty$. We say that the action of G is **locally** L-analytic if all $v \in V$ are locally L-analytic.

⁶Note that this topology is not the norm topology on L_{∞} because a strict LF-space is complete.

M. Malcic et al.

(b) Let $W = \varinjlim_{m} W_{m}$ be an LF-space over F, with Fréchet spaces $W_{m} = \varinjlim_{n} W_{m,n}$ and Banach spaces $W_{m,n}$, such that G acts linearly and continuously on W. We say that a vector $w \in W$ is **pro-***L*-analytic if its orbit map $G \to W$ factors over some W_{m} and the induced maps $G \to W_{m,n}$ are locally *L*-analytic for all n. We denote by W^{L-pa} the subset of pro-*L*-analytic vectors of W. We say the action is **pro-***L*-analytic if $W^{L-pa} = W$.

Proposition 3.18. Let W be an LF-space over F carrying a pro-L-analytic action of Γ_L . Then this action extends uniquely to a separately continuous action of $D(\Gamma_L, F)$ on W.

Proof. This follows from the proof of [46, Proposition 4.3.10].

Lemma 3.19. Let B be a Fréchet Γ_L -ring over F and W a finitely generated free Bmodule with a compatible Γ_L -action. Assume there is a basis $\mathfrak{A} := (e_1, \ldots, e_d)$ for W such that the map

$$\Gamma_L \longrightarrow \operatorname{GL}_d(B), \ \gamma \longmapsto \operatorname{Mat}_{\mathfrak{A}}(\gamma)$$

is pro-L-analytic. $W^{L-pa} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{d} B^{L-pa} \cdot e_j$.

Proof. This is proven for $F = L = \mathbb{Q}_p$ in [5, Prop. 2.4] and the identical proof applies for general F and L.

Proposition 3.20. For an L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_F , the Γ_L -action on the LF-spaces $\mathbf{D}^+_{dif}(M)$ and $\mathbf{D}_{dif}(M)$ is pro-L-analytic.

Proof. We start with $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(M) = \underline{\lim}_{n \gg 0} \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M)$. By definition, it suffices to check that the Γ_L -action on the Fréchet space $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M)$ is pro-*L*-analytic for $n \gg 0$.

We wish to apply Lemma 3.19 with $B := F_n[[t_{LT}]]$ and $W := \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) = B \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^{(n)}} M^{(n)}$: Choose any $\mathcal{R}_F^{(n)}$ -module basis x_1, \ldots, x_d of $M^{(n)}$. Then $\mathfrak{A} := (1 \otimes x_1, \ldots, 1 \otimes x_d)$ is a basis

of the free *B*-module *W*, and the map $\gamma \mapsto \operatorname{Mat}_{\mathfrak{A}}(\gamma)$ is given by the composite

$$\Gamma_L \longrightarrow \operatorname{GL}_d(\mathcal{R}_F^{(n)}) \xrightarrow{\iota_n} \operatorname{GL}_d(B)$$

where the first map is pro-*L*-analytic because $M^{(n)}$ is pro-*L*-analytic by assumption. Moreover, since ι_n is a continuous homomorphism of *F*-algebras, we conclude that 3.19 is applicable. Thus we obtain

$$W^{L-\mathrm{pa}} = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{d} B^{L-\mathrm{pa}} \cdot (1 \otimes x_j) = F_n[[t_{LT}]]^{L-\mathrm{pa}} \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_F^{(n)}} M^{(n)}.$$

Finally, from [38, Prop. 2.6 2.] it follows that $F_n[[t_{LT}]]^{L-pa} = F_n[[t_{LT}]]$, which completes the proof for $\mathbf{D}^+_{dif}(M)$.

Moving on to $\mathbf{D}_{\text{dif}}(M)$, we write $\mathbf{D}_{\text{dif}}(M) = \lim_{n,k} \mathbf{D}_{\text{dif},n}^+(M) \cdot t_{LT}^{-k}$ as a direct limit of Fréchet spaces. By what we have just shown, one can express $\mathbf{D}_{\text{dif},n}^+(M)$ for $n \gg 0$ as

inverse limit $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) = \varprojlim_r B_{n,r}$ for certain *F*-Banach spaces $B_{n,r}$ on which Γ_L acts *L*-analytically. So for any *k* one has

$$\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) \cdot t_{LT}^{-k} = \varprojlim_r B_{n,r} \cdot t_{LT}^{-k},$$

where by $B_{n,r} \cdot t_{LT}^{-k}$ we denote the Γ_L -module $B_{n,r}$ whose Γ_L -action is twisted by χ_{LT}^{-k} . Since the inversion in Γ_L is an *L*-analytic map, we see that the twisted action $b \mapsto \chi_{LT}(\gamma^{-k}) \cdot \gamma(b)$ on $B_{n,r}$ is again *L*-analytic. Thus Γ_L acts pro-*L*-analytically on $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) \cdot t_{LT}^{-k}$ for $n \gg 0$ and $k \ge 1$, so the claim follows.

Note that $\mathbf{D}_{dif}(M)$ depends on the coefficient field of \mathcal{R}_F . For a complete field extension F'/F and an *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_F one checks that $F' \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} M$ is an *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over $\mathcal{R}_{F'}$. Here $\hat{\otimes}_{F,i}$ denotes the inductive tensor product topology.

Remark 3.21. Let F'/F be a complete field extension and let M be an L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F . The natural maps

$$F' \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M) \to \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} F')$$

and

$$F' \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) \to \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} F')$$

are Γ_L -equivariant isomorphisms.

Proof. The completed inductive tensor product commutes with strict locally convex inductive limits by [19, Theorem 1.1.30] together with the argument in the proof of [7, 2.1.7(i)]. Hence the first statement follows from the second. For Fréchet spaces inductive and projective tensor products agree and commute with projective limits (of Hausdorff spaces) with dense transition maps (cf. [7, 2.1.4] and [40, 17.6]). This allows us to first reduce to the corresponding statement for $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M)t_{LT}^{-k_0}$ since $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M) = \lim_{k} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M)t_{LT}^{-k}$ and by 3.16 we have $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M) \cong \lim_{k} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M)/(t_{LT}^k)$, hence we even have surjective transition maps which allow us to reduce to the corresponding statement for $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M)/(t_{LT}^k)$ (assuming for simplicity $k_0 = 0$, the general case being treated analogously). Since each $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}^+(M)/(t_{LT}^k)$ is finite dimensional over F, we may omit the completion and see that

$$F' \otimes_F \mathbf{D}^+_{\operatorname{dif},n}(M)/(t_{LT}^k) \to \mathbf{D}^+_{\operatorname{dif},n}(M \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} F')/(t_{LT}^k)$$

is an isomorphism of finite dimensional F'-vector spaces, which follows from the fact that any basis of $M^{(n)}$ gives rise on the one hand to a $F_n[[t_{LT}]]$ basis of $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M)$ and on the other hand to a basis of $F'\hat{\otimes}M^{(n)}$ and thus to a $F'_n[[t_{LT}]]$ basis of $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(F'\hat{\otimes}M)$. Note that $F_n[[t_{LT}]]/(t_{LT})^k \otimes_F F' \cong F'_n[[t_{LT}]]/(t_{LT})^k$ by a dimension argument. \Box M. Malcic et al.

Lemma 3.22. Let V be a F-Banach space and let G be a group acting on V via continuous F-linear maps. Let W be an F-Banach space of countable type endowed with the trivial G-action. Then

$$(V\hat{\otimes}W)^G = V^G\hat{\otimes}W$$

Proof. Assume without loss of generality, that W is infinite dimensional (the finite dimensional case being simpler). By [37, Corollary 2.3.9] W is isomorphic to $c_0(F)$, the space of zero sequences in F indexed by \mathbb{N} . We obtain a G-equivariant isomorphism $V \hat{\otimes} W \cong c_0(V)$ by first identifying $c_0(F)$ (resp. $(c_0(V))$) with the completion of $\bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} F$ (resp. $\bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} V$) and using the G-equivariant isomorphism ($\bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} F) \otimes_F V \cong \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} V$ and passing to completions. Note that $g \in G$ acts via continuous automorphisms with respect to the product topology and hence extends to an automorphism of the completions with g acting on a sequence (v_1, v_2, \ldots) via $g(v_1, v_2, \ldots) = (gv_1, gv_2, \ldots)$. It is clear that any such sequence is G-invariant if and only if each component is G-invariant.

Corollary 3.23. Let F'/F be a complete field extension contained in \mathbb{C}_p and let M be an L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F . We have

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)^{\Gamma_L} \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} F' = \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)} (M \hat{\otimes}_{F,i} F')^{\Gamma_L}$$

Proof. Like in the proof of 3.21 we reduce to the corresponding statement for the Banach spaces $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M)^+ t_{LT}^{-k_0}/\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(M)^+ t_{LT}^{k-k_0}$. The field F' is of countable type over F since $F' \cap \overline{\mathbb{Q}_p}$ is dense in F' by [26, Theorem 1] (and of at most countable dimension over \mathbb{Q}_p) and hence also $F(F' \cap \overline{\mathbb{Q}_p})$ is a dense F-subspace of at most countable F-dimension. Because the action on F' is trivial, we can deduce the result from 3.22.

4. (Analytic) Cohomology groups

For the moment let F be any field extension of L and G be any L-analytic group (of dimension one); we shall reserve the letter U for a (sub)group isomorphic to o_L . If K is big enough such that $D(U) := D(U,K) \cong \mathcal{R}_K^+ =: \mathcal{R}^+$ then we denote by $\mathfrak{Z} \in D(U)$ the element corresponding to the variable $Z \in \mathcal{R}^+$. Let V be any (abstract) D(G,F)-module. We define cohomology groups $H^{\bullet}_{\bigstar,\bigstar}(V)$ for $\clubsuit \in \{\varphi,\psi\}$ and $\bigstar \in \{D(G,F),\mathfrak{Z},Lie(G),\nabla\}$ as follows: By $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(F,V)$ we denote any (bounded) complex of F-vector spaces whose cohomology gives $\operatorname{Ext}^{\bullet}_{D(G)}(F,V)$ (extensions as abstract D(G)-modules). Let f be any endomorphism of V which commutes with the D(G)-action inducing an operator on $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(F,V)$ and we denote by

$$K_{f,D(G)}(V) := \operatorname{cone}\left(\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(F,V) \xrightarrow{f-\operatorname{id}} \operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(F,V)\right)[-1]$$

the induced mapping fibre. For $U \cong o_L$ and K being big enough

$$0 \longrightarrow D(U) \xrightarrow{3} D(U) \longrightarrow K \longrightarrow 0$$

is a projective resolution of the trivial representation K and we can choose $V \xrightarrow{3} V$ (functorially) for $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(U)}(K,V)$. In this context we shall also use the notation $K_{f,\mathfrak{Z}}(V)$ for $K_{f,D(U)}(V)$. Note that

20

 ϵ -Isomorphisms for rank one (φ, Γ) -modules over Lubin-Tate Robba rings

$$K_{f,\mathfrak{Z}}(V) \cong \operatorname{cone}\left(V \otimes_{D(G)}^{\mathbb{L}} K \xrightarrow{f-\operatorname{id}} V \otimes_{D(G)}^{\mathbb{L}} K\right) [-2]$$

as $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(K,V) \cong V \otimes_{D(G)}^{\mathbb{L}} K[-1]$. Analogous isomorphisms exist for $K_{f,D(G)}(V)$ for any G of dimension one, since in our context taking G/U-invariants and -coinvariants coincide and form exact functors by Maschke's theorem.

Following [31] we write $D^{\infty}(G)$ for the algebra of locally constant distributions, i.e., the quotient of D(G) by the ideal generated by $Lie(G) \subseteq D(G)$. We then obtain isomorphisms by [44, p. 306]

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{D(G)}^{\bullet}(D^{\infty}(G), V) \cong H^{\bullet}(Lie(G), V), \tag{6}$$

where the latter denotes Lie algebra cohomology. Since the reference does not cover coefficient fields such as our K, which is not spherically complete, we would like to briefly justify this isomorphism: For $Lie(G) = L\nabla$ we have a strict exact sequence of Hausdorff locally convex vector spaces over L

$$0 \longrightarrow D(G,L) \xrightarrow{\nabla} D(G,L) \xrightarrow{pr} D^{\infty}(G,L) \longrightarrow 0$$

$$(7)$$

by [44, §3], i.e., a resolution of $D^{\infty}(G,L)$ by free D(G,L)-modules. Moreover, it arises by base change $D(G,L) \otimes_{U_L(Lie(G))}$ - from the following resolution of L by free $U_L(Lie(G))$ modules, where the latter denotes the enveloping algebra of Lie(G):

$$0 \longrightarrow U_L(Lie(G)) \xrightarrow{\nabla} U_L(Lie(G)) \xrightarrow{pr} L \longrightarrow 0$$
(8)

see [44, Rem. 1.1]. Base change $K \hat{\otimes}_L - \text{ of } (7)$ leads to the strict exact sequence of Hausdorff locally convex K-vector spaces

$$0 \longrightarrow K \hat{\otimes}_L D(G, L) \xrightarrow{\nabla} K \hat{\otimes}_L D(G, L) \xrightarrow{pr} K \hat{\otimes}_L D^{\infty}(G, L) \longrightarrow 0$$
(9)

by [46, Lem. 4.3.6]. Since $K \hat{\otimes}_L D(G,L) \cong D(G,K)$ by the proof of [46, Lem. 4.1.2], we also obtain $K \hat{\otimes}_L D^{\infty}(G,L) \cong D^{\infty}(G,K)$, i.e., this sequence is the analogue of (7) for K replacing L and visibly it arises again by base change $D(G,K) \otimes_{U_K(Lie(G))} -$ from the analogue of (8)

$$0 \longrightarrow U_K(Lie(G)) \xrightarrow{\nabla} U_K(Lie(G)) \xrightarrow{pr} K \longrightarrow 0.$$
 (10)

Since $\operatorname{Hom}_{D(G,K)}(D(G,K),V) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{U_K(Lie(G))}(U_K(Lie(G),V)$ the isomorphism (6) follows.

If $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(D^{\infty}(G), V)$ denotes any (bounded) complex of K-vector spaces having the groups (6) as cohomology, we again write

$$K_{f,Lie(G)}(V) := \operatorname{cone}\left(\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(D^{\infty}(G), V) \xrightarrow{f-\operatorname{id}} \operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(D^{\infty}(G), V)\right)[-1]$$

for the induced mapping fibre.

Assume $\nabla \in Lie(U) = K$ corresponds to 1. Then $V \xrightarrow{\nabla} V$ is a valid (functorial) choice for $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(U)}(D^{\infty}(U), V)$ and we shall also use the notation $K_{f,\nabla}(V)$ instead.

Finally, we set

$$H^{\bullet}_{\clubsuit,\bigstar}(V) := h^{\bullet}(K_{\clubsuit,\bigstar}(V)).$$

Note that we have isomorphisms (see proof of [31, Thm. 4.8] or [56, §10.8.2])

$$\operatorname{RHom}_{D^{\infty}(G)}(K,\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(D^{\infty}(G),V)) \cong \operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(K,V)$$

and, for $G_0 \subseteq G$ any *L*-analytic normal subgroup, (see [56, Exc. 10.8.5])

$$\operatorname{RHom}_{D(G/G_0)}(K, \operatorname{RHom}_{D(G_0)}(K, V)) \cong \operatorname{RHom}_{D(G)}(K, V)$$

in the derived category, therefore inducing the spectral sequences

$$\operatorname{Ext}_{D^{\infty}(G)}^{i}(K, \operatorname{Ext}_{D(G)}^{j}(D^{\infty}(G), V)) \Rightarrow \operatorname{Ext}_{D(G)}^{i+j}(K, V)$$

and

$$H^{i}(G/G_{0},\operatorname{Ext}^{j}_{D(G_{0})}(K,V)) \Longrightarrow \operatorname{Ext}^{i+j}_{D(G)}(K,V).$$

They both degenerate by the projectivity of K as $D^{\infty}(G)$ - and $D(G/G_0) = K[G/G_0]$ module (cf. the proof of [31, Thm. 4.10] for the first claim over L, from which the general case again follows by complete base change to K, and using Maschke's theorem for the second claim). Moreover, note that $\operatorname{Hom}_{D^{\infty}(G)}(K,W) \cong W^G$, for any $D^{\infty}(G,K)$ module W, because the Dirac measures $\delta_{\gamma} \in D^{\infty}(G,K)$ induce the elements $\delta_{\gamma} - 1$ in the augmentation ideal, which is the kernel of $D^{\infty}(G,K) \to K$ and which is a finitely generated ideal by Cor. 4.6 of (loc. cit.) plus complete (exact) base change; using this, the above spectral sequences induce the isomorphisms

$$H^{i}(Lie(G), V)^{G} = \operatorname{Ext}_{D(G)}^{i}(K, V)$$
(11)

and

$$H^{0}(G/G_{0}, \operatorname{Ext}_{D(G_{0})}^{j}(K, V)) = \operatorname{Ext}_{D(G)}^{j}(K, V).$$
(12)

Remark 4.1. In [15] the pro-*L*-locally analytic cohomology groups $H_{an}^i(A^+, M)$ for the *L*-analytic semi-group $A^+ \cong \Gamma_L \times \{\varphi^{\mathbb{Z}}\}$ with *M* being specified below are defined. By [53, 3.7.6] they are isomorphic to the cohomology groups $H_{\varphi_L,\Gamma_L,an}^i(M)$ which arise as follows: Following [15, §5] we write $\mathcal{C}_{an}^{\bullet}(G,M)$ for the locally *L*-analytic cochain complex of an *L*-analytic group *G* with coefficients in *M* and $H_{an}^i(G,M) := h^i(\mathcal{C}_{an}^{\bullet}(G,M))$ for locally *L*-analytic group cohomology. More precisely, let $M = \varinjlim_s \varinjlim_r M^{[r,s]}$ with Banach spaces $M^{[r,s]}$ be an LF space with a pro-*L*-analytic action of *G* (cf. Definition 3.17). If Maps_{locL-an}(*G*, $M^{[r,s]}$) denotes the space of locally *L*-analytic maps from *G* to $M^{[r,s]}$, then

$$C^n_{an}(G,M) = \varinjlim_{s} \varprojlim_{r} \operatorname{Maps}_{locL-an}(G^n, M^{\lfloor r,s \rfloor})$$

is the space of locally *L*-analytic functions (locally with values in $\varprojlim_r M^{[r,s]}$ for some s and such that the composite with the projection onto $M^{[r,s]}$ is locally *L*-analytic for all r). Then $H^i_{\varphi_L,G,an}(M) := h^i(K_{\varphi_L,G,an}(M))$ is the cohomology of the mapping fibre $K_{\varphi_L,G,an}(M)$ of $\mathcal{C}^o_{an}(G,\varphi_L)$ and analogously for ψ instead of φ_L . By [50, Corollary 4.2.6] we have natural isomorphisms

$$H^i_{an}(G,M) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^i_{D(G)}(K,M) \tag{13}$$

and hence, for $\clubsuit \in \{\varphi, \psi\}$,

$$H^{i}_{\clubsuit,G,an}(M) \cong H^{i}_{\clubsuit,D(G)}(M).$$
(14)

For $n \gg 0$ we have that $1 + \pi_L^n o_L$ is isomorphic to $\pi_L^n o_L$ via \log_p . In particular, we have the chain of isomorphisms

$$\ell_n : \Gamma_n \xrightarrow{\chi_{LT}} 1 + \pi_L^n o_L \xrightarrow{\log_p} \pi_L^n o_L \xrightarrow{\cdot \pi_L^{-n}} o_L \tag{15}$$

which yields

$$D(\Gamma_n, K) \cong D(o_L, K) \cong \mathcal{R}_K^+, \tag{16}$$

the last isomorphism being the Fourier isomorphism. Since Γ_n is clopen in Γ , every locally analytic function on Γ_n is the restriction of a locally analytic function on Γ_L . Hence, by considering the restriction of functions from Γ_L to Γ_n and taking its dual, we obtain an injective map $D(\Gamma_n, K) \hookrightarrow D(\Gamma_L, K)$.

Definition 4.2. For $n \gg 0$ such that $\Gamma_n = \operatorname{Gal}(L_{\infty}/L_n) \cong o_L$ we denote by $\mathfrak{Z}_n \in D(\Gamma_n, K) \cong \mathcal{R}_K^+$ the element corresponding to $Z \in \mathcal{R}_K^+$. If the precise choice of n is not relevant, we frequently write (U,\mathfrak{Z}) instead of $(\Gamma_n,\mathfrak{Z}_n)$.

Remark 4.3. Let $n \gg 0$ such that $\Gamma_n \cong o_L$. Under the natural inclusions $D(\Gamma_{n+1}, K) \subseteq D(\Gamma_n, K)$ and $\text{Lie}(\Gamma_L) = \text{Lie}(\Gamma_n) \subseteq D(\Gamma_n, K)$ we have:

- (i) $\mathfrak{Z}_{n+1} = [\pi_L](\mathfrak{Z}_n)$ in the ring $D(\Gamma_n, K)$.
- (ii) $\nabla = \frac{\Omega}{\pi^n} \log_{LT}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)$ in $D(\Gamma_n, K)$. In particular, ∇ is divisible by \mathfrak{Z}_n .

Proof. For (i) see [50, Definition 1.2.10]. For (ii) see (the proof of) [46, Remark 4.4.8]. \Box

Lemma 4.4. Let A be K-affinoid and let $M \in \mathfrak{M}^{an}(\mathcal{R}_A)$. Then:

- (i) For $r \in (0,1)$ large enough the action of \mathfrak{Z} on $(M^r)^{\psi=0}$ is invertible.
- (ii) The action of \mathfrak{Z} on $M^{\psi=0}$ is invertible.
- (iii) Analogous results hold for M (resp. M^r) replaced by $M_{t_{LT}}$ (resp. $M^r_{t_{LT}}$).

Proof. The case A = K is originally treated in [46, Theorem 4.3.21]. For (i) in the general case see [50, Theorem 2.4.5]. The second point follows by passing to the colimit. The third point also follows by passing to the colimit, where for $mt_{LT}^{-k} \in Mt_{LT}^{-k}$ one extends ψ by setting $\psi(mt_{LT}^{-k}) := \pi_L^k \psi(m) t_{LT}^{-k}$ (cf. [46, Lemma 4.5.23] for details in the case A = K).

Lemma 4.5.

- (i) $H^i_{\bullet}(V) = 0$ for $i \neq 0, 1, 2$.
- (ii) $H^{\bullet}_{\varphi,D(G)}(M) \cong H^{\bullet}_{\omega,Lie(G)}(M)^G$ for M in $\mathfrak{M}^{an}(\mathcal{R})$.⁷
- (iii) $H^{\bullet}_{(\alpha,D(G))}(M) \cong H^{\bullet}_{\Psi,D(G)}(M)$ for M in $\mathfrak{M}^{an}(\mathcal{R})$.⁸

Proof. Part (i) holds due to the length of the total complex. (ii) follows immediately from (11) upon considering one of the spectral sequences attached to the double complexes arising from the defining mapping fibres. By (12), (iii) is reduced to the case $H^{\bullet}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \cong H^{\bullet}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$, which is a consequence of Lemma 4.4.

4.1. Finiteness of analytic Cohomology

Theorem 4.6. Let A, B be K-affinoid and let M be an L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_A . Let $f: A \to B$ be a morphism of K-affinoid algebras. Then:

- (1) $K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \in \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}^{[0,2]}(A).$
- (2) The natural morphism $K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \otimes^{\mathbb{L}}_{A} B \to K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M \hat{\otimes}_{A} B)$ is a quasi-isomorphism.

Proof. See [50, Theorem 3.3.12].

For a commutative ring R and an object $C \in \mathbf{D}^{b}(R)$ whose cohomology groups are of finite rank over R, we denote by $\chi_{R}(C) = \sum_{i} (-1)^{i} \operatorname{rank} H^{i}(C)$ the Euler-Poincarécharacteristic of C. Recall that a $(\varphi_{L}, \Gamma_{L})$ -module is called **trianguline** if it can be written as a successive extension of rank one modules of character type in the sense of section 3.4.

Remark 4.7. Let A/K be affinoid and let M be a trianguline L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_A . Then the Euler-Poincaré Formula holds, i.e.,

$$\chi(M) := \chi(K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)) = \sum (-1)^i \operatorname{rk}_{\mathcal{R}_A}(H^i_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)) = [\Gamma_L : \Gamma_n] \operatorname{rk}_{\mathcal{R}_A}(M)$$

Proof. Without loss of generality we may assume that $M = \mathcal{R}_A(\delta)$ is an *L*-analytic module of character type (attached to an *A*-valued locally *L*-analytic character $\delta: L^{\times} \to A^{\times}$). Then the case A = K is treated in [51, Remark 6.3]. The validity of the formula can be checked at each maximal ideal of *A*. Note that $\mathcal{R}_A(\delta)/\mathfrak{m}$ is a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module of character type over $\mathcal{R}_{K'}$ for some finite extension K'/K for each $\mathfrak{m} \in Max(A)$ by the Nullstellensatz and the claim hence follows from the previous case.

We will require a slight generalization of 4.6. Recall that $K_{\varphi_L,3}(M)$ is (up to shift) quasi isomorphic to the cone of $1 - \varphi$ on $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(U,K)}(K,M)$. As a consequence of [51, Lemma 2.5] K admits a finite projective resolution consisting of finitely generated projective $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -modules. In particular the complex computing $\operatorname{RHom}_{D(U,K)}(K,M)$ (and hence

24

⁷In [15, Thm. 5.6] the analogous statement for $H_{an}^i(A^+, M)$ and $H_{Lie}^i(A^+, M)$, as defined in (loc. cit.), is claimed referring to [22, Thm. 4.2], but this only covers i = 0, 1.

⁸Cf. [15, Thm. 5.5] and [6, Cor. 2.2.3] for related statements in cohomological degrees 0,1.

also $K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$ can be represented by a complex of $A[\Gamma_L/U]$ -modules the terms of which are all of the form $\operatorname{Hom}_{D(U,K)}(P,M)$, where P is the restriction of scalars of a projective $D(\Gamma_L,K)$ -module with Γ_L acting via $(\gamma f)(x) = \gamma(f(\gamma^{-1}x))$ and A acting by multiplication on M.

Remark 4.8. In the situation of 4.6, if we view $K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$ as an object in $\mathbf{D}(A[\Gamma_L/U])$ we have

$$K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \in \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{perf}}^{[0,2]}(A[\Gamma_L/U]).$$

Proof. The finiteness of the cohomology groups over A already implies that $K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$ belongs to $\mathbf{D}^-_{\text{perf}}(A[\Gamma_L/U])$. Choosing a complex of bounded above projective $A[\Gamma_L/U]$ -modules representing $K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$, truncating and using [28, Lemma 4.1.3], we can conclude that the complex in question is quasi isomorphic to a bounded complex of finitely generated projectives outside of perhaps degree 0, where the module is finitely generated over $A[\Gamma_L/U]$ and its underlying A-module is flat. But then it is projective as an A-module and by [51, Lemma 2.5] also projective as an $A[\Gamma_L/U]$ -module, hence the claim.

4.2. Perfectness of analytic Iwasawa cohomology and the Lubin-Tate deformation

For M any (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over any basis consider the complex

$$\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M) := [M \xrightarrow{\Psi - 1} M]$$

concentrated in degrees 1 and 2, whose cohomology we call *(analytic) Iwasawa cohomology* due to Fontaine's classical result, which relates these groups in the étale case to usual Iwasawa cohomology defined in terms of Galois cohomology. We set $D := D(\Gamma_L, K)$. The following result [51, Thm. 4.8] will be central for the whole article:

Theorem 4.9. For $M \in \mathfrak{M}^{an}(K)$ trianguline, $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M)$ is a perfect complex of *D*-modules, *i.e.*, belongs to $\mathbf{D}^{b}_{perf}(D)$.

For the rest of this subsection we assume that $M \in \mathfrak{M}^{an}(K)$ is trianguline.

Later for our approach it will be important to interpret Iwasawa cohomology as analytic cohomology of a deformation $\mathbf{Dfm}(M)$ of M via generalized Herr complexes. This deformation lives over the character variety \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} (base changed to K) of the locally L-analytic group Γ_L ([42]) and will allow to use density arguments to deduce many properties of the Epsilon-isomorphism for rank one modules just from properties over its de Rham points.

We pick an affinoid cover $X_n \cong \operatorname{Sp}(D_n)$ of \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} with $D_n := K[\Gamma_L] \otimes_{K[U]} D_{r_n}(U,K)$ for a decreasing sequence r_n such that each $D_{r_n}(U,K)$ corresponds to the ring of rigid analytic functions on the annulus $[r_n,\infty]$ via the Fourier isomorphism for D(U,K). Over the space \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} we have the sheaf of Robba rings $\mathcal{R}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}$ given by mapping X_n to $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(X_n)}$ and $\mathbf{Dfm}(M)$ should be thought of as a (φ_L,Γ_L) -module (sheaf) over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}$ (but unfortunately, Schneider's and Teitelbaum's formalism of coadmissible modules does not apply here as $\mathcal{R}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L})$ does not form a Fréchet-Stein algebra in any obvious sense): M. Malcic et al.

For an *L*-analytic (φ, Γ_L) -module *M* over \mathcal{R}_L we define

$$\mathbf{Dfm}(M)(X_n) := \mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) := \mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_I}}(X_n) \hat{\otimes}_L M,$$

where Γ_L acts diagonally, on the left factor via the inversion and on M via its given action. For each n this is a (φ, Γ_L) -module M over $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(X_n)}$ by [51, Prop. 3.2].

As definition for the generalized Herr complex for the sheaf $\mathbf{Dfm}(M)$, philosophically, we would like to take the complex in $\mathbf{D}(D(\Gamma_L, K))^9$ defined as total derived sheaf cohomology of the complex of sheaves

$$K_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) = \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K),\mathrm{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K (" \cong K_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \otimes_{K[\Gamma_L/U],\mathrm{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K"),$$

where for the last (quasi-)isomorphism in quotation marks we used implicitly the free resolution

$$0 \longrightarrow D(\Gamma_L, K) \xrightarrow{3} D(\Gamma_L, K) \longrightarrow K[\Gamma_L/U] \longrightarrow 0$$
(17)

which induces an isomorphism $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L, K), \text{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K[\Gamma_L/U] \cong K_{\Psi, \mathfrak{Z}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)).$

But strictly speaking one needs a resolution of $D(\Gamma_L, K) \otimes_K K[\Gamma_L/U]$ -modules in order to define the $(D_n, K[\Gamma_L/U])$ -bimodule structure on $K_{\Psi,3}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)) \cong \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L, K)}^{\mathbb{L}} K[\Gamma_L/U]$. To this end we can formally work with the resolution

$$0 \longrightarrow C := \ker \longrightarrow D(\Gamma_L, K) \otimes_K K[\Gamma_L/U] \longrightarrow K[\Gamma_L/U] \longrightarrow 0$$
(18)

for an explicit construction of $K_{\Psi,3}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M))$ in $\mathbf{D}((D_n,K[\Gamma_L/U])-\text{bimod})$, with the last non-trivial map given by $a \otimes b \mapsto H(a) \cdot b$, where $H: D(\Gamma_L,K) \to K[\Gamma_L/U]$ denotes the augmentation map sending the Dirac distributions of $u \in U$ to 1. Indeed, the kernel C is projective (hence flat) as a D-module by the same reasoning as for [51, Lem. 2.5]. This sequence is related to (the direct sum of) the sequences

$$0 \longrightarrow I_{\chi_i} := \ker \longrightarrow D(\Gamma_L, K) \xrightarrow{\gamma \mapsto \chi_i^{-1}(\gamma)} K(\chi_i) \longrightarrow 0$$

for the characters χ_i of Γ_L which factor through Γ_L/U .

Instead of verifying that we really have a complex of (coherent) sheaves we just use the facts as a motivation that on a Stein space $\Gamma(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}, -) = \varprojlim_n \Gamma(X_n, -)$ and that higher sheaf cohomology of coherent sheaves vanishes on affinoids. Thus we rather take the total derived inverse limit as a formal definition, i.e.,

$$C^{\bullet} := R\Gamma_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}, \mathbf{Dfm}(M)) := \mathbf{Rlim}(K_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M))).$$

The following results are variants of those in [51, §3.3]; among others they are based on the observation that for the sheaf of cohomology groups sending X_n to $H^i_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M))$ the formalism of coadmissible modules over $D(\Gamma_L,K)$ does apply.

⁹instead of e.g. forming the generalized Herr complex attached to the global sections $\mathbf{Dfm}(M)(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L})!$

Theorem 4.10.

(i) For all *i*, the cohomology groups $H^i_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L},\mathbf{Dfm}(M))$ of the complex $R\Gamma_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L},\mathbf{Dfm}(M))$ coincide with the global sections

$$\lim_{n} H^{i}_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M))$$

of the sheaf of cohomology groups sending X_n to $H^i_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M))$.

(ii) There is an isomorphism in $\mathbf{D}^{b}_{perf}(D(\Gamma_L, K))$

$$R\Gamma_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L},\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \cong \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M).$$

Remark 4.11. In accordance with (21) the isomorphism in (ii) only becomes independent of the choice of \mathfrak{Z} if we insert the scalar factor $C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)$ (see (20) below) in the identification $\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)/\mathfrak{Z}\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \cong D_n \tilde{\otimes}_{D(U,K)} M$ in the proof of Lemma 4.12, compare with [36, (32), p. 369].

For the proof of Theorem 4.10 we need the following lemma for which we recall some notation from [51, Def. 3.20]: We define $D_n \hat{\otimes}_D M^r$ as the completion of $D_n \otimes_D M^r$ with respect to the quotient topology of the projective tensor product $D_n \otimes_{K,\pi} M^r$. Then we set $D_n \hat{\otimes}_D M := \lim_{K \to T} D_n \hat{\otimes}_D M^r$.

Lemma 4.12.

(i) The natural map $D_n \otimes_D M \to D_n \otimes_D M$ induces a quasi-isomorphism

$$D_n \otimes_D \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M) = \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(D_n \otimes_D M) \to \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(D_n \otimes_D M).$$

(ii) Viewing $\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)$ as D_n -module via the left tensor factor, there is a natural isomorphism in $\mathbf{D}(D_n)$

$$\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L, K), \operatorname{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K \cong D_n \tilde{\otimes}_D M[0],$$

where the latter module is considered as complex concentrated in degree 0.

Proof. For (i) the same proof as for [51, Lem. 3.23] works and the assumptions are satisfied by Theorem 4.9, but note that there D_n , D have a slightly different meaning. The augmentation ideal I_{Γ_L} is a finitely generated submodule of $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ and thus projective as a D(U,K)-module since the latter is a Prüfer Domain. Using [51, Lemma 2.5] one can conclude projectivity as a $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -module. Using that $D\mathfrak{Z}$ is contained in I_{Γ_L} gives rise to the projective resolution of D-modules

 $0 \longrightarrow I_{\Gamma_L} \longrightarrow D \longrightarrow K \longrightarrow 0.$

We can represent the complex in question in (ii) by the complex

$$\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \otimes_{D, \operatorname{diag}} I_{\Gamma_L} \to \mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \otimes_{D, \operatorname{diag}} D$$

with cokernel

$$\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)/I_{\Gamma_L}\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \cong (\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)/\mathbf{3Dfm}_n(M))/(I_{\Gamma_L}/D\mathbf{3})$$
$$= (D_n \tilde{\otimes}_{D(U,K)} M)_{\Gamma_L/U}$$
$$= D_n \tilde{\otimes}_D M,$$

where $\gamma \in \Gamma_L \subseteq D(\Gamma_L, K)$ acts diagonally (via $\gamma(a \otimes b) = \delta_{\gamma^{-1}} a \otimes \gamma b$)) on $D_n \tilde{\otimes}_{D(U,K)} M$ and this action factors over Γ_L/U . For the second equality we use an obvious variant of [51, (31)], while by the exactness of colimits the last one is easily reduced to the claim that on the level of models M^r we have

$$(D_m \hat{\otimes}_{D(U,K)} M^r)_{\Gamma/U} \cong D_m \hat{\otimes}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)} M^r.$$

Since Γ/U is finite and taking Γ_L/U -invariants in this situation is exact by Maschke's theorem, this follows in the context of Fréchet spaces by completion from the well-known fact that

$$(D_m \otimes_{D(U,K)} M^r)_{\Gamma/U} \cong D_m \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K)} M^r.$$

The injectivity of the non-trivial differential in the above complex can be checked by calculating instead the cohomology in degree -1 of $\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K),\text{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K[\Gamma_L/U]$, because taking Γ_L/U -(co)invariants is exact and leads to the original complex

$$\left(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)\otimes^{\mathbb{L}}_{D(\Gamma_L,K),\operatorname{diag}}K[\Gamma_L/U]\right)\otimes_{K[\Gamma_L/U]}K\cong\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)\otimes^{\mathbb{L}}_{D(\Gamma_L,K),\operatorname{diag}}K.$$

For this composition of functors it is crucial that $\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K),\text{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K[\Gamma_L/U]$ belongs to $\mathbf{D}((D_n, K[\Gamma_L/U]) - \text{bimod})$ as in (18) in order to allow an action by Γ_L/U . But then the vanishing in degree -1 can be checked just as complex of K-vector spaces and therefore it suffices to calculate the derived functor by a projective resolution of Dmodules (instead of bi-modules). To this end we use the resolution (17), which leads to the complex

$$\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \xrightarrow{3} \mathbf{Dfm}_n(M),$$

which is left exact by an obvious variant of [51, (31)], again.

Proof of Theorem 4.10. Using Lemma 4.12 we obtain isomorphisms in $D(D_n)$

$$K_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M))$$

$$\cong \operatorname{cone} \left(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K),\operatorname{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K \xrightarrow{\Psi-1} \mathbf{Dfm}_n(M) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K),\operatorname{diag}}^{\mathbb{L}} K\right) [-2]$$

$$\cong \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(D_n \tilde{\otimes}_D M)$$

$$\cong D_n \otimes_D \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M)$$

compatible for the variation in n by an obvious variant of Theorem 4.6 (2). Thus, combining [51, Prop. 3.15] with Theorem 4.9 we obtain in $\mathbf{D}_{perf}^{b}(D)$ an isomorphism

$$\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M) \cong \operatorname{\mathbf{Rlim}}(D_n \otimes_D \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M)) \cong \operatorname{\mathbf{Rlim}}(K_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\operatorname{\mathbf{Dfm}}_n(M))).$$

This proves (ii) while (i) follows by the same arguments as in [51, Rem. 3.16] using that the projective system $(K_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)))_m$ defines a consistent object in $\mathbf{D}(\mathrm{mod}(\mathbb{N},D))$ (using the notation of (loc. cit.)) together with the fact that D is a Fréchet-Stein algebra.

4.3. Replacing Local Tate duality

In this subsection we develop local duality analogous to local Tate duality for Galois cohomology, see [25, 33] for an approach purely in terms of (φ, Γ) -modules. We focus technically on the complexes $K_{f,\mathfrak{Z}}$ and shall then apply (12) to deal with $K_{f,U}$. Assume henceforth that M is an analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over $\mathcal{R} = \mathcal{R}_K$. For an analytic character $\delta: L^{\times} \to K^{\times}$ we define the twisted module $M(\delta) \in \mathfrak{M}^{an}(\mathcal{R})$, where $M(\delta) := M \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}(\delta)$ endowed with the diagonal φ_L - and Γ_L -action. Recall the residue map (at Z)

$$Res: \Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}} := \mathcal{R}dZ \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}(\delta^{un}_{\chi(\pi)}) \to K, \quad \sum_i a_i Z^i dZ \otimes \mathbf{e}_{\delta^{un}_{\chi(\pi)}} \mapsto a_{-1},$$

and that the (φ_L, Γ_L) -action on $\mathcal{R}dZ$ with respect to the basis $d\log_{LT} = g_{LT}dZ$ is given by the character χ_{LT} .¹⁰ As a formal consequence, we have the following:

Lemma 4.13. The map

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{R}(\chi) &\xrightarrow{\cong} \Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}}, \\ f \mathbf{e}_{\chi} &\longmapsto f d \log_{LT} \otimes \mathbf{e}_{\delta^{un}_{\chi(\pi)}}, \end{aligned}$$

is an isomorphism of (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules.

Setting $M := \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{R}}(M, \mathcal{R})(\chi) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{R}}(M, \Omega^{1}_{\mathcal{R}})$, for any finitely generated projective \mathcal{R} -module M, we obtain more generally the pairing

$$\langle , \rangle := \langle , \rangle_M : \widehat{M} \times M \to K, \ (g, f) \mapsto Res(g(f)),$$
 (19)

where by abuse¹¹ of notation we also write $Res : \mathcal{R}(\chi) \to K$ for the map sending $\sum_i a_i Z^i \otimes \mathbf{e}_{\chi}$ to a_{-1} . This map identifies M and \tilde{M} with the (strong) topological duals of \tilde{M} and M, respectively. Moreover, the isomorphism $\tilde{M} \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{K,cts}(M,K)$ (induced by \langle , \rangle) is $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -linear by [46, Corollary 4.5.4].

Lemma 4.14. The residuum map induces an isomorphism $\operatorname{Res}: H^2_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}})^{\Gamma_L} \cong K.$

Proof. We know from Lemma 4.22 that $\dim_K H^2_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}})^{\Gamma_L} = 1$ while *Res* is a surjection $\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}} \twoheadrightarrow K$ which factorizes over $(\varphi_L - \mathrm{id})\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}}$ and $\mathfrak{Z} \cdot \Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}}$ by [46, Lemma 4.5.1] or [15, Prop. 1.5]. The claim follows as $H^2_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}})^{\Gamma_L} = H^2_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}})_{\Gamma_L}$.

For compatibility questions we renormalise the residuum map to obtain the trace map $Tr = C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)Res: H^2_{\varphi_L,D(\Gamma_L)}(\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}}) = H^2_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}})^{\Gamma_L} \cong K$ by setting

¹⁰The action on $\Omega^1_{\mathcal{R}}$ differs by $\delta^{un}_{\chi(\pi)}$ from the action considered in [46, Section 4] and agrees with the action from [15, 1.3.5].

¹¹Note that Colmez defines $\Omega Res(\sigma_{-1}(g)(f))$ instead.

M. Malcic et al.

$$C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) := \frac{q}{q-1} \frac{\Omega}{\pi_L^n}.$$
(20)

Note that for $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$ and $\pi_L = p$ this trace map is compatible with Tate's trace map in Galois cohomology by [36, Prop. 5.2]. Independence of *n* follows by the same argument as for Definition 5.11 below. The principle is explained as follows:

The map of complexes, for $m \ge n$,

$$\begin{array}{c} M \xrightarrow{\mathfrak{Z}_n} M \\ \| & & \downarrow \mathfrak{Q}_{m-n}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) \\ M \xrightarrow{\mathfrak{Z}_m} M \end{array}$$

induces the restriction maps $res_m^n: H^i_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M) \to H^i_{\mathfrak{Z}_m}(M)$, where $\mathfrak{Q}_{m-n}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) := \frac{\mathfrak{Z}_m}{\mathfrak{Z}_n} = \frac{\varphi_L^{m-n}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}$ with $\mathfrak{Q}_{m-n}(0) = \pi_L^{m-n}$. Since $C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) = \pi_L^{m-n}C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_m)$ by (48) the isomorphism

$$\vartheta_n : H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)^{\Gamma_L} \xrightarrow{\cong} M_{\Gamma_L}, [x] \mapsto [C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)x]$$

$$\tag{21}$$

into the Γ_L -coinvariants is compatible with res_m^n , i.e., the diagram



commutes.

For a complex (X^{\bullet}, d_X) of topological K-vector spaces we define its K-dual $((X^*)^{\bullet}, d_{X^*})$ to be the complex with

$$(X^*)^i := \operatorname{Hom}_{K,cts}(X^{-i},K)$$

and

$$d_{X*}(f) := (-1)^{\deg(f)-1} f \circ d_X.$$

The following lemma is taken from [46, Lemma 5.2.4 and Remark 5.2.6].

Lemma 4.15. Let $(\mathcal{C}^{\bullet}, d^{\bullet})$ be a complex in the category of locally convex topological *F*-vector spaces.

- (i) If C consists of Fréchet spaces and hⁱ(C[•]) is finite-dimensional over F, then d^{i−1} is strict and has closed image.
- (ii) If d^i is strict and either F is spherically complete or the spaces involved in degree i are of countable type¹², then $h^{-i}(\mathcal{C}^*) \cong h^i(\mathcal{C})^*$.
- ¹²From [37] we recall that a locally convex vector space V is said to be of *countable type*, if for every continuous seminorm p on V its completion V_p at p has a dense subspace of countable algebraic dimension. They are stable under forming subspaces, linear images, projective limits,

30

- (iii) If \mathcal{C}^{\bullet} consists of LF-spaces, $\mathcal{C}^{i+2} = 0$ and $h^i(\mathcal{C}^{\bullet})$ is finite dimensional, then d^i is strict.
- (iv) If $V \xrightarrow{\alpha} W$ is a continuous linear map of Hausdorff LF-spaces over F with finite dimensional cokernel, then α is strict and has closed image.

The translation X[n] of a complex X is given by $X[n]^i := X^{i+n}$ and $d^i_{X[n]} := (-1)^n d^{i+n}_X$. Let ι denote the involution on $D(o_L, K)$ induced by the inversion on the group o_L . We observe that

$$\mathfrak{Z}^{\iota} = \lambda \mathfrak{Z} \tag{22}$$

 $(\omega - 1)^*$

for a unit $\lambda \in D(o_L, K)$ as they both generate the augmentation ideal: more explicitly, $\mathfrak{Z}^{\iota} = [-1](\mathfrak{Z}), \lambda^{-1} = \lambda^{\iota}.$

Theorem 4.16.

(i) There is a canonical quasi-isomorphism

(ii) Via the pairing (19) there are canonical isomorphisms of complexes in the derived category $\mathbf{D}(K)$

$$K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)^* \cong K_{\Psi_L,\mathfrak{Z}^{\iota}}(M)^* \cong K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M^*)[2] \cong K_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M})[2].$$

given by the following diagram of quasi-isomorphisms

and countable inductive limits, cf. theorem 4.2.13 in (loc. cit.). By corollary 4.2.6 in (loc. cit.) for such vector spaces the Hahn-Banach theorem holds, too. By [53, Prop. 5.4.3] the Robba ring over any complete intermediate field $\mathbb{Q}_p \subseteq K \subseteq \mathbb{C}_p$ (and hence also finitely generated modules over it) is of countable type as K-vector space.

32

M. Malcic et al.

with $\Upsilon = (-\Psi \oplus \lambda)^* : (M \oplus M)^* \to (M \oplus M)^*$ and $\Xi(x,y) = y \oplus -x$. In particular, we obtain isomorphisms

$$H^{i}_{\varphi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(M)^{*} \cong H^{2-i}_{\Psi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \cong H^{2-i}_{\varphi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}).$$
(25)

induced by the perfect pairings, denoted by $\langle -, - \rangle := \langle -, - \rangle_M$,

$$\begin{split} H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \times H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) &\to K, (\overline{(m,n)}, \overline{(f,g)}) \mapsto -Res\Big(\varphi(g)(m) + (\lambda^{\iota}f)(n)\Big), \\ H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \times H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \to K, (\overline{m}, \tilde{n}) \mapsto -Res\Big(\tilde{n}(\lambda^{\iota}\varphi(m))\Big), \\ H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \times H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \to K, (m, \overline{\tilde{n}}) \mapsto Res\Big(\tilde{n}(m)\Big). \end{split}$$

Remark 4.17. Identify M with $\tilde{\tilde{M}}$ via $m \mapsto m^{**}$ and consider the pairing in degree (1,1) from Theorem 4.16 obtained by exchanging the roles of M and \tilde{M} , i.e.,

$$\langle -, - \rangle_{\tilde{M}} \colon H^1_{\varphi, \mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \times H^1_{\varphi, \mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \to K, ((f,g), (m^{**}, n^{**})) \mapsto -\operatorname{Res}(\varphi(n^{**})(f) + (\lambda^{\iota}m^{**})(g)).$$

We have

$$\langle \overline{(m,n)}, \overline{(f,g)} \rangle_M = -\langle \overline{(f,g)}, \overline{(m^{**}, n^{**})} \rangle_{\tilde{M}}.$$
 (26)

In the other degrees consider

$$\begin{split} \langle -, - \rangle_{\tilde{M}} \colon H^2_{\varphi, \mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \times H^0_{\varphi, \mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \to K, \\ (\overline{f}, m^{**}) \mapsto \operatorname{Res}(m^{**}(-\lambda^{\iota}(\varphi(f)))), \end{split}$$

satisfying $\langle \overline{f}, m^{**} \rangle_{\tilde{M}} = \langle m, \overline{f} \rangle_M$ and

$$\begin{split} H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \times H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{\tilde{M}}) \to K, \\ (g,\overline{n^{**}}) \mapsto \operatorname{Res}(n^{**}(g)), \end{split}$$

satisfying $\langle g, \overline{n^{**}} \rangle_{\tilde{M}} = \langle \overline{n}, g \rangle_M$.¹³

Proof. By viewing $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M})$ as a Koszul complex attached to the automorphisms $\varphi - 1,\mathfrak{Z}$ of M one can see that \mathfrak{Z} and $\varphi_L - 1$ act as 0 on the cohomology groups. Since

 $\lambda = -1 + \text{ terms divisible by } \mathfrak{Z}$

we see that the class $\overline{(f,g)} \in H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M})$ is equal to the class of $\overline{(-\lambda f, -\lambda g)}$. Now let $\overline{(m,n)} \in H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$. Using $\mathfrak{Z}f = (\varphi - 1)g$ and $\mathfrak{Z}m = (\varphi - 1)n$ we compute

$$\begin{split} \langle \overline{(m,n)}, \overline{(f,g)} \rangle_M &= \operatorname{Res}\Big(-\varphi(g)(m) - (\lambda^{\iota}f)(n)\Big) \\ &= \operatorname{Res}\Big(-[g + \Im f](m) - (\lambda^{\iota}f)(\varphi(n) - \Im m)\Big) \end{split}$$

¹³In the cyclotomic case $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$ and $\mathfrak{Z} = \gamma - 1$ one has $\lambda^{\iota} = -\gamma$ because $\mathfrak{Z}^{\iota} = \gamma^{-1} - 1 = (-\gamma^{-1})(\gamma - 1)$. We see that the pairing from [36, Definition 2.13] agrees with our $\langle -, - \rangle_{\tilde{M}}$.

 ϵ -Isomorphisms for rank one (φ, Γ) -modules over Lubin-Tate Robba rings

$$\begin{split} &= Res\Big(-g(m) - (\lambda^{\iota}f)\varphi(n)) - \underbrace{(\mathfrak{Z}f)(m) + (\lambda^{\iota}\mathfrak{Z}^{\iota}f)(m)}_{=0}\Big) \\ &= Res\Big((\lambda g)(m) + (\lambda\lambda^{\iota}f)(\varphi(n))\Big) \\ &= Res\Big(m^{**}(\lambda g) + \varphi(n^{**})(f)\Big) \\ &= -\langle \overline{(f,g)}, \overline{(m^{**}, n^{**})}\rangle_{\tilde{M}}, \end{split}$$

where in the fifth equation we replace $\overline{(f,g)}$ with $(-\lambda f, -\lambda g)$. Now consider the degree (0,2) case with regard to $\langle -,-\rangle_M$. Since $\varphi(f) = \overline{f}$ we get $\operatorname{Res}(f(m)) = \operatorname{Res}(\varphi(f)(m)) = -\operatorname{Res}(\varphi(f)(\lambda m))$ using that $\mathfrak{Z}m = 0$ in H^0 and hence $\lambda m = -m$. The computation in degree (2,0) is similar.

Later in explicit calculations we will need to work partly with Ψ -versions, which we therefore establish in the next remark.

Remark 4.18. As a obvious variant of (i) in Theorem 4.16 there is also a canonical quasi-isomorphism

In particular, we obtain an isomorphism $\Upsilon'_M : H^1_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \cong H^1_{\Psi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$ sending a class [(x,y)] to the class $[(-\Psi(x),y)]$.

Using this one derives from $\langle -, - \rangle_M$ in Theorem 4.16 the (asymmetric) perfect pairings, denoted by $\{\!\{-, -\}\!\}_M$,

$$\begin{split} H^1_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \times H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) &\to K, (\overline{(m,n)}, \overline{(f,g)}) \mapsto \operatorname{Res}\Big(g(m) - (\lambda^{\iota} f)(n)\Big), \\ H^2_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \times H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \to K, (\overline{m}, \tilde{n}) \mapsto \operatorname{Res}\Big(\tilde{n}(\lambda m)\Big), \\ H^0_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \times H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \to K, (m, \overline{\tilde{n}}) \mapsto \operatorname{Res}\Big(\tilde{n}(m)\Big), \end{split}$$

for which by construction we have

$$\langle x,y\rangle_M = \{\!\!\{\Upsilon'_M(x),y\}\!\!\}_M.$$

Moreover, we obtain, for $x \in H^i_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M), y \in H^{2-i}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}),$

$$(-1)^{i}\langle x,y\rangle_{M} = \langle y,x^{**}\rangle_{\tilde{M}} = \{\!\{\Upsilon'_{\tilde{M}}(y),x^{**}\}\!\}_{\tilde{M}},\tag{28}$$

by Remark 4.17.

Proof of the Theorem. (i) is an immediate consequence Lemma 4.4. Now consider (ii): The first isomorphism is induced by (i). Up to signs, $(-)^*$ transforms φ_L into ψ_L and \mathfrak{Z} into \mathfrak{Z}^{ι} . Using that $\mathfrak{Z}^{\iota} = \lambda \mathfrak{Z}$ one easily verifies that also the second map is an isomorphism. Finally, the last isomorphism stems from the identification $M^* \cong \tilde{M}$ by [46, Cor. 4.5.4].

For the pairing on the level of cohomology groups, we want to apply (ii) of Lemma 4.15, for which we have to check strictness of the differentials. But this is not sufficient: in order to get perfectness of the pairings - which amounts to an algebraic duality while the functor $(-)^*$ only measures continuous duals - we also have to check that the induced topology on the cohomology groups is Hausdorff. In detail this boils down to the following reasoning: Since by 4.6 all the $H^i_{\varphi_L,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$ are finite-dimensional, we may apply Lemma 4.15(iii) to first conclude that d^1 (and trivially d^2) is strict. By the same reasoning for $H^i_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M})$ the d^1 -differential of $K_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}^i}(M^*)$ is strict. Moreover, the H^2 s are always Hausdorff by 4.15 (iv) and we note that the H^0 are always Hausdorff (as they are subspaces of Hausdorff spaces). Applying 4.15 (ii) and using that for a finite dimensional Hausdorff space the continuous and algebraic dual agree we conclude the claim for the pairings involving H^0 and H^2 . By the strictness of d_1 we have $H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)^* \cong H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M})$ and, vice versa, $H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M})^* \cong H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$. A priori we don't know if the finite dimensional H^1 s are Hausdorff but combining both isomorphisms we see that $(H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)^*)^*$ has the same dimension as $H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$ which for a finite dimensional space can only occur, if every functional is continuous, forcing the H^1 s to be Hausdorff, which allows us to argue analogously for the pairing of H^1 s.

4.4. Cohomological computations in the character case

Recall [42, Lem. 4.6] or [15, §2] for the following. The **Amice-Katz transform** is the map

$$A_{-}: D(o_L, K) \to \mathcal{R}_K^+,$$

sending a distribution μ to

$$A_{\mu}(Z) = \int_{o_L} \eta(x, Z) \mu(x),$$

satisfying:

- (i) A_{-} is a φ and Γ_{L} -equivariant topological isomorphism of rings.
- (ii) for $z \in o_K$ with $v_p(z) > 0$: $A_{\eta(x,z)\mu}(Z) = A_{\mu}(Z +_{LT} z)$, where $\int_{o_L} g(x)(f \cdot \mu)(x) = \int_{o_L} f(x)g(x)\mu(x)$ for any locally analytic function $f: o_L \to \mathbb{C}_p$.
- (iii) (multiplicativity regarding convolution) $A_{\lambda*\mu} = A_{\lambda} \cdot A_{\mu}$
- (iv) $A_{\operatorname{Res}_{b+\pi_L^n o_L}(\mu)} = \frac{1}{q^n} \sum_{[\pi_L^n](a)=0} \eta(-b,a) A_{\mu}(Z +_{LT} a) = \operatorname{Res}_{b+\pi_L^n o_L} A_{\mu}$, where the latter denotes the multiplication with the corresponding characteristic function.

(v)
$$\partial A_{\mu} = A_{\Omega x \mu}$$
 where $\partial = \frac{d}{dt_{LT}} = \frac{1}{\log'_{LT}} \frac{d}{dZ} = \Omega \eta(1, Z) \frac{d}{d\eta(1, Z)} \cdot {}^{14}$

(vi)
$$A_{d\mu} = t_{LT} A_{\mu}$$
, where $\int_{o_L} f(x) (d\mu)(x) = \int_{o_L} f'(x) \mu(x)$ with $f'(x) = \frac{d}{dx} f$.

¹⁴Note that $\partial \eta(x, Z) = x \Omega \eta(x, Z)$.

Lemma 4.19. (Mellin transform) The natural inclusion $D(o_L^{\times}, K) \hookrightarrow D(o_L, K)$ combined with the Fourier isomorphism induces the map

$$D(o_L^{\times}, K) \xrightarrow{\cong} D(o_L, K) \psi_L^{D=0} \cong \mathcal{O}_K(\mathfrak{X}) \psi_L^{\mathfrak{X}=0}$$
$$\lambda \longmapsto \lambda(\delta_1) \cong \lambda(\text{ev}_1)$$

which is a topological isomorphism of $D(o_L^{\times}, K)$ -modules. Here ev_1 denotes the map on the character variety which evaluates a character in 1. Moreover, we have a commutative diagram

where \mathfrak{M} denotes the Mellin transform, which by definition sends μ to

$$\mu \cdot \eta(1, Z) = \int_{o_L^{\times}} \eta(x, Z) \mu(x),$$

see [46, §2.1.4, Lem. 2.6, Thm. 2.33, §2.2.7].

Proof. $\mu \in D(o_L^{\times}) \subseteq D(o_L)$ satisfies $\operatorname{Res}_{o_L^{\times}}(\mu) = \mu$, whence $A_{\mu}(Z) = \int_{o_L} \eta(x, Z) \mu(x) = \int_{o_L^{\times}} \eta(x, Z) \mu(x) = \mathfrak{M}(\mu)$.

We write $LA(o_L) := LA(o_L, K)$ for the set of locally *L*-analytic functions $\phi : o_L \to K$ endowed with the following operators:

$$\varphi(\phi)(x) := \begin{cases} \phi(\frac{x}{\pi_L}), & \text{if } x \in \pi_L o_L; \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
$$\Psi(\phi)(x) := \phi(\pi_L x)$$
$$\gamma(\phi)(x) := \phi(\chi_{LT}^{-1}(\gamma)x).$$

By [13, Thm. 2.3] (for the exact sequence), [6, Cor. 2.3.4] (for the surjectivity on $\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta)$), we have for all $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}$ the following commutative diagram of $D(\Gamma_{L}, L)$ -modules with exact rows

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta) \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta) \longrightarrow LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta) \longrightarrow 0$$

$$\downarrow^{\Psi^{-1}} \downarrow^{\Psi^{-1}} \downarrow$$

which we can also interpret as short exact sequence of complexes of $D(\Gamma_L, L)$ -modules

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) \longrightarrow \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta)) \longrightarrow 0.$$

M. Malcic et al.

with $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta)) \cong (\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta))^{\Psi=1}[0]$ in degree zero. Here the map $\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta) \to LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta)$ sends $f\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ to $\phi_{f}\mathbf{e}_{\chi^{-1}\delta}$ with¹⁵

$$\phi_f(z) := \operatorname{Res}(\eta(-z,Z)fdt_{LT}) = \operatorname{Res}(\eta(-z,Z)f(Z)g_{LT}(Z)dZ).$$
(30)

In particular we obtain a short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta)^{\Psi=1} \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)^{\Psi=1} \longrightarrow LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta)^{\Psi=1} \longrightarrow 0$$
(31)

and an isomorphism

$$\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)/\Psi - 1 \cong LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)/\Psi - 1.$$
(32)

Let $Pol_{\leq N}(o_L) := Pol_{\leq N}(o_L, K) := \bigoplus_{i=0}^N Kz^i \subseteq LA(o_L)$ denote the polynomial functions on o_L . This subspace is Γ_L - and Ψ -stable, more precisely we have

$$\Psi(z^i) = \pi_L^i z^i$$
$$\gamma(z^i) = \chi_{LT}^{-i} z^i$$

for all $i \ge 0$ and $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$. In particular, we obtain, for i = 0, 1,

$$H^{i}_{\Psi}(Pol_{\leq N}(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta)) \cong \begin{cases} Kz^{k} \mathbf{e}_{\delta\chi^{-1}}, & \text{if } \delta(\pi_{L}) = \frac{\pi_{L}^{k+1}}{q} \text{ for some } 0 \leq k \leq N; \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(33)

It follows that

$$H_{\mathfrak{Z}}^{j}(H_{\Psi}^{i}(Pol_{\leq N}(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta))) \cong \begin{cases} Kz^{k}\mathbf{e}_{\delta\chi^{-1}}, & \text{if } \delta = x^{k}\chi \text{ for some } 0 \leq k \leq N; \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(34)

Lemma 4.20. For $N > v_{\pi}(\chi^{-1}\delta(\pi))$ we have a quasi-isomorphism

$$\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)) \simeq \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(Pol_{\leq N}(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta))$$

and an isomorphism

$$Pol_{\leq N}(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)^{\Psi=1} \cong Pol_{\leq N}(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)/(\Psi-1)$$

as L-vector spaces.

Proof. (see [11, Lem. 2.9] for the cyclotomic case, even over affinoid algebras A instead of L). Use the decomposition $LA(o_L) \cong x^{N+1}LA(o_L) \oplus Pol_{\leq N}(o_L)$ and show that for N as in the assumption $\Psi - 1$ is a topological isomorphism on $x^{N+1}LA(o_L)$.

Similarly, regarding the Γ_L - and Ψ -stable submodule $D_N := D_{K,N} := \bigoplus_{l=0}^N Kt_{LT}^l \subseteq \mathcal{R}_K^+$ we obtain for $i, j \in \{0, 1\}$,

$$H^{i}_{\Psi}(D_{N}(\delta)) \cong \begin{cases} Kt^{k}_{LT} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}, & \text{if } \delta(\pi_{L}) = \pi_{L}^{-k} \text{ for some } 0 \leq k \leq N; \\ 0, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(35)

¹⁵Our map is $\frac{1}{\Omega}$ times Colmez' one.

36
and

$$H^{j}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{i}_{\Psi}(D_{N}(\delta))) \cong \begin{cases} Kt^{k}_{LT}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}, & \text{if } \delta = x^{-k} \text{ for some } 0 \leq k \leq N; \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(36)

37

Remark 4.21. Note that, by the same reasoning, the analogue of Lemma 4.5 (ii) (but in general not (iii)) does also hold for M of the form $\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta)$ or $LA(o_L)(\delta)$.

Recall that $\Sigma_1 = \{x^{-i} | i \in \mathbb{N}\}, \Sigma_2 = \{x^i \chi | i \in \mathbb{N}\}\ \text{and}\ \Sigma_{gen} = \Sigma_{an} \setminus (\Sigma_1 \cup \Sigma_2).$

Lemma 4.22. The dimensions of the analytic cohomology groups are as follows:

$$(i) \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & \delta \notin \Sigma_{1}; \\ 1, & \delta \in \Sigma_{1}, j = 0; \\ 2, & \delta \in \Sigma_{1}, j = 1; \\ 1, & \delta \in \Sigma_{1}, j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(ii) For \, \delta^{-1} \notin \Sigma_{1} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(LA(o_{L})(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(iii) For \, \delta^{-1} \in \Sigma_{1} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(LA(o_{L})(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 2, & j = 1; \\ 1, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(iv) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{1} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 1, & j = 0; \\ 2, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 2, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 2, & j = 1; \\ 1, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 1, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(v) For \, \delta \in \Sigma_{2} we have \dim_{K} H^{j}_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = \begin{cases} 0, & j = 0; \\ 1, & j = 1; \\ 0, & j = 2. \end{cases}$$

In particular, generic characters are precisely those with vanishing H^0 and H^2 .

Proof. By Remark 4.1 $H_{an}^{\bullet}(A^+, M)$ in [15, §5] coincides with $H_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}^{\bullet}(M)$. Note that Colmez uses L to denote a large field such as our field K.

It is easy to check that analogous results as in this subsection hold for modules of the form $\mathcal{R}_A(\delta)$ for affinoids A over K instead of the base field K. The only subtlety is the appearance of non-trivial zero divisors. By imposing some additional conditions we can strengthen 4.9 to cover the affinoid case as well.

Note that the action of Γ_L on $A(\delta \chi_{LT}^{\pm i})$ extends to an action of $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ by continuity. The element \mathfrak{Z} acts as an A-linear endomorphism on $A(\delta \chi_{LT}^{\pm i})$ hence by multiplication with an element $\mathfrak{Z}(\delta \chi_{LT}^{\pm i}) \in A$.

Remark 4.23.

(i) Let A be affinoid over K and let $\delta: L^{\times} \to A^{\times}$ be a locally L-analytic character. Assume that $1 - \delta(\pi)\pi^i$ is not a non-trivial zero divisor in A for every $i \in \mathbb{Z}$ and assume that (the image of) $\Im(\delta\chi_{LT}^{\pm i}) \in A$ is not a non-trivial zero divisor in A or any $A/(1 - \delta(\pi)\pi^i)^{16}$. Then $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M)$ is perfect as a $D(\Gamma_L, A)$ -module for M in

$$\{\mathcal{R}^+_A(\delta), \mathcal{R}_A(\delta), LA(o_L, A)(\delta\chi^{-1}), D_{A,N}(\delta), Pol_{\leq N}(o_L, A)(\chi^{-1}\delta)\}$$

(ii) As in Nakamura's setting we expect the statement of (i) to be true without any condition. Unfortunately, the methods of [28, Section 5] do not transfer to our situation directly due to the fact that [28] makes use of the Euler characteristic formula and perfectness of the Ψ-complex in the étale case. The analogues of these results are not known to us for analytic cohomology over affinoids.

Proof. First observe that for any locally analytic character $\rho: L^{\times} \to A^{\times}$ the free rank one module $A(\rho)$ is perfect as a D(U,A)-module if $\mathfrak{Z}(\rho)$ is not a non-trivial zero divisor in A. Indeed, let $\alpha := \mathfrak{Z}(\rho) \in A$. Then, using the assumptions on α , one sees that $A(\rho) \cong D(U,A)/(\mathfrak{Z} - \alpha)D(U,A)$ is perfect as a D(U,A)-module but then also perfect as a $D(\Gamma_L, A)$ -module by [51, Lemma 2.5]. Let us call a module of the form $A(\rho)$ of type \mathcal{F} . Now consider the sequence

$$0 \to \mathcal{R}_A^+(\delta) \to \mathcal{R}_A(\delta) \to LA(o_L, A)(\chi^{-1}\delta) \to 0.$$
(37)

We have that $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_L, A)(\chi^{-1}\delta))$ is perfect by [48, Tag 066T] since the inclusion of the $Pol_{\leq N}(o_L, A)(\chi^{-1}\delta)$ induces a quasi-isomorphism for $N \gg 0$ to a complex whose terms are perfect as they are finite direct sums of modules of type \mathcal{F} . Similarly for $D_{A,N}(\delta)$. To see that $\mathcal{R}^+_A(\delta)^{\Psi=1}$ is perfect, consider the exact sequence

$$0 \to V_1 \to (\mathcal{R}_A(\delta)^+)^{\Psi=1} \xrightarrow{\varphi^{-1}} (\mathcal{R}_A(\delta)^+)^{\Psi=0} \to V_2 \to 0,$$

where V_1, V_2 are defined as kernel and co-kernel of the middle map. By an adaptation of [11, Lemma 2.9 and Proposition 2.20] to our situation the kernel is of type \mathcal{F} over Awhile the cokernel is a finite direct sum of modules of type \mathcal{F} over $A/(1 - \delta(\pi)\pi^i)$ with varying *i*. It suffices to see that they are perfect as $D(\Gamma_L, A)$ -modules. This follows from the assumption that $(1 - \delta(\pi)\pi^i)$ is not a zero divisor and hence $D(\Gamma_L, A/(1 - \delta(\pi)\pi^i))$ is itself perfect as a $D(\Gamma_L, A)$ -module. It remains to see that $\mathcal{R}^+_A(\delta)/(\Psi - 1)$ is perfect. Again by a similar argument it is a finite direct sum of perfect $D(\Gamma_L, A/(1 - \delta(\pi)^{-1}\pi^i))$ modules (the appearance of $\delta(\pi)^{-1}$ is due to using $\Psi - 1$ instead of $\varphi - 1$). Our assumptions ensure that $1 - \delta(\pi)^{-1}\pi^i = (-\delta(\pi)^{-1}\pi^i)(1 - \delta(\pi)\pi^{-i})$ is not a zero divisor and we can proceed as before. This proves the perfectness of $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_A(\delta)^+)$. Finally the perfectness of $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_A(\delta))$ follows from the exact sequence (37).

38

¹⁶If we drop the zero divisor assumption the same proof would show that the complexes lie in D_{perf}^- . If A is a domain and $\delta(\pi) \in K^{\times}$ then $(1 - \delta(\pi)\pi^i)$ is either 0 or a unit and hence the condition on $\delta(\mathfrak{Z})$ is automatically satisfied!

5. Bloch–Kato exponential for analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules

Recall that for a module M over a commutative ring R and $t \in R$ a non-zerodivisor, we use the notation M_t for the localisation of M at the multiplicatively closed subset $\{t^n\}_{n\geq 0}$.

5.1. D_{dR} and D_{cris} for analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules

In this section we will define versions of D_{dR} and D_{cris} for *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L)-modules M. The idea is that, for an étale (φ_L, Γ_L)-module attached to a representation V, these versions correspond to the identity component of the full $D_{dR}(V)$, which arise as $(B_{dR} \otimes_L V)^{G_L}$ instead of $(B_{dR} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} V)^{G_L}$, and similarly for $D_{cris}(V)$. The comparison between the definitions used in this article and Fontaine's classical ones is described in [38, Section 5.2].

Definition 5.1. For an *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module *M* over \mathcal{R}_F , we define

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M) := \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)^{\Gamma_{I}}$$

and

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) := M_{t_{LT}}^{\Gamma_L}.$$

Remark 5.2. Let M be an L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_L . Then $\mathbf{D}_{dR}(M)$ and $\mathbf{D}_{cris}(M)$ are finite dimensional L-vector spaces of dimension $\leq \operatorname{rk}(M)$. Furthermore φ_M induces an automorphism of $\mathbf{D}_{cris}(M)$.

Proof. We first show that $\mathbf{D}_{dR}(M)$ is finite dimensional. By construction $D := \mathbf{D}_{dif}(M)$ is a finite-dimensional $B := \bigcup_{n \ge 0} L_n((t_{LT}))$ -semilinear representation of Γ_L . We claim that the natural map

$$B \otimes_{B^{\Gamma_L}} D^{\Gamma_L} \to D$$

is injective and $B^{\Gamma_L} = L$, which shows $\dim_L(D^{\Gamma_L}) \leq \dim_B(D) = \operatorname{rk}(M)$. We first show $B^{\Gamma_L} = L$. Let $f = \sum a_i t_{LT}^i \in B^{\Gamma_L}$. We conclude $a_i = \chi_{LT}(\gamma)^i \gamma(a_i)$ for every $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$. Let n be large enough such that all a_i belong to L_n . Then $\gamma(a_i) = a_i$ for every $\gamma \in \Gamma_n$ and we conclude that $a_i = 0$ holds for every $i \neq 0$. Finally $\gamma(a_0) \in L_n^{\Gamma_L} = L$ which proves the claim. For the injectivity we argue like in the proof of 2.13 in [20]. Consider L-linearly independent vectors $v_1, \ldots, v_d \in D^{\Gamma_L}$ such that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{d} \lambda_i v_i = 0$$

with some $\lambda_i \in B$. Suppose $d \ge 2, \lambda_1 \ne 0$ and assume without loss of generality $\lambda_1 = 1$. We obtain $v_1 = \gamma(v_1) = \sum_{i=2}^d -\gamma(\lambda_i)v_i$. Arguing by induction we may assume that v_2, \ldots, v_d are linearly independent over B and conclude $\lambda_2, \ldots, \lambda_d \in B^{\Gamma_L} = L$, a contradiction. From the injectivity of ι_n according to Remark 3.14 we deduce that $\dim_L(\mathbf{D}_{cris}(M)) \le \dim_L(\mathbf{D}_{dR}(M))$. Finally φ_M induces an injective endomorphism of $M_{t_{LT}}$ and by a dimension argument an automorphism of $\mathbf{D}_{cris}(M)$.

5.2. exp for analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules

Let M be an L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_K . By Prop. 3.18, we have an action of $D(\Gamma, K)$ on M. Thus we may (for some fixed n) consider the complex $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)$, which (up to sign) amounts to

$$K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M) = \left[M \xrightarrow{(\varphi-1,\mathfrak{Z}_n)} M \oplus M \xrightarrow{(\mathfrak{Z}_n \oplus 1 - \varphi)} M\right]$$

concentrated in degree [0,2].

On the other hand, for any $D(\Gamma, K)$ -module N, we define

$$K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(N) := [N \xrightarrow{\mathfrak{Z}_n} N]$$

concentrated in degree [0,1], and denote its cohomology by $H^{\bullet}_{3_n}(N)$.

Next we want to define $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0)$ and $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0)$ for $M_0 \in \{M, M_{t_{LT}}\}$. By inspecting the proof in the reference for Prop. 3.18, one sees that the action of $D(\Gamma, K)$ on M preserves all the $M^{(m)}$. For $m \gg 0$, we set

$$\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)}) := [M_0^{(m)} \xrightarrow{(\varphi-1,\mathfrak{Z}_n)} M_0^{(m+1)} \oplus M_0^{(m)} \xrightarrow{(\mathfrak{Z}_n \oplus 1-\varphi)} M_0^{(m+1)}]$$

concentrated in degree [0,2]. Passing to the limit with respect to the transition maps induced by the canonical inclusions $M_0^{(m)} \longrightarrow M_0^{(m+1)}$ recovers $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0)$, but taking the limit with respect to the transition maps induced by $\varphi \colon M_0^{(m)} \longrightarrow M_0^{(m+1)}$ produces a new complex

$$K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) := \varinjlim_{m,\varphi} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)})$$

whose cohomology we denote by $H^{(\varphi),\bullet}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0)$. Similarly we define

$$K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) := \varinjlim_{m,\varphi} K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)})$$

with cohomology groups denoted by $H_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi),\bullet}(M_0)$.

Remark 5.3. Note that we have

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M) = H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M))^{\Gamma/\Gamma_n}$$

and

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) = H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}})^{\Gamma/\Gamma_n}$$

Lemma 5.4. For $m \gg 0$ and $M_0 \in \{M, M[1/t_{LT}]\}$, the following natural maps induced by φ are quasi-isomorphisms:

$$\begin{split} & K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif,m}^{(+)}(M)) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif,m+1}^{(+)}(M)), \\ & K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)}) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m+1)}) \text{ and} \\ & \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)}) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m+1)}) \end{split}$$

In particular, the maps

$$\begin{split} & K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif,m}^{(+)}(M)) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif}^{(+)}(M)), \\ & K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)}) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) \text{ and} \\ & \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)}) \longrightarrow K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) \end{split}$$

are quasi-isomorphisms.

Proof. We only need prove the first statement.By Lemma 4.4 the action of \mathfrak{Z}_n on $M_0^{\psi=0}$ (resp. $(M_0^{(m)})^{\psi=0}$) is invertible. Using this fact, one can conclude the proof with the same (purely formal) arguments as in the proof of [36, Lemma 2.17].

Lemma 5.5.

(i) For $m \gg 0$ and $M_0 \in \{M, M_{t_{LT}}\}$, the map

$$\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)}) \longrightarrow K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0)$$

induced by the inclusion $M_0^{(m)} \hookrightarrow M_0$ is a quasi-isomorphism.

(ii) In $\mathbf{D}^{-}(K)$, by composing the inverse of the isomorphism in (i) with the isomorphism $\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0^{(m)}) \longrightarrow K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0)$ from Lemma 5.4, one obtains an isomorphism

$$K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0) \xrightarrow{\sim} K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0)$$

which is independent of the choice of $m \gg 0$.

Proof. Both statements follow by purely formal arguments from Lemma 5.4, just as in the proof of [36, Lemma 2.20].

Definition 5.6.

(a) By the compatibility of the maps ι_m with $\varphi \colon M^{(m)} \longrightarrow M^{(m+1)}$ and the inclusions $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m+1}^{(+)}(M)$ as in Definition 3.15, the ι_m induce canonical $morphisms^{17}$

$$K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \quad \text{and} \quad K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_{t_{LT}}) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M))$$

which we will both call ι . Moreover, the inclusions $M_0^{(m)} \longrightarrow M_0^{(m+1)}$ induce a map

Frob:
$$K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0).$$

(b) We construct morphisms

$$f_n \colon K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) \quad \text{and} \quad g_n \colon K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M))$$

the following way:

in the following way:

¹⁷Note that obviously we have $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)) \cong \varinjlim_{M \to \mathfrak{Z}_n} K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M)).$

Define f_n as the composition of the isomorphism $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0) \xrightarrow{\sim} K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0)$ from Lemma 5.5(ii) with the map $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0)$ obtained by taking the direct limit of the morphisms

Furthermore, the morphism g_n is defined as

$$g_n \colon K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_0) \xrightarrow{f_n} K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_0) \xrightarrow{\iota} K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)).$$

Proposition 5.7. Consider the following diagram:

$$\begin{split} K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M) & \stackrel{d_{1}}{\longrightarrow} K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M_{t_{LT}}) \oplus K_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{+}(M)) \xrightarrow{d_{2}} K_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \xrightarrow{+1} \\ & \downarrow \\ &$$

where the d_i are given by

$$\begin{aligned} &d_1(x) := (x, g_n(x)), & d_2(x, y) := g_n(x) - y, \\ &d_3(x) := (f_n(x), g_n(x)), & d_4(x, y) := (\operatorname{Frob}(x) - x, \iota(x) - y). \end{aligned}$$

Then the vertical map is a morphism between two distinguished triangles.

Proof. The proof can be carried out analogously to the proof of [36, Prop. 2.21]: We make use of the following well-known fact from homological algebra (see for instance [56, Ex. 10.4.9]):

Let A be a ring and

 $0 \longrightarrow X^{\bullet} \longrightarrow Y^{\bullet} \longrightarrow Z^{\bullet} \longrightarrow 0$

an exact sequence of complexes of A-modules. Then there exists a natural map $Z^{\bullet} \longrightarrow X^{\bullet}[1]$ in the derived category $\mathbf{D}(A)$ such that

$$X^{\bullet} \longrightarrow Y^{\bullet} \longrightarrow Z^{\bullet} \xrightarrow{+1} X^{\bullet}[1]$$

is a distinguished triangle.

First, we show that the upper row is a distinguished triangle. Our goal is to replace the complexes $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif}^{(+)}(M))$ by new, quasi-isomorphic complexes $\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif}^{(+)}(M))$, which we define below, and construct an exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M) \longrightarrow K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}) \oplus \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \longrightarrow 0 \quad (38)$$

that will induce the upper triangle in the statement by the above-stated fact. For $k \ge 0$ and $m \gg 0$, we put

$$\mathfrak{D}_{m,k}(M) := \prod_{\mu \ge m} t_{LT}^{-k} \cdot \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},\mu}(M)$$

and denote by $\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(t_{LT}^{-k} \cdot \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M))$ the complex concentrated in degree [0,2]:

$$\mathfrak{D}_{m,k}(M) \xrightarrow{b_0} \mathfrak{D}_{m,k}(M) \oplus \mathfrak{D}_{m+1,k}(M) \xrightarrow{b_1} \mathfrak{D}_{m+1,k}(M),$$

where

$$b_0((x_{\mu})_{\mu}) := ((\mathfrak{Z}_n x_{\mu})_{\mu \ge m}, (x_{\mu-1} - x_{\mu})_{\mu \ge m+1})$$

and

$$b_1((x_{\mu})_{\mu \ge m}, (y_{\mu})_{\mu \ge m+1}) := ((x_{\mu-1} - x_{\mu}) - \mathfrak{Z}_n y_{\mu})_{\mu \ge m+1}.$$

Furthermore, let

$$\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M)) := \bigcup_{k \ge 0} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(t_{LT}^{-k}\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^+(M)).$$

We now define

$$0 \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M^{(m)}) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M^{(m)}_{t_{LT}}) \oplus \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M)) \longrightarrow 0$$
(39)

as the sequence of complexes induced by applying $\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(-)$ to

$$0 \longrightarrow M^{(m)} \xrightarrow{c_1} M^{(m)}_{t_{LT}} \oplus \prod_{\mu \ge m} \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},\mu}(M) \xrightarrow{c_2} \bigcup_{k \ge 0} \prod_{\mu \ge m} t_{LT}^{-k} \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},\mu}(M) \longrightarrow 0,$$
(40)

where

$$c_1(x) := (x, (\iota_\mu(x))_{\mu \ge m})$$
 and $c_2(x, (y_\mu)_\mu) := (\iota_\mu(x) - y_\mu)_{\mu \ge m}$

Down below, the sequence (38) will be obtained as a direct limit of the sequences (39). We claim that the sequence (40) and hence also (39) is exact. Consequently, the same will then hold for the direct limit (38).

The crucial part now is the exactness of (40), which generalizes the exactness of the sequence (5) in the proof of [36, Prop. 2.21]. The latter is demonstrated in [35, Lem. 2.9], and we check that the arguments carry over to our sequence (40). The non-trivial statements are ker(c_2) = im(c_1) and the surjectivity of c_2 .

The second statement can be reduced to showing that the map

$$M^{(m)} \longrightarrow \prod_{\mu \ge m} \mathbf{D}^{+}_{\mathrm{dif},\mu}(M)/t_{LT}, \ x \longmapsto (\overline{\iota_{\mu}(x)})_{\mu \ge m}$$
(41)

is surjective, using the fact that $M_{t_{LT}}^{(m)} = \bigcup_{k \ge 0} t_{LT}^{-k} M^{(m)}$ and reducing inductively to the case k = 1 via dévissage. Now we fix an $\mathcal{R}_F^{(m)}$ -basis e_1, \ldots, e_d of $M^{(m)}$, assuming m is large

enough for Proposition 3.2 to hold. From [3, Prop. 4.8 & Lem. 4.9] it follows that for any $\mu \ge m$, the composition

$$\mathcal{R}_L^{(m)} \xrightarrow{\iota_{\mu}} L_{\mu}[[t_{LT}]] \xrightarrow{t_{LT} \longmapsto 0} L_{\mu}$$

induces an isomorphism $\mathcal{R}_L^{(m)}/(Q_\mu) \cong L_\mu$ where $Q_\mu := \frac{\varphi^\mu(Z)}{\varphi^{\mu-1}(Z)}$.¹⁸ Therefore, using [46, Lemma 4.3.6], we obtain on the level of the extension F an isomorphism

$$\mathcal{R}_F^{(m)}/Q_\mu \cong (\mathcal{R}_L^{(m)}\widehat{\otimes}_L F)/Q_\mu \cong (\mathcal{R}_L^{(m)}/Q_\mu)\widehat{\otimes}_L F \cong L_\mu \otimes_L F = F_\mu$$

for $\mu \ge m$. As a result, we see that $(\overline{\iota_{\mu}(e_i)})_{i=1,...,d}$ is an F_{μ} -basis of $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},\mu}(M)/t_{LT}$ for any $\mu \ge m$. Now the surjectivity of (41) is proven just as in [35, Lem. 2.9]: For a family $(y_{\mu})_{\mu \ge m}$ in the target, we write $y_{\mu} = \sum_{i=1}^{d} a_{\mu,i} \cdot \overline{\iota_{\mu}(e_i)}$ for $\mu \ge m$. Choosing a representative $a_i \in \mathcal{R}_F^{(m)}$ of the preimage of $(a_{\mu,i})_{\mu \ge m}$ under the natural isomorphism

$$\mathcal{R}_F^{(m)}/(t_{LT}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \prod_{\mu \ge m} F_\mu, \ a \longmapsto (\overline{\iota_\mu(a)})_{\mu \ge m}$$
(42)

for each *i*, we obtain a preimage $\sum_{i=1}^{d} a_i e_i$ of $(y_{\mu})_{\mu}$ under (41). To see (42) one uses $t_{LT} = Z \prod_{\mu \geqslant 1} \frac{Q_{\mu}}{\pi_L}$ as well as the fact that t_{LT} and $\prod_{\mu \geqslant m} \frac{Q_{\mu}}{\pi_L}$ differ by a unit in $\mathcal{R}_F^{(m)}$ since for $\nu < m$ the Q_{ν} are units as they have no zeros inside the annulus of convergence of $\mathcal{R}_F^{(m)}$. Now (42) follows via a projective limit argument from the isomorphisms $\mathcal{R}_F^{(m)}/(Q_{\mu}) \cong F_{\mu}$ and the Chinese remainder theorem.

Concerning the first statement ker(c_2) = im(c_1), one needs to show for any $x \in M_{t_{L_T}}^{(m)}$ that if $\iota_{\mu}(x) \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\text{dif},\mu}(M)$ for all $\mu \ge m$, then we have in fact $x \in M^{(m)}$. Writing $x = x_0 \cdot t_{L_T}^{-k}$ with $x_0 \in M^{(m)}$, Remark 3.14 implies

$$\iota_{\mu}(x) = \frac{\iota_{\mu}(x_0) \cdot \pi_{LT}^{\mu k}}{t_{LT}^k}$$

So the claim follows if we show that if t_{LT}^k divides $\iota_{\mu}(x_0)$ in $F_{\mu}[[t_{LT}]]$ for all $\mu \ge m$, then it also divides x_0 in $M^{(m)}$. Of course, we can assume k = 1 as well as $M = \mathcal{R}_F$ after choosing a basis of M. Then the isomorphism (42) yields the desired result.

Now that the exactness of (40) is established, it follows by construction that the sequence (39) of complexes is exact as well.

Next we form the direct limit of the sequences (39) over m, where the transition maps are the ones induced by the natural inclusions $M_0^{(m)} \longrightarrow M_0^{(m+1)}$ and the maps

$$a^{\bullet} \colon \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m+1}^{(+)}(M))$$

given by "cutting off" the component at the lowest index. So by defining

$$\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)) := \lim_{m,a^{\bullet}} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M))$$

we obtain the desired exact sequence (38).

¹⁸In case the underlying Lubin-Tate group law is special, then Q_m is just the minimal polynomial of a uniformiser of L_m/L .

This sequence yields a distinguished triangle as explained in the beginning of the proof; in order to bring this triangle into the desired form, it remains to define suitable quasi-isomorphisms of complexes $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M))$, which is done in the following way: First, for $m \gg 0$ consider the morphisms $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^+(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^+(M))$ defined by

noting that $b_0((x)_{\mu \ge m}) = ((\mathfrak{Z}_n x)_{\mu \ge m}, (x - x)_{\mu \ge m+1}) = ((\mathfrak{Z}_n x)_{\mu \ge m}, 0)$. There are similar morphisms $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M))$, and one checks that they are all quasi-isomorphisms, using the exactness of the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},\,m}^{(+)}(M) \xrightarrow{x \mapsto (x)_{\mu \geqslant m}} \prod_{\mu \geqslant m} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},\,\mu}^{(+)}(M) \xrightarrow{(x_{\mu}) \mapsto (x_{\mu-1}-x_{\mu})_{\mu \geqslant m+1}} \prod_{\mu \geqslant m+1} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},\,\mu}^{(+)}(M) \longrightarrow 0.$$

It is obvious that the quasi-isomorphisms $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M)) \xrightarrow{\sim} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M))$ are compatible with the transition maps, induced by the inclusions $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m+1}^{(+)}(M)$ on the left and given by the a^{\bullet} on the right, so they induce a quasiisomorphism

$$K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)) \xrightarrow{\sim} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)).$$

Putting everything together, and inspecting the explicit definitions of the morphisms involved, we get that the upper row of the diagram in the statement is in fact a distinguished triangle.

To demonstrate that the second row is also a distinguished triangle, we start again with forming a certain direct limit of the exact sequences (39) of complexes. But this time, instead of the a^{\bullet} from above, we define morphisms

$$(a')^{\bullet} \colon \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m+1}^{(+)}(M))$$

given by shifting $(x_{\mu})_{\mu \ge m} \longmapsto (x_{\mu-1})_{\mu \ge m+1}$ instead of cutting off. Then let

$$\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)) := \lim_{m,(a')^{\bullet}} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M)).$$

Furthermore, note that the quasi-isomorphisms $K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M)) \xrightarrow{\sim} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},m}^{(+)}(M))$ from (43) also form a morphism of directed systems if we use the $(a')^{\bullet}$ instead of the a^{\bullet} as transition maps on the right, so they yield a quasi-isomorphism

$$K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)) \xrightarrow{\sim} \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{(+)}(M)).$$
(44)

After these preparations, we consider the chain of quasi-isomorphisms

$$\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M^{(m)}) \cong \operatorname{cone}\left(\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M^{(m)}_{t_{LT}}) \oplus \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}^{+}_{\operatorname{dif},m}(M)) \longrightarrow \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dif},m}(M))\right) \left[-1\right]$$
$$\cong \operatorname{cone}\left(K_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M^{(m)}_{t_{LT}}) \oplus \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}^{+}_{\operatorname{dif},m}(M)) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M^{(m+1)}_{t_{LT}}) \oplus \widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dif},m}(M))\right) \left[-1\right].$$

$$(45)$$

where the first one follows from applying the fact from homological algebra stated at the beginning of the proof to the sequence (39) and the second one is formally obtained by the identity

$$\widetilde{K}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}^{(m)}) = \operatorname{cone}\left(K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}^{(m)}) \xrightarrow{1-\varphi} K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}^{(m+1)})\right) [-1].$$

Taking the direct limit of the quasi-isomorphisms (45) with respect to the transition maps $(a')^{\bullet}$ and the morphisms induced by $\varphi \colon M_0^{(m)} \hookrightarrow M_0^{(m+1)}$, and applying the quasi-isomorphism $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M) \cong K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M)$ from Lemma 5.5(ii) to the left-hand side and (44) to right-hand side, we obtain the distinguished triangle

$$K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_{t_{LT}}) \oplus K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \longrightarrow K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(M_{t_{LT}}) \oplus K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \xrightarrow{+1}$$

which is the bottom row in the statement of the proposition.

We define

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) := H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) := H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}).$$

For $m \gg 0$, the map

$$\varphi \colon H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M^{(m)}_{t_{LT}}) \longrightarrow H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M^{(m+1)}_{t_{LT}})$$

is an isomorphism by Lemma 5.4. Moreover, the inclusions $H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M^{(m)}_{t_{LT}}) \hookrightarrow \mathbf{D}^{(n)}_{\operatorname{cris}}(M)$ are isomorphisms by a result analogous to [36, Lemma 2.18] which is formally deduced from Lemma 5.4 (and the fact that the cohomologies are finite-dimensional). Thus the above φ can be viewed as an automorphism

$$\varphi \colon \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M).$$

Next we construct two isomorphisms $j_1, j_2: \mathbf{D}_{cris}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{\sim} H^{(\varphi),0}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}})$ making the diagram

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{1-\varphi} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) \\
\downarrow^{j_1} \qquad \qquad \downarrow^{j_2} \\
H_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi),0}(M_{t_{LT}}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{Frob}-\mathrm{id}} H_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi),0}(M_{t_{LT}})$$

commute, where Frob is induced by the Frob in Definition 5.6(a). Let

$$j_1 \colon \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) = H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}^{(m)}) \xrightarrow{\varphi} H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}^{(m+1)}) \xrightarrow{\sim} H^{(\varphi),0}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}})$$

where the last map is an isomorphism by Lemma 5.4. Note that j_1 is independent of the choice of $m \gg 0$. Finally, we set

$$j_2 \colon \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{j_1} H^{(\varphi),0}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{Frob}} H^{(\varphi),0}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}).$$

Additionally, we define

$$\mathfrak{i} \colon \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{j_1} H^{(\varphi),0}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M_{t_{LT}}) \xrightarrow{\iota} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M)$$

where ι is induced by the ι in Definition 5.6(a).

Definition 5.8. Denote by

$$\exp_{\mathbf{M}}^{(\mathbf{n})} \colon \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) \longrightarrow H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M)$$

and

$$\exp_{\mathbf{f},\mathbf{M}}^{(\mathbf{n})}\colon \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{j_2} H_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi),0}(M_{t_{LT}}) \longrightarrow H_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}^1(M)$$

the boundary maps obtained by taking cohomology of the exact triangles in Proposition 5.7.

Set

$$H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M)_{e} := \operatorname{Im}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{\exp_{\mathrm{M}}^{(n)}} H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M))$$

and

$$H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M)_{f} := \operatorname{Im}(\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{cris}}^{(n)}(M) \oplus \mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dR}}^{(n)}(M) \xrightarrow{\exp_{f,M}^{(n)} + \exp_{M}^{(n)}} H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M))$$

and

$$t_M^{(n)} := \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M) / \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)^0$$
 where $\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)^0 := H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif}^+(M)).$

Then Proposition 5.7 yields the following diagram with exact rows

where

$$d_5(x,y) = ((1-\varphi)x,\overline{\mathfrak{i}(x)})$$
 and $d_6 = \exp_{\mathrm{f},\mathrm{M}}^{(\mathrm{n})} + \exp_{\mathrm{M}}^{(\mathrm{n})}$.

For later calculations we state the analogue (in the LT-setting) of the f-version (with $\mathfrak{f} \in {\Psi, \varphi}$) of the explicit formula for \exp_M and $\exp_{f,M}$ in [36, Prop. 2.23] and leave the straight forward adaption of the proof to the reader.

Proposition 5.9.

(i) For
$$x \in \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$$
 choose $\tilde{x} \in M_{t_{\mathrm{LT}}}^{(n')}$ for some sufficiently large $n' \ge n$ such that
 $\iota_m(\tilde{x}) - x \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M)$

for any $m \ge n'$. Then we have

$$\exp_M^{(n)}(x) = [(\mathfrak{f} - 1)\tilde{x}, \mathfrak{Z}_n \tilde{x}] \in H^1_{\mathfrak{f}, \mathfrak{Z}_n}(M).$$

(ii) For $x \in \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$ choose $\tilde{x} \in M_{t_{\mathrm{LT}}}^{(n')}$ for some sufficiently large $n' \ge n$ such that

$$\iota_m(\tilde{x}) \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n'}(M)$$

and

$$\iota_{n'+k}(\tilde{x}) - \sum_{l=1}^{k} \iota_{n'+l}(\varphi^{n'}(x)) \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n'+k}(M)$$

for any $k \ge 1$. Then we have

$$\exp_{f,M}^{(n)}(x) = [(\varphi - 1)\tilde{x} + \varphi^{n'}(x), \mathfrak{Z}_n \tilde{x}] \in H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M).$$

5.3. Derivatives of measures

In cyclotomic Iwasawa theory the constant $\log(\chi_{cyc}(\gamma))$ shows up at various places (see [36]) in order to make constructions independent of the choice of a topological generator γ of $\Gamma_{\mathbb{Q}_p}$. Since we have replaced the element $\gamma - 1$ by \mathfrak{Z}_n we again have to check the dependence on this choice. As our computations below show, the constant Ω plays a role in normalisation and seems conceptually new at a first glance since in the case $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$ one can take $\Omega = 1$. But recall that Ω is only unique up to units in o_L , hence in the cyclotomic case one could just as well take any element of \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times} . Comparing (20) with [36, Proposition 5.2] we see that we should take $\Omega_{\mathbb{Q}_p} = \log_0(\chi(\gamma))^{-1}$, where $\log_0(a) := \log(a)/p^{v_p(\log(a))}$. We first generalize the derivative of a measure from the cyclotomic case (e.g. [34, §2.1]) in a *naive* way:

By $\langle - \rangle : o_L^{\times} \to 1 + \pi_L o_L$ we denote the projection which is induced by the Teichmüller character $\omega : k_L^{\times} \to o_L^{\times}$. Fix $m_0 > \frac{e}{p-1}$ and $m_1 \ge 0$ such that $\log_p(o_L^{\times}) \subseteq \pi_L^{-m_1} o_L$. Then, for $s \in \pi_L^m o_L$ with $m := m_0 + m_1$ the map

$$\langle - \rangle^s : o_L^{\times} \to 1 + \pi_L^{m_0} o_L, x \mapsto \langle x \rangle^s := \exp(s \log(x))$$

is well-defined. For $\lambda \in D(\Gamma_L, K)$ and $f \in C^{an}(\Gamma_L, K)$ we define

$$\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}(f,s) := \lambda(f \langle \chi_{LT} \rangle^s) \quad (\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}(-,s) \text{ in } D(\Gamma_L,K) \text{ for fixed } s)$$

and

$$\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}'(f) := \lim_{0 \neq s \to 0} \frac{\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}(f,s) - \mathcal{L}_{\lambda}(f,0)}{s} \in D(\Gamma_L, K).$$

This limit exists and we have

$$\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}'(f) = \lambda(\log(\chi_{LT})f) \tag{47}$$

48

using that $\lim_{0 \neq s \to 0} \frac{\langle \chi_{LT}(\gamma) \rangle^s - 1}{s} = \log(\chi_{LT}(\gamma))$. As an example one easily sees using Remark 4.3 that the expression

$$\frac{\mathcal{L}'_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{1})}{\pi_L^n} \tag{48}$$

is independent of n.

For $D(\Gamma_n)$ as at the beginning of subsection 5.2 there is another way of attaching such a derivative better adapted to the Lubin-Tate situation as follows:

By [43, §3, Thm. 3.6] the characters of Γ_n are all of the form $\psi_z(\gamma) := \kappa_z(\ell_n(\gamma))$ using their notation. For small γ we have

$$\psi_z(\gamma) = \exp(\Omega \ell_n(\gamma) \log_{LT}(z))$$

and for $z = \exp_{LT}(\frac{\pi_L^n}{\Omega})$ the characters ψ_z and χ_{LT} coincide on an open subgroup of Γ_L . For $\lambda \in D(\Gamma_n)$ and $f \in C^{an}(\Gamma_n, K)$ we may define

$$\mathcal{LT}_{\lambda}(f,z) := \lambda(f\psi_z) \ (\mathcal{LT}_{\lambda}(-,z) \text{ in } D(\Gamma_n,K) \text{ for fixed } z)$$

and

$$\mathcal{LT}'_{\lambda}(f) := \lim_{0 \neq z \to 0} \frac{\mathcal{LT}_{\lambda}(f, z) - \mathcal{LT}_{\lambda}(f, 0)}{z} \in D(\Gamma_n, K).$$

This limit exists and we have

$$\mathcal{LT}_{\lambda}'(f) = \frac{\Omega}{\pi_L^n} \lambda(\log(\chi_{LT})f)$$
(49)

using that $\lim_{0 \neq z \to 0} \frac{\psi_z(\gamma) - 1}{z} = \frac{\Omega}{\pi_L^n} \log(\chi_{LT}(\gamma))$ as $g_{LT}(0) = 1$ by (1).

We conclude this discussion by considering again $\lambda = \mathfrak{Z}_n$ and the trivial character $f = \mathbf{1}$. Then $\mathcal{LT}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{1},z) = \mathfrak{Z}_n(\psi_z) = z$ by [43, Lem. 4.6], whence $\mathcal{LT}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{1},0) = 0$ and (49) becomes

$$1 = \mathcal{LT}'_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(1) = \frac{\Omega}{\pi_L^n} \mathfrak{Z}_n(\log(\chi_{LT})) \text{ and } \frac{\mathcal{L}'_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(1)}{\pi_L^n} = \frac{1}{\Omega}.$$
 (50)

5.4. The dual exponential map exp*

Let M be a free L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_K . We say that M is **de Rham** if the $B = \bigcup_m K_m((t_{LT}))$ -module $\mathbf{D}_{dif}(M)$ is trivial as a (B, Γ_L) -module. By Galois descent (technically in the form of [48, Tag 0CDR] for the Scheme $X = \operatorname{Spec}(K)$) this is equivalent to $\mathbf{D}_{dif}(M)$ being trivial as a (B, Γ_n) -module for some n. Indeed, in this case $\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$ is a $K \otimes_L L_n$ -module with a semi-linear $\Gamma_L/\Gamma_n = \operatorname{Gal}(L_n/L)$ -action (which is trivial on K). Note that we have $\dim_K \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M) = [L_n:L] \cdot r_M$ where r_M is the rank of M over \mathcal{R}_K and that $\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$ is in fact free as a $K \otimes_L L_n$ -module. We denote by $\delta_{2,M}$ the connecting homomorphism

$$H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \to H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)$$

obtained from the sequence in 5.7. We define

$$C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n) := \mathcal{L}'_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{1}) = \mathfrak{Z}_n(\log(\chi_{LT})) = \frac{\pi_L^n}{\Omega}$$
(51)

for the trivial character **1**. We stress that this is compatible with Nakamura's definition when specializing to the cyclotomic situation.

Lemma 5.10. Let M be de Rham. Then the natural map

$$\left(\bigcup_{m} K_m((t_{LT}))\right) \otimes_{K_n} \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M) \to \mathbf{D}_{dif}(M)$$

is an isomorphism and the induced map

$$g_M^{(n)}: \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M) \to H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)), \ x \mapsto C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)(1 \otimes x)$$

is an isomorphism. The inverse is induced by sending $f \otimes d \in K_m((t_{LT})) \otimes_{K_n} \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$ to $C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)^{-1} \frac{1}{[K_m:K_n]} Tr_{K_m/K_n}(f_{|t_{LT}=0})d$, where by abuse of notation (although t_{LT} gets inverted!) we denote by $f_{|t_{LT}=0}$ the constant term of f with respect to t_{LT} .

Proof. The first part follows immediately from the definition and implies that $\mathbf{D}_{dif}(M)$ is isomorphic to the trivial *B*-semi-linear Γ_n -representation. For the second statement it thus suffices to consider the rank 1 case and prove the statement for *B* itself, namely that the natural map $B^{\Gamma_n} \to B \to B/\mathfrak{Z}_n$ is an isomorphism. Because the Γ -action respects the direct product decomposition $K_m((t_{LT})) \cong \prod_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} K_m t_{LT}^k$ and $B^{\Gamma_n} = K_n$ it suffices to show that any Laurent series, whose constant term vanishes, lies in the image of \mathfrak{Z}_n and that there is an exact sequence of the form

$$0 \longrightarrow K_n \xrightarrow{\qquad } K_m \xrightarrow{\qquad } K_m \xrightarrow{\qquad } K_m \xrightarrow{\qquad } K_n \longrightarrow 0$$

with $\operatorname{Tr} = \frac{1}{[K_m:K_n]} \operatorname{Tr}_{K_m/K_n}$ by Wedderburn theory. Using the product decomposition it suffices to treat the monomials at_{LT}^k with some $a \in K_m$. Taking $1 \neq \gamma \in \Gamma_m$ we obtain $\gamma(a) = a$ and $\gamma(t_{LT}) = \chi_{LT}(\gamma)t_{LT}$. By construction $(\gamma - 1)(t_{LT}) = \pi_L^l u t_{LT}$ for some $l \in \mathbb{Z}, u \in o_L^{\times}$ and hence $(\gamma - 1)(at_{LT}\pi_L^{-l}u^{-1}) = a\pi_L^{-l}u^{-1}((\gamma - 1)(t_{LT})) = at_{LT}$. Since $\delta_{\gamma} - 1$ is divisible by \mathfrak{Z}_n in $D(\Gamma_n, K)$, we conclude that at_{LT}^k lies in the image of \mathfrak{Z}_n . \Box

Note that $\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$, for a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M, carries a natural filtration given by

$$\operatorname{Fil}^{i} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) = \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) \cap t_{LT}^{i} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}^{+}(M).$$

Definition 5.11. Let M be a de Rham (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_K . We define the dual exponential map as the composite

$$H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M) \to H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}^{+}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \to H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)) \xrightarrow{(g_{M}^{(n)})^{-1}} D^{(n)}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M).$$

Where the first map is given by mapping [x,y] to $[\iota_{\mu}(y)]$ with $\mu \gg 0$. Its image is contained in Fil⁰ $(D_{dB}^{(n)}(M))$ and we thus obtain a map

$$\exp_{\tilde{M}}^{*,(n)}: H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M) \to \operatorname{Fil}^0(D^{(n)}_{\operatorname{dR}}(M)).$$

We define

$$\exp_{\tilde{M}}^* : H^1_{\varphi, D(\Gamma_L)}(M) \to \operatorname{Fil}^0(D_{\mathrm{dR}}(M))$$

by taking Γ_L -invariants of $\exp_{\tilde{M}}^{*,(n)}$, which is independent of the choice of n. Indeed, as shown in [50, Lem. 3.2.7] the restriction map

$$H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(M) \to H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{m}}(M), [x,y] \mapsto [x,\mathfrak{Q}_{m-n}y],$$

for $m \ge n$ induces an isomorphism after taking Γ_L -invariants, where $\mathfrak{Q}_{m-n}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) := \frac{\mathfrak{Z}_m}{\mathfrak{Z}_n} = \frac{\varphi_L^{m-n}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}$ with $\mathfrak{Q}_{m-n}(0) = \pi_L^{m-n}$ and we have $C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_m) = \pi_L^{m-n}C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)$ by (48).

Definition 5.12. We define a pairing

$$\cup_{\mathrm{dif}} \colon H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M_1)) \times H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M_2)) \to H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M_1 \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_K} M_2))$$

given by $(x,y) \mapsto [x \otimes y]$. Furthermore we define

$$\langle -, - \rangle_{\operatorname{dif}} : H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dif}}(M)) \times H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dif}}(\tilde{M})) \xrightarrow{\cup_{\operatorname{dif}}} H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dif}}(M \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_K} \tilde{M})) \to K$$

as composite of \cup_{dif} with

$$H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M\otimes_{\mathcal{R}_{K}}\tilde{M})) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{ev}} H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(\Omega^{1})) \xrightarrow{(g_{\Omega^{1}}^{(n)})^{-1}} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\Omega^{1}) \cong K_{n} \xrightarrow{\frac{1}{[K_{n}:K]}Tr_{K_{n}/K}} K$$

using that $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\Omega^1) \cong K_n$ via $t_{LT}^{-1} e \mapsto 1$, where e corresponds to 1 in $\Omega^1 \cong \mathcal{R}_K(\delta)$. We further define $\langle -, - \rangle_{\mathrm{dR}}$ via the composite

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) \times \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\tilde{M}) \to \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M \otimes \tilde{M}) \xrightarrow{ev} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\Omega^1) \cong K_n \xrightarrow{\frac{1}{[K_n:K]}Tr_{K_n/K}} K.$$

Remark 5.13. The pairing $\langle -, - \rangle_{dR} := \langle -, - \rangle_{dR,M}$

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) \times \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\tilde{M}) \to K$$

is perfect if M is de Rham and induces a perfect pairing

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M)/\operatorname{Fil}^{0}\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(M) \times \operatorname{Fil}^{0}\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\tilde{M}) \to K.$$

Proof. Let us abbreviate $V := \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M), G = \Gamma_n$ and $B = K_n((t_{LT}))$. For a suitable r_n we have that $V = (B \otimes_{\iota_n} M^{(n)})^G = (B \otimes_{K_n} V)^G$ by definition. We will first show that the pairing on the level of K_n is perfect. Observe that base change to B provides us with an injection $\operatorname{Hom}_{K_n}(V,K_n) \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_B(B \otimes_{K_n} V,B)$. The target can be endowed with a G action by $(g\lambda)(x) = g\lambda(g^{-1}x)$ and, because the action on V is trivial, we see that the image of the above map is precisely the set of G-invariant elements. Indeed, since $B^G = K_n$, a linear form λ which is fixed by g has to map elements of the form $1 \otimes v$ into $B^G = K_n$ and hence restricts to an element of $\operatorname{Hom}_{K_n}(V,K_n)$. The perfectness now follows from $\operatorname{Hom}_B(B \otimes_{K_n} V,B) = \operatorname{Hom}_B(B \otimes_{\iota_n} M,B) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_B(B \otimes_{\iota_n} M,B(\chi_{LT})) \cong B \otimes_{\iota_n} \tilde{M}$ by taking G-invariants, using that the evaluation pairing commutes with base change. Note that we used that $B = B(\chi_{LT})$ as Γ_L -modules (since B^{\times} contains t_{LT}) and that $\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dif}}(M(\chi_{LT})) \cong \mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{dif}}(M(\chi))$ as they have "the same" Γ_L -action. To conclude perfectness of the K-valued pairing, it suffices to show that the pairing is non-degenerate on one side.

Set $W = \operatorname{Hom}_{K_n}(V, K_n)$. Let $V' := \operatorname{Hom}_K(V, K)$ which we view as a K_n -module in the obvious way; we endow W and V' with a Γ_L/Γ_n -action via $\gamma f(-) = \gamma f(\gamma^{-1}-)$. By the above perfectness at the level of K_n it thus suffices to show that the map $W \to V'$ given by $w \mapsto \operatorname{Tr}_{K_n/K}(w(-))$ is injective. One easily checks that it is compatible with the K_n -and Γ_L/Γ_n -structure on V'. We thus have constructed a Γ_L/Γ_n -semilinear map between free K_n -modules of the same rank. By Galois descent it suffices to show that it is injective on Γ_L/Γ_n -invariant elements. Suppose $w \in W^{\Gamma_L}$ satisfies $\operatorname{Tr}_{K_n/K}(w(v)) = 0$ for all $v \in V$. This means that the image of the map $w: V \to K_n$ is contained in the kernel of the trace map. For any $x \in V^{\Gamma_L}$, we obtain $w(x) \in K \cap \ker(Tr) = 0$ by the Γ_L -equivariance of w. Thus w is trivial on Γ_L -invariants and by Galois descent trivial, because V is generated by Γ_L -invariant elements, which implies w = 0.

For the second statement observe first that $\operatorname{Fil}^{0}(\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(\Omega^{1})) = 0$ and $\operatorname{Fil}^{-1}(\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(\Omega^{1}))) = K_{n}$. Hence $\operatorname{Fil}^{0}(\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M))$ is contained in the subspace orthogonal to $\operatorname{Fil}^{0}\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(\tilde{M})$. In order to see that this inclusion is an equality, it suffices to show that the canonical bijective morphism of filtered vectorspaces $\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M) \otimes \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(\tilde{M}) \cong \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M \otimes \tilde{M})$ is in fact an isomorphism. This is not entirely trivial and can be achieved by an analogue of [9, Proposition 6.3.3]. As in their case one reduces to the corresponding statement about graded objects and finally to the corresponding statement of rank one objects (which is clear in our case as well).

Lemma 5.14. The diagram

is commutative.

Proof. Given any $a \in K_n$ (in the right upper corner of the diagram) we first have to calculate $\delta_2(1 \otimes \frac{a}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi})$ as $x := 1 \otimes \frac{a}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \in K_n[[t_{LT}]][\frac{1}{t_{LT}}]\mathbf{e}_{\chi} = \mathbf{D}_{\text{dif},n}(\Omega^1)$ represents - up to a constant - the image of $\frac{a}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \in D_{\text{dR}}^{(n)}(\Omega^1)$ under $g_{\Omega^1}^{(n)}$. In order to calculate the transition map δ_2 we use an analogue of [35, Lem. 2.12(2)], which is an easy snake-lemma application to 5.7: Assume that x belongs to $\mathbf{D}_{\text{dif},k}(\Omega^1)$ for some $k \ge 0$. For any element $\tilde{x} \in \frac{1}{t_{LT}}\Omega^{1,(k)} = \frac{1}{t_{LT}}\mathcal{R}(\chi)^{(k)}$ such that

$$\iota_m(\tilde{x}) - \operatorname{can}_{k,m}(x) \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\operatorname{dif},m}(\Omega^1)$$

(using the notation of Definition 3.15) for all $m \ge k$, we then have $\delta_2([x]) = [(\varphi - 1)\tilde{x}] \in H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\Omega^1)$.

We construct \tilde{x} as follows. Consider the isomorphism

$$\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}/(t_{LT}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \prod_{\mu \ge 0} K_{\mu}, \ a \longmapsto (\overline{\iota_{\mu}(a)})_{\mu \ge 0}$$
(53)

analogous to (42) and let f be an element in \mathcal{R}_F^+ , whose class in the left hand side corresponds to the tuple $(a_\mu)_{\mu \ge 0}$ with

$$a_{\mu} := \begin{cases} \frac{a}{q^{\mu-k}\pi_{L}^{k}}, & \text{if } \mu \geqslant k; \\ \frac{\mathrm{Tr}_{K_{k}/K_{\mu}}(a)}{\pi_{L}^{k}}, & \text{if } k \geqslant \mu \geqslant 0; \end{cases}$$

on the right hand side. Note that the operator Ψ on \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+} induces the map

$$\begin{split} \Psi &: \prod_{\mu \ge 0} K_{\mu} \to \prod_{\mu \ge 0} K_{\mu}, \\ & (x_{\mu}) \mapsto (q^{-1}x_0 + q^{-1} \operatorname{Tr}_{K_1/K_0}(x_1), q^{-1} \operatorname{Tr}_{K_2/K_1}(x_2), \dots, q^{-1} \operatorname{Tr}_{K_{\mu+1}/K_{\mu}}(x_{\mu+1}), \dots). \end{split}$$

Moreover, $(x_{\mu})_{\mu}$ satisfies $q\Psi((x_{\mu})_{\mu}) = (x_{\mu})_{\mu}$ if and only $\operatorname{Tr}_{K_{1}/K_{0}}(x_{1}) = 0$ and $\operatorname{Tr}_{K_{m+1}/K_{m}}(x_{m+1}) = x_{m}$ for all $m \ge 1$. In particular, $q\Psi((a_{\mu})_{\mu}) = (a_{\mu})_{\mu}$ if and only if $\operatorname{Tr}_{K_{k}/K_{0}}(a) = 0$. We now set $\tilde{x} = \frac{f}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \in \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathcal{R}(\chi)^{(k)}$ and check that, for $m \ge k$,

$$\iota_m(\tilde{x}) \equiv \frac{\pi_L^m f(u_m)}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \mod \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(\mathcal{R}(\chi))$$
$$= \frac{\pi_L^m a_m}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi}$$
$$= \frac{\pi_L^{m-k} a}{q^{m-k} t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi}$$
$$= \operatorname{can}_{k,m}(x)$$

as required, i.e., $\delta_2(1 \otimes \frac{a}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi}) = [(\varphi - 1)(\frac{f}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi})] = [\left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f\right) \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi}]$. Since

$$\left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f\right)(u_m) = \frac{f(u_{m-1})}{q} - f(u_m) = \frac{a_{m-1}}{q} - a_m = 0$$

for all m > k, we conclude from (53) that $\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f \in \left(\prod_{m>k}^{\infty} \frac{Q_m}{\pi_L}\right) \mathcal{R}_K^+$, whence

$$\left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f\right) \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \in \frac{\left(\prod_{m>k}^{\infty} \frac{Q_m}{\pi_L}\right)}{t_{LT}} \mathcal{R}_K^+ = \frac{1}{Z \prod_{\mu \ge 1}^k \frac{Q_\mu}{\pi_L}} \mathcal{R}_K^+ \tag{54}$$

using $t_{LT} = Z \prod_{\mu \ge 1} \frac{Q_{\mu}}{\pi_L}$. Since all involved maps are *K*-linear and $K_n = K \oplus \ker(\operatorname{Tr}_{K_n/K})$ it suffices to check the commutativity in the two cases $a \in K$, i.e., k = 0, or $\operatorname{Tr}_{K_n/K}(a) = 0$, i.e., $q\Psi((a_{\mu})_{\mu \ge 0}) = (a_{\mu})_{\mu \ge 0}$.

If k = 0, the element $\frac{a}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi}$ is sent via the lower composite to

$$C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)Res\circ(-\delta_2)\circ g_{\Omega^1}(\frac{a}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}) = -C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)Res\circ\delta_2(1\otimes\frac{a}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\chi})$$
$$= -\frac{q}{q-1}Res\left(\left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f\right)\frac{1}{t_{LT}}dt_{LT}\right)$$

$$= -\frac{q}{q-1} \left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f\right)_{|Z=0}$$
$$= -\frac{q}{q-1} \left(\frac{f(0)}{q} - f(0)\right) = a$$

where we use for the second equality the definition (20) and for the third equality (54). Thus the claim follows on the subspace $D_{dR}^{(n)}(\Omega^1)^{\Gamma_L}$, because $\frac{1}{[K_n:K]}Tr_{K_n/K}(a) = a$. If $q\Psi((a_\mu)_{\mu \ge 0}) = (a_\mu)_{\mu \ge 0}$, i.e., $q\Psi(f \mod t_{LT}) \equiv f \mod t_{LT}$, it follows from the surjec-

If $q\Psi((a_{\mu})_{\mu\geq 0}) = (a_{\mu})_{\mu\geq 0}$, i.e., $q\Psi(f \mod t_{LT}) \equiv f \mod t_{LT}$, it follows from the surjectivity of $\frac{1}{\pi_L}\Psi - \frac{1}{q}$ on \mathcal{R}^+ by [6, Cor. 2.3.4] and the commutative diagram with exact rows

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+} \xrightarrow{t_{LT}} \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+} \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}/t_{LT}\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+} \longrightarrow 0$$
$$\xrightarrow{\frac{1}{\pi_{K}}\Psi - \frac{1}{q}} \bigvee \qquad \Psi - \frac{1}{q} \mapsto \qquad \Psi - \frac{1}{q} \lor \qquad \Psi - \frac{1}{q} \lor \qquad \Psi - \frac{1}{q} \lor \qquad$$

that we may assume without loss of generality that f also satisfies $q\Psi(f) = f$, whence we obtain $\Psi(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f) = 0$. Using the identity $Res(\Psi(f)dt_{LT}) = \chi(\pi_L)Res(fdt_{LT})$ from [15, Prop. 1.5] we conclude that $Res(\left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q} - f\right)\frac{1}{t_{LT}}dt_{LT})$ vanishes, from which the commutativity follows also in this case by a similar calculation as above.

Lemma 5.15. Let $z \in H^0_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif}}(M)), [x,y] \in H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M}), a \in H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)$ and $[b] \in H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M})$. Using $\langle -,-\rangle := \langle -,-\rangle_M$ as before to denote the pairing

$$H^i_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M) \times H^{2-i}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \to K$$

obtained from 4.16 we have

$$\langle \exp_M^{(n)}(z), [x,y] \rangle = \langle z, [\iota_n(y)] \rangle_{\text{dif}}$$

and

$$\langle a, \delta_{2,M}([b]) \rangle = \langle \iota_n(a), [b] \rangle_{\text{dif}}.$$

Proof. Let z be in $\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$ and $[x,y] \in H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M})$ with $x \in \tilde{M}^{(n)}, y \in \tilde{M}^{(n+1)}$. Then we have

$$\langle z, [\iota_n(y)] \rangle_{\text{dif}} = \frac{1}{[K_n : K]} Tr_{K_n/K} \circ g_{\Omega}^{-1} \circ \text{ev}\left([z \otimes \iota_n(y)]\right) = -Tr \circ \delta_2\left([z \otimes \iota_n(y)]\right)$$

by (52) and, by the same snake-lemma application in order to calculate the transition map δ_2 induced by Proposition 5.7 (compare with [35, Lem. 2.12(2)]),

$$-Tr\Big(\delta_2([z \otimes \iota_n(y)])\Big) = -C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)Res\Big([(\varphi - 1)(\tilde{z} \otimes y)]\Big)$$
$$= -C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)Res\Big([(\varphi - 1)(\tilde{z}) \otimes \varphi(y) + \tilde{z} \otimes \mathfrak{Z}_n x]\Big)$$
$$= -C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)Res\Big(\varphi(y)\big((\varphi - 1)(\tilde{z})\big) + \big(\mathfrak{Z}_n x\big)(\tilde{z}\big)\big),$$

where in the second equality we have used the co-boundary condition $(\varphi - 1)(y) = \mathfrak{Z}_n x$. Moreover, $\tilde{z} \in M_{t_{LT}}^{(n)}$ is an element with the property that $\iota_m(\tilde{z}) - z$ belongs to $\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M)$ for all $m \ge n$, the existence of which is granted by the exactness of (40), whence $\iota_m(\tilde{z} \otimes y) - z \otimes \iota_m(y) \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(M \otimes \tilde{M})$ for all $m \ge n$.

On the other hand we have by a straightforward analogue of [35, Lem. 2.12 (1)] for the first, the formula in Theorem 4.16 for the second equality and (22) for the third equality

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \exp_M^{(n)}(z), [x,y] \rangle &= \langle [(\varphi - 1)(\tilde{z}), \mathfrak{Z}_n \tilde{z}], [x,y] \rangle \\ &= -C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) \operatorname{Res} \Big(\varphi(y) \big((\varphi - 1)(\tilde{z}) \big) + (\lambda^{\iota} x)(\mathfrak{Z}_n \tilde{z}) \Big) \\ &= -C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) \operatorname{Res} \Big(\varphi(y) \big((\varphi - 1)(\tilde{z}) \big) + \big(\mathfrak{Z}_n x \big)(\tilde{z} \big) \Big), \end{aligned}$$

which agrees with the above formula. We leave the easy proof of the second identity to the reader. $\hfill \Box$

Proposition 5.16. Let M be de Rham. Let $x \in \mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)/\operatorname{Fil}^{0}\mathbf{D}_{dR}^{(n)}(M)$ and $y \in H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\tilde{M})$. We have

$$\langle \exp_M^{(n)}(x), y \rangle_M = \langle x, \exp_M^{*,(n)}(y) \rangle_{\mathrm{dR}},$$

i.e., $\exp_M^{(n)}$ is adjoint to $\exp_M^{*,(n)}$.

Proof. This is a formal consequence of Lemma 5.15 after plugging in the definition 5.11 of $\exp_M^{*,(n)}$.

Only for the purpose of the next lemma (needed in the proof of the subsequent proposition) we introduce the notation $H^i_{\text{mix}}(N)$ as the *i*-th cohomology of the complex $K^{(\varphi)}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(N_{t_{LT}}) \oplus K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{\text{dif}}(N))$ of the bottom right in Proposition 5.7. We define a pairing

$$\cup_{\min} \colon H^0_{\min}(M_1) \times H^1_{\min}(M_2) \to H^1_{\min}(M_1 \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_K} M_2)$$

given by $(x,y) \mapsto [x \otimes y]$. Furthermore, we set

$$\langle -, - \rangle_{\min} : H^0_{\min}(M) \times H^1_{\min}(\tilde{M}) \to H^1_{\min}(M \otimes_{\mathcal{R}_K} \tilde{M})) \xrightarrow{\text{ev}} H^1_{\min}(\Omega).$$

Finally, by

$$G: H^1_{\varphi, \mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M}) \to H^1(K^{(\varphi)}_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M}_{t_{LT}}) \oplus K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(\tilde{M}))) \to H^1_{\mathrm{mix}}(\tilde{M})$$

we denote the composite $H^1(d_7) \circ H^1(d_3)$, where $d_7 : K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(\tilde{M}_{t_{LT}}) \oplus K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}^+_{dif}(\tilde{M})) \to K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}^{(\varphi)}(\tilde{M}_{t_{LT}}) \oplus K_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}_{dif}(\tilde{M}))$ sends (x,y) to itself using the natural inclusion $\mathbf{D}^+_{dif}(\tilde{M}) \hookrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{dif}(\tilde{M})$. Then the next Lemma is formally analogous to Lemma 5.15, thus we leave the details to the interested reader.

Lemma 5.17. The following diagram is commutative

$$\begin{array}{cccc} H^0_{\mathrm{mix}}(M) & \times & H^1_{\mathrm{mix}}(\tilde{M}) \xrightarrow{\langle -, - \rangle_{\mathrm{mix}}} & H^1_{\mathrm{mix}}(\Omega^1) \\ & & & & & \downarrow^{\mathrm{exp}_{\mathrm{f},\mathrm{M}}^{(n)} + \mathrm{exp}_{\mathrm{M}}^{(n)}} & \uparrow^{-G} & & & \downarrow^{\partial_2} \\ H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M) & & \times H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M}) \xrightarrow{\langle -, - \rangle} & H^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\Omega^1). \end{array}$$

Proposition 5.18. Let M be a trianguline L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_K which is de Rham. Then $H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)_f^{\Gamma_L}$ is the orthogonal complement of $H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M})_f^{\Gamma_L}$ with respect to the duality pairing $\langle -, - \rangle_M$.

Proof. Analogous to [36, Prop. 2.24]: Replacing the sequence (13) in (loc. cit.) by (46), using the Euler-Poincaré formula 4.7 as well as duality 4.16 and the de Rham property of M one shows that $\dim_K H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)_f^{\Gamma_L} + \dim_K H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M})_f^{\Gamma_L} = \dim_K H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)^{\Gamma_L}$. Therefore it suffices to show that $\langle x, y \rangle = 0$ for all $x \in H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)_f^{\Gamma_L}$ and $y \in H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\tilde{M})_f^{\Gamma_L}$. This is accomplished by Lemma 5.17, because G(y) = 0 since $y \in \ker H^1(d_3)$ by assumption. \Box

6. ϵ -constants

Let *E* be a field of characteristic zero containing $\mu_{p^{\infty}}$, $\psi_0 := \psi_{\xi} : \mathbb{Q}_p \to E^{\times}$ the character (with kernel \mathbb{Z}_p) attached to a fixed compatible system $\xi = (\xi_n)_{n \ge 1}$ of *p*-power roots of unity via $\psi_0(\frac{1}{p^n}) = \xi_n$.

Similarly, we may define for the compatible system $u = (u_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \in T_{\pi}$ (and a choice of generator t'_0 of T'_{π}) the character $\psi_u := \psi_{u,t'_0} : L \to E^{\times}, \frac{x}{\pi_t^n} \mapsto \eta_{t'_0}(x, u_n)$.

But there is another (canonical) choice: $\psi_L := \psi_0 \circ \operatorname{Tr}_{L/\mathbb{Q}_p} : L \to E^{\times}$ is a locally constant character (with kernel the inverse of the different ideal $\mathfrak{D}_{L/\mathbb{Q}_p}$).

Remark 6.1. The character ψ_L factorizes over o_L . Hence, by (4) there exists $a = a(t'_0, u) \in o_L$ such that the following diagram commutes

Here $\eta_{t'_0}(1,u) := (\eta_{t'_0}(1,u_n))_n$ is a generator of $\mathbb{Z}_p(1)$, again by (4). In particular, for the choice $\xi = \eta_{t'_0}(1,u)$ we obtain

$$\psi_L(x) = \psi_u(ax) \tag{55}$$

for all $x \in L$. It is clear that a is a generator of the different ideal $\mathfrak{D}_{L/\mathbb{Q}_p}$.

Let dx be the Haar measure on L such that $\int_{o_L} dx = 1$. Let $\psi \colon L \to E^{\times}$ be a non-trivial character which kills an open subgroup of L.

For a finite-dimensional *E*-linear representation *D* of the Weil-group $W_L := W(\bar{L}/L)$ which is locally constant (i.e., the image of the inertia group is finite) we have local constants

$$\epsilon(D,\xi) := \epsilon_E(L,D,\psi,dx) \in E^{\times},$$

see [18] or [52] and [16, §2.2].

If $\dim_E D = 1$ corresponding to a locally constant homomorphism $\delta: L^{\times} \to E^{\times}$ via local class field theory (see section 7.4 for the normalisation we choose), i.e., $D = E(\delta)$, then

$$\epsilon_E(L,D,\psi_L,dx) = \delta(\pi_L)^{a(\delta)} q^{n(\psi_L)} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^{a(\delta)})^{\times}} \delta(i)^{-1} \psi_L(\frac{i}{\pi_L^{a(\delta)}}),$$
(56)

$$\epsilon_E(L, D, \psi_u, dx) = \delta(\pi_L)^{a(\delta)} q^{n(\psi_u)} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^{a(\delta)})^{\times}} \delta(i)^{-1} \eta(i, u_{a(\delta)}).$$
(57)

Here $n(\psi)$ denotes the largest integer n such that $\pi_L^{-n}o_L \subseteq \ker \psi$, $a(\delta)$ denotes the **conductor** of δ , (0 if δ is unramified, the smallest positive integer m such that $1 + \pi_L^m o_L \subseteq \ker \delta$, if δ is ramified). If W = (D, N) is a Weil Deligne representation of W_L with monodromy operator N and underlying Weil group representation D we modify, following Nakamura, its ϵ -constant by the factor

$$\epsilon(W) := \epsilon(D) \det(-\operatorname{Frob} \mid (D/D^{N=0})^{I_L}), \tag{58}$$

where I_L denotes the inertia subgroup. Both definitions agree if N acts as 0 on D.

Remark 6.2. $\psi_u(y)$ is independent of the choice of *n* such that $y = x/\pi_L^n$ and $n(\psi_u) = 0$.

Proof. The independence follows inductively from $\eta(\pi_L x, u_n) = \eta(x, \varphi_L(u_n)) = \eta(x, u_{n-1})$. On the one hand, by definition $o_L \subset \ker \psi_u$. On the other hand by §1, Fact 2 in [8], using that u_1 is a non-zero π_L -torsion point we may find $a \in o_L$ such that $\psi_u(a/\pi_L) = \eta(a, u_1)$ is a primitive *p*-th root of unity. This proves that $\pi_L^{-1}o_L$ is not contained in $\ker(\psi_u)$. We conclude $n(\psi_u) = 0$.

How do the epsilon-constants for the two choices ψ_L and ψ_u compare? The first choice behaves well under induction: there is a constant $\lambda \in E$ depending on L/\mathbb{Q}_p , the choices of Haar measures $dx_{\mathbb{Q}_p}, dx_L$ and the choice of ψ_0 , such that¹⁹

$$\epsilon_E(\mathbb{Q}_p, \operatorname{Ind}_{\mathbb{Q}_p}^L \delta, \psi_0, dx_{\mathbb{Q}_p}) = \lambda \epsilon_E(L, \delta, \psi_L, dx_L)$$

for all locally constant characters $\delta: L^{\times} \to E^{\times}$ (see [2] or [18, (5.6)]).

The second choice is obviously better adapted to the Lubin-Tate situation. By (55) there exists $a \in L^{\times}$ such that $\psi_L(x) = \psi_u(ax)$. Moreover, one knows that $\epsilon_E(L, \delta, \psi_L(bx), dx_L) = \frac{\delta(b)}{|b|} \epsilon_E(L, \delta, \psi_L, dx_L)$ by [52, (3.2.3) or (3.4.4)] for all $b \in L^{\times}$. Combining the above we get the following:

¹⁹As ϵ_E is inductive with regard to virtual representations of dimension 0, one concludes that $\lambda = \frac{\epsilon_E(\mathbb{Q}_p, \operatorname{Ind}_{\mathbb{Q}_p}^L \delta_{triv}, \psi_0, dx_{\mathbb{Q}_p})}{\epsilon_E(L, \delta_{triv}, \psi_L, dx_L)}$ for the trivial representation δ_{triv} .

Remark 6.3. There exists $\lambda \in E$ depending on L/\mathbb{Q}_p , the choices of Haar measures $dx_{\mathbb{Q}_p}, dx_L$ and the choice of ψ_0 , as well as $a \in L^{\times}$ depending on ψ_0 and u such that

$$\epsilon_E(\mathbb{Q}_p, \operatorname{Ind}_{\mathbb{Q}_p}^L \delta, \psi_0, dx_{\mathbb{Q}_p}) = \lambda \frac{\delta(a)}{|a|} \epsilon_E(L, \delta, \psi_u, dx_L)$$
(59)

for all δ .

If we start with a Haar measure dx of L, then the dual Haar measure \hat{dx} with respect to the duality induced by ψ , i.e.,

$$L \times L \to \mu_{p^{\infty}} \subseteq E^{\times}, (x, y) \mapsto \psi(xy),$$

is the unique Haar measure such that $f(x) = \hat{f}(-x) = \int_L \hat{f}(y)\psi(-xy)\hat{d}x(y)$ holds for all test functions in $L^1(L)$, where

$$\hat{f}(y) := \int_{L} f(x)\psi(xy)dx(x)$$

denotes the Fourier transform of f. Especially for $f = \mathbf{1}_{\pi_L^{-n(\psi)}o_L}$ we obtain:

$$\widehat{\mathbf{1}_{\pi_L^{-n(\psi)}o_L}(y)} = \left(\int_{\pi_L^{-n(\psi)}o_L} dx\right) \mathbf{1}_{o_L}(y)$$

whence

$$\widehat{\mathbf{1}_{\pi_L^{-n(\psi)}o_L}(-x)} = \left(\int_{\pi_L^{-n(\psi)}o_L} dx\right) \int_{o_L} \psi(-xy) \widehat{dx}(y)$$
$$= \left(\int_{\pi_L^{-n(\psi)}o_L} dx\right) \left(\int_{o_L} \widehat{dx}(y)\right) \mathbf{1}_{\pi_L^{-n(\psi)}o_L}(x),$$

i.e., $\int_{o_L} d\hat{x}(y) = \frac{1}{q^{n(\psi)}}$ and $d\hat{x} = \frac{1}{q^{n(\psi)}} dx$. From [52, (3.4.7)] we obtain

$$\epsilon(L,\delta,\psi,dx)\epsilon(L,\delta^{-1}|-|,\psi(-x),\hat{dx}) = 1$$
(60)

and similarly for higher rank representations D instead of δ . Since by (3.2.2/3) in (loc. cit.) we have $\epsilon(L,\delta,\psi,rdx) = r\epsilon(L,\delta,dx)$ for r > 0 and $\epsilon(L,\delta,\psi(ax),dx) = \delta(a)|a|^{-1}\epsilon(L,\delta,\psi(x),dx)$, we conclude that

$$\epsilon(L,\delta,\psi,dx)\epsilon(L,\delta^{-1}|-|,\psi(x),dx) = \delta(-1)q^{n(\psi)}.$$
(61)

Moreover, by (3.4.5) in (loc. cit.) it holds that

$$\epsilon(L,\delta^{-1}|-|,\psi(x),dx) = q^{-a(\delta)-n(\psi)}\epsilon(L,\delta^{-1},\psi(x),dx) = |\pi_L^{a(\delta)+n(\psi)}|\epsilon(L,\delta^{-1},\psi(x),dx).$$
(62)

7. Epsilon-isomorphisms - the statement of the conjecture

7.1. Determinant functor

Let R be a commutative ring. A graded invertible R-module is a pair (\mathcal{L}, r) , where \mathcal{L} is an invertible R-module and $r : \operatorname{Spec}(R) \to \mathbb{Z}$ is a locally constant function. We define the category \mathcal{P}_R of graded invertible R-modules by setting $\operatorname{Mor}((\mathcal{L}_1, r), (\mathcal{L}_2, s)) := \operatorname{Isom}_R(\mathcal{L}_1, \mathcal{L}_2)$ if r = s and empty otherwise. We further define

$$(\mathcal{L}_1, r) \cdot (\mathcal{L}_2, s) := (\mathcal{L}_1, r) \otimes (\mathcal{L}_2, s) := (\mathcal{L}_1 \otimes \mathcal{L}_2, r+s)$$

for each pair of objects and we identify $(\mathcal{L}_1, r) \otimes (\mathcal{L}_2, s)$ with $(\mathcal{L}_2, s) \otimes (\mathcal{L}_1, r)$ via the morphism induced by $l_1 \otimes l_2 \mapsto (-1)^{r+s} l_2 \otimes l_1$. We denote by $\mathbf{1}_R$ the object (R, 0), which acts as a unit with respect to the tensor product and we remark that every object (\mathcal{L}, r) has an inverse given by $(\mathcal{L}^{-1}, -r)$, where \mathcal{L}^{-1} denotes the *R*-dual of \mathcal{L} . For a ring morphism $R \to S$ and $(\mathcal{L}, r) \in \mathcal{P}_R$ we set $(\mathcal{L}, r)_S := (\mathcal{L} \otimes S, r^*)$, where r^* denotes the pullback of ralong $R \to S$. An isomorphism $\mathbf{1}_R \to \mathcal{L}$ is called a **trivialisation** of \mathcal{L} . Let $\mathcal{P}_{fg}(R)$ be the category of finitely generated projective *R*-modules and let $(\mathcal{P}_{fg}(R), is)$ be its core, i.e. the subcategory consisting of the same objects with isomorphisms as morphisms. We have a functor

$$\mathbf{d}_R \colon (\mathcal{P}_{fg}(R), is) \to \mathcal{P}_R$$
$$P \mapsto (\det P, \operatorname{rank}_R(P)),$$

where det P denotes the highest exterior power of P. Note that \mathbf{d}_R is compatible with short exact sequences and base change in the sense that given an exact sequence $0 \rightarrow P_1 \rightarrow P_2 \rightarrow P_3 \rightarrow 0$ the natural isomorphism

$$\det P_1 \otimes \det P_3 \cong \det P_2$$

induces an isomorphism

$$\mathbf{d}_R P_1 \cdot \mathbf{d}_R P_3 \cong \mathbf{d}_R P_2.$$

Moreover, for a morphism of rings $R \to S$ we have $\mathbf{d}_R(P)_S = \mathbf{d}_S(P \otimes S)$. This functor can be extended to the category $(\mathcal{C}^p(R), qis)$ of bounded complexes in $\mathcal{P}(R)$ with quasiisomorphisms as morphisms. On the level of objects this extension can be described as follows: Let $C^{\bullet} \in \mathcal{C}^p(R)$ then

$$\mathbf{d}_R(C^{\bullet}) := \bigotimes_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} \mathbf{d}_R(C^i)^{-1^i}.$$

This functor is again compatible with exact sequences and if C^{\bullet} is acyclic, then the quasi isomorphism $0 \to C^{\bullet}$ induces a trivialisation of $\mathbf{d}_R(C^{\bullet})$ that we take as an identification. One can show that \mathbf{d}_R factorises over $(\mathcal{D}^b_{\mathrm{perf}}(R), qis)$, the image of the category of bounded complexes of finitely generated projective modules in the derived category with quasi isomorphisms as morphisms. If a complex C^{\bullet} is cohomologically perfect meaning that $H^i(C^{\bullet})$ considered as a complex concentrated in degree 0 is in $\mathcal{D}^b_{\mathrm{perf}}(R)$ for all *i*, then we have a canonical isomorphism

$$\mathbf{d}_R(C^{\bullet}) = \bigotimes \mathbf{d}_R(H^i(C^{\bullet}))^{(-1)^i},$$

that we take as an identification. This extension is further compatible with duality and base change in the following sense: There exist canonical isomorphisms

$$\mathbf{d}_R(R\operatorname{Hom}_R(C^{\bullet},R)) \cong \mathbf{d}_R(C^{\bullet})^{-1}$$

and

$$\mathbf{d}_S(S \otimes_R^{\mathbb{L}} (C^{\bullet})) \cong \mathbf{d}_R(C^{\bullet})_S.$$

7.2. Fundamental lines

Let M be a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_A , where A is an affinoid algebra over K. We assume that M satisfies the following technical condition:

There exist
$$\mathcal{L} \in \operatorname{Pic}(A)$$
 and $\delta = \delta_{\det M} \in \Sigma_{an}(A)$ such that $\det_{\mathcal{R}_A} M \cong \mathcal{L} \otimes_A \mathcal{R}_A(\delta)$,
(63)

where det M denotes the highest exterior power of M. Clearly det M is always a module of rank 1 and the technical condition is asking det M to be of character type up to a twist on the base. The full subcategory of (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules satisfying the above contains all modules that arise as a base change from \mathcal{R}_L by [22, Proposition 1.9] and furthermore contains all trianguline modules (even with $\mathcal{L} = A$). If M satisfies the above condition the isomorphism class of \mathcal{L} and the character δ are uniquely determined. Furthermore \mathcal{L} can be identified with the subset

$$\mathcal{L}_A(M) := \{ x \in \det M \mid \varphi_L(x) = \delta_{\det M}(\pi_L) x, \gamma x = \delta_{\det M}(\gamma) x \}$$

by sending $l \in \mathcal{L}$ to $l \otimes \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \in \mathcal{L} \otimes_A \mathcal{R}_A(\delta)$.

Definition 7.1. Let M be an L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module of rank r_M over \mathcal{R}_A satisfying (63). Write $\det(M) = \mathcal{L} \otimes \mathcal{R}_A(\delta_{\det M})$. We define

$$\Delta_{1,A}(M) := \mathbf{d}_{A[\Gamma_L/U]}(K_{\varphi_L,D(U,K)}(M)) \otimes_{A[\Gamma_L/U]} A,$$

using Remark (4.8), and

$$\Delta_{2,A}(M) := \left(\{ x \in \det M \mid \varphi_L(x) = \delta_{\det M}(\pi_L) x, \gamma x = \delta_{\det M}(\gamma) x \}, -\chi_{A[\Gamma_L/U]}(K_{\varphi,D(U,K)}(M)) \right),$$

i.e., the underlying line bundle of $\Delta_{2,A}$ is \mathcal{L} which has a canonical (φ_L, Γ_L) -action given by $\delta_{\det M}$. We also write $\mathcal{L}(\delta_{\det M})$ if we wish to emphasize the action.

Remark 7.2. We have

$$\{x \in \mathcal{R}_K(\delta) \mid \varphi_L(x) = \delta(\pi_L)x, \gamma x = \delta(\gamma)x\} = \mathcal{R}_K^{\varphi=1,\Gamma_L} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} = K \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \cong K$$

whence $\Delta_{2,K}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) = (K\mathbf{e}_{\delta}, 1) \cong (K, 1)$ using Remark 4.7.

Proposition 7.3. $\Delta_{1,A}(M)$ and $\Delta_{2,A}(M)$ are well-defined graded invertible modules and

$$\Delta_A(M) := \Delta_{1,A}(M) \cdot \Delta_{2,A}(M)$$

satisfies the following properties

(i) For any continuous map of affinoid algebras A → B induces a canonical isomorphism

$$\Delta_A(M) \otimes_A B \cong \Delta_B(M \hat{\otimes}_A B).$$

- (ii) $\Delta_A(M)$ is multiplicative in short exact sequences.
- (iii) $\Delta_A(M) \cong \Delta_A(\tilde{M})^* \otimes (A(\chi^{r_M}), 0).$

Proof. Compatibility with base change can be checked for $\Delta_i := \Delta_{i,A}$ individually. For Δ_1 it follows from Theorem 4.6 and for Δ_2 it is clear. The compatibility with short exact sequences can also be checked individually for Δ_i . For i = 2 it follows from the corresponding statement for determinants and for i = 1 it follows from the fact that a short exact sequence of (φ_L, U) -modules induces a short exact sequence of the complexes $K_{f,D(U,K)}$. The quasi-isomorphism $F(M): K_{\varphi,3}(M) \cong K_{\varphi,3}(\tilde{M})^*[-2]$ induced from (24) by identifying $\tilde{\tilde{M}} \cong M$ gives an isomorphism $\Delta_{?,1}(M) \cong \Delta_{?,1}(\tilde{M})^*$ while the isomorphism $\Delta_{A,2}(M) \cong \Delta_{A,2}(\tilde{M})^* \otimes (A(\chi^{r_M}), 0)$ arises as follows: First observe that \tilde{M} satisfies (63), if M does, and since $\tilde{M} = A(\chi) \otimes_A M^*$ one sees that $\det(\tilde{M}) \cong A(\chi^{\text{rk}(M)}) \otimes \det(M^*)$. Hence we see $\Delta_{A,2}(\tilde{M}) = \Delta_{A,2}(M^*) \otimes A(\chi^r)$. A small calculation shows $\Delta_{A,2}(M^*) = \Delta_{A,2}(M)^*$, hence the claim.

Definition 7.4. Let X be a rigid analytic space over K. Given a family of (φ_L, Γ_L) modules M over \mathcal{O}_X , i.e., a compatible collection of (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules M_A over \mathcal{R}_A for every affinoid $\operatorname{Sp}(A) \subseteq X$, we define $\Delta_X(M)$ as the global sections of the line-bundle $\mathfrak{D}_X(M)$ defined by $\operatorname{Sp}(A) \mapsto \Delta_A(M_A)$. If X is quasi-Stein covered by an increasing union X_n of affinoids we also have $\Delta_X(M)[0] = \operatorname{R}\Gamma(X, \mathfrak{D}_X(M)) = \operatorname{Rlim}(\Delta_{X_n}(M_{X_n})) \cong$ $\lim \Delta_{X_n}(M_{X_n})[0]$ by Theorem B for quasi-Stein spaces. We have analogous definitions and statements for $\Delta_{i,X}(M)$ and $\mathfrak{D}_{i,X}, i = 1,2$ respectively. $\mathfrak{D}_X, \mathfrak{D}_{i,X}$ are graded invertible \mathcal{O}_X -modules by definition.

A word of caution is in order. A priori the $\Delta_{i,X}(M)$ are not necessarily graded invertible $\mathcal{O}_X(X)$ -modules because the global sections do not have to be finitely generated over \mathcal{O}_X . In our applications (in section 8) we will have $\Delta_{2,X} = \mathcal{O}_X(X)$ and will be in a position to apply the subsequent remark in order to conclude that $\Delta_{1,X}$ is an invertible $\mathcal{O}_X(X)$ -module.

Remark 7.5. Let $X = \bigcup X_n$ be a quasi-Stein space. Let C_n^{\bullet} be a family of perfect complexes of $\mathcal{O}_X(X_n)$ -modules together with quasi-isomorphisms $\mathcal{O}_X(X_{n-1}) \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_X(X_n)}^{\mathbb{L}}$ $C_n^{\bullet} \simeq C_{n-1}^{\bullet}$. Assume that there exists a perfect complex C^{\bullet} of $\mathcal{O}_X(X)$ -modules (in the ring-theoretic sense²⁰) such that $\mathcal{O}_X(X_n) \otimes_{\mathcal{O}_X(X)}^{\mathbb{L}} C^{\bullet} \simeq C_n^{\bullet}$.

Then we have $\mathbf{d}_{\mathcal{O}_X(X_n)}(C_n^{\bullet}) \cong \mathcal{O}_X(X_n) \otimes \mathbf{d}_{\mathcal{O}_X(X)}(C^{\bullet})$. Furthermore $\mathbf{d}_{\mathcal{O}_X(X)}(C^{\bullet})$ is coadmissible, i.e., $\mathbf{d}_{\mathcal{O}_X(X)}(C^{\bullet}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbf{d}_{\mathcal{O}_X(X_n)}(C_n^{\bullet})$.

²⁰Here one has to make a distinction between a perfect complex of $\mathcal{O}(X)$ -modules and a perfect complex of sheaves of \mathcal{O}_X -modules, i.e., a complex whose restriction to each \mathcal{O}_{X_n} is perfect. One can show that C is isomorphic to $\mathbf{Rlim}C_n$. Hence this remark could be restated to require $\mathbf{Rlim}C_n$ to be perfect.

Proof. The proof is formal using that determinant functors commute with derived tensor products and $\mathcal{O}_X(X_n) \to \mathcal{O}_X(X_{n-1})$ is flat together with the fact that $\mathbf{d}(C^{\bullet})$ is a rank one projective module over $\mathcal{O}_X(X)$ and hence coadmissible by [43, Corollary 3.4].

7.3. Statement

We expect that the results in section 4 extend to affinoids (where only stated or proven over fields) and to all analytic (φ_L, Γ_L)-modules (where only stated for rank one or trianguline ones), explicitly this refers to Remark 4.7 and Theorems 4.9, 4.10, 4.16. Hence we state the conjecture below in this level of generality.

Conjecture 7.6. Choose a compatible system $u = (u_n)$ of $[\pi_L^n]$ -torsion points of the Lubin-Tate group and a generator t'_0 of T'_{π} . Let A be an affinoid algebra over K, a complete field extension of L containing L^{ab} . For each L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_A satisfying condition (63) there exists a unique trivialisation

$$\varepsilon_{A,u}(M): \mathbf{1}_A \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_A(M)$$

satisfying the following axioms:

(i) For any affinoid algebra B over A we have

$$\varepsilon_{A,u}(M) \otimes_A \operatorname{id}_B = \varepsilon_{B,u}(M \hat{\otimes}_A B)$$

under the canonical isomorphism $\Delta_A(M) \otimes_A B \cong \Delta_B(M \hat{\otimes}_A B)$.

- (ii) $\varepsilon_{A,u}$ is multiplicative in short exact sequences.
- (iii) For any $a \in o_L^{\times}$ we have

$$\varepsilon_{A,a\cdot u}(M) = \delta_{\det M}(a)\varepsilon_{A,u}.$$

(iv) $\varepsilon_{A,u}(M)$ is compatible with duality in the sense that

$$\varepsilon_{A,u}(\tilde{M})^* \otimes h(\chi^{r_M}) = (-1)^{\dim_K H^0(M)} \Omega_{t'_0}^{-r_M} \varepsilon_{A,-u}(M)$$

under the natural isomorphisms $\mathbf{1}_A \cong \mathbf{1}_A \otimes \mathbf{1}_A$ and $\Delta(M) \cong \Delta(\tilde{M})^* \otimes (A(r_M), 0)$, where $h(\chi^{r_M}) \colon A(r_M) \to A$ maps $e_{\chi^{r_M}}$ to 1.

- (v) For $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$, $\pi_L = p$ and $u = (\zeta_{p^n} 1)_n$ the trivialisation coincides with that of Nakamura, in the sense of Proposition 8.7.
- (vi) Let F/L be a finite subextension of K, M_0 be a de Rham (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over \mathcal{R}_F and $M = K \hat{\otimes}_F M_0$. Then

$$\varepsilon_{K,u}(M) = \varepsilon_{F,u}^{dR}(M_0).$$

Remark 7.7.

- (i) The occurrence of the power of Ω in the compatibility with duality (iv) is a conceptually new phenomenon in our conjecture, see also Proposition 7.14.
- (ii) Due to the equivalence of categories stated in [7, Thm. 3.16] there is an analogous conjecture for *L*-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L)-modules over the character variety, i.e., by

replacing the usual Robba ring $\mathcal{R}_K = \mathcal{R}_K(\mathbf{B})$ (attached to the open unit ball **B**) by the Robba ring $\mathcal{R}_K(\mathfrak{X}_{o_L})$ of the character variety \mathfrak{X}_{o_L} attached to the group o_L , see [7, §2.4] or [46, §4.3.6]. In this situation, we expect that the conditions concerning K can be weakened and perhaps the descent to L (or any finite extension of it) instead of the huge field K should be feasible, compare with Thm. 4.3.23 in (loc. cit.). Moreover, due to [46, Lem. 4.3.25] there should be no occurrence of Ω ! We will pursue this in future work.

(iii) The assumption that K contains $\widehat{L^{ab}}$ can be dropped in the case that $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$ as the period $\Omega_{\mathbb{Q}_p}$ can be taken to be any element in \mathbb{Z}_p^{\times} . In order to specialise our construction to Nakamura's one has to make more specific choices. Fixing an element $\gamma \in \Gamma$, whose image in $\Gamma/\Gamma_{p-\text{power-torsion}}$ is a topological generator implicitly determines the period as $\Omega_{\mathbb{Q}_p} = \log_0(\chi_{cyc}(\gamma))^{-1}$. But this would not necessarily be compatible with Nakamura's variant of the de Rham isomorphism, since his variant does not involve any period. Instead one should choose a γ such that $\log_0(\chi_{cyc}(\gamma)) = 1$. This defect is due to the fact our variant of the exponential map involves the period Ω as part of its definition and hence so does our de Rham isomorphism. This is not a contradiction to the uniqueness of the ε -isomorphisms in question. Indeed in the rank one case, we can see the ε -isomorphism is determined by its behaviour at de Rham points. If $\Omega_{\mathbb{Q}_p} \neq 1$ then our variant asks for a different behaviour at these de Rham points thus leading to a different result.

7.4. The de Rham case

In this section we explain how to attach a Weil-Deligne Representation to an L-analytic de Rham (φ_L, Γ_L)-module over \mathcal{R}_L in order to define the de Rham epsilon-constants. We denote by $\mathbf{B}_{?}$ for $? \in \{ \text{cris}, dR, st \}$ Fontaine's usual period rings. Without difficulty this construction can be generalised to (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules over $F \otimes_L \mathcal{R}_L$ for a finite extension F with trivial action. In order to keep notation light we will assume without loss of generality F = L. We write $\mathbf{B}_{e,LT} = \mathcal{R}[1/t_{LT}]^{\varphi_L=1}$. We will make use of the equivalence of categories between L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules and L-analytic B-pairs originally suggested in [5, Remark 10.3] and detailed in [39, Theorem 5.5]. A priori these results are only applicable to E-linear representations of G_L , where E denotes a Galois closure of L/\mathbb{Q}_p . If we start with an analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_L then by [39] we can attach to $E \otimes_L M$ a *B*-pair (called B_{id} -pair in (loc. cit.)), i.e., a pair consisting of a finite free $E \otimes_L \mathbf{B}^+_{dR}$ -module $W^+_{dR, \mathrm{id}, E}$ with a \mathbf{B}^+_{dR} -semi-linear (and Elinear) G_L -action and a finite free $\mathbf{B}_{e,LT,E} := E \otimes_L \mathbf{B}_{e,LT}$ -module $W_{\mathrm{id},E}^{LT}$ with semi-linear G_L -action together with an isomorphism after base change to \mathbf{B}_{dR} . By Galois descent, taking invariants with respect to the G(E/L)-action (acting via the first tensor factor) provides us with a *B*-pair $W(M) := (W_{dR}^+(M), W_e(M))$ over $(\mathbf{B}_{dR}^+, \mathbf{B}_{e,LT})$. The ring $\mathbf{B}_{e,LT}$ can be viewed as a subring of $\mathbf{B}_{\mathrm{cris},L}$. Indeed, since $\varphi(t_{LT}) = \pi_L t_{LT}$ it suffices to consider elements of $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ satisfying $\varphi(x) = \pi_L^j x$ for some $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, which by Frobenius regularisation are already contained in \mathcal{R}^+ (cf. [3, Proposition 3.2] in the cyclotomic case, and a similar result holds for ramified Witt-vectors as well (cf. [49, Satz 3.19])). The ring \mathcal{R}^+ is a subring of $\mathbf{B}_{\operatorname{cris},L}$. We call a *B*-pair (W_{dR}^+, W_e) de Rham if $W_{dR}^+[1/t_{LT}]$ admits a G_L -invariant

basis. One can show, that this is equivalent to the corresponding (φ_L, Γ_L) -module being de Rham (cf. [38, Section 3.2, Proposition 3.7] for a proof in the étale case). Note that our notion of de Rham coincides with *L*-de Rham in loc. cit.). Consider for F/L finite the vector space

$$D_{st}(M_{|F}) := (\mathbf{B}_{st} \otimes_{\mathbf{B}_e} W_e(M))^{G_F}$$

over the maximal unramified subextension F' of F/L. We define $D_{pst}(M)$ as their colimit over all F/L finite. By a standard argument (cf. proof of Theorem 2.13 Part (1) in [20]), each F'-vector space $D_{st}(M_{|F})$ is of dimension $\leq \operatorname{rk} M$ and $D_{pst}(M)$ is hence an L^{nr} vector space of dimension $\leq \operatorname{rk} M$. We say that M is **potentially semi-stable** if this dimension is precisely $\operatorname{rk} M$ or, equivalently, if there exists a finite extension F/L such that $D_{st}(M_{|F})$ is an F'-vector space of dimension $\operatorname{rk} M$. The *p*-adic monodromy theorem also holds for *B*-pairs in the cyclotomic case and there is an obvious *L*-analytic analogue providing us with the following (see [38, Corollary 3.10] for a treatment in the étale case).

Remark 7.8. M is de Rham if and only if M is potentially semi-stable.

Note that $D_{\text{pst}}(M)$ naturally has a semi-linear G_L -action and inherits from $\mathbf{B}_{\text{st},L} = \mathbf{B}_{\text{st}} \otimes_{L_0} L$ an action of φ_q and the monodromy operator N satisfying $N\varphi_q = q\varphi_q N$.

We now explain how to modify this action in order to obtain an L^{nr} -linear representation of the Weil group W_L . By local class field theory the maximal abelian extension L^{ab} of L is given by the composite $L^{nr}L_{\infty}$ and $L^{nr} \cap L_{\infty} = L$. Consider the reciprocity map

$$\operatorname{rec}_L: L^{\times} \to \operatorname{Gal}(L^{ab}/L),$$

which by our convention sends π_L to the geometric Frobenius on L^{nr} . This induces an isomorphism $L^{\times} \cong W_L^{ab} \cong \varphi_L^{\mathbb{Z}} \times \Gamma_L$. We denote by $\bar{}: W_L \twoheadrightarrow W_L^{ab}$ the canonical surjection and define a linearised action of W_L on $D_{pst}(M)$ by setting

$$\rho_{lin}(g)(x) := \varphi_q^{v_\pi(\operatorname{rec}^{-1}(\bar{g}))}(\rho_{semi-lin}(g)(x)),$$

where $\rho_{semi-lin}$ denotes the action we considered previously. For $a \in L^{nr}$, we then have

$$\rho_{lin}(g)(ax) = \varphi_q^{v_{\pi}(\text{rec}^{-1}(\bar{g}))} \left(\rho_{semi-lin}(g)(ax) \right) \\
= \varphi_q^{v_{\pi}((\text{rec}^{-1}(\bar{g}))} \left(\rho_{semi-lin}(g)(a) \rho_{semi-lin}(g)(x) \right) \\
= \varphi_q^{v_{\pi}(\text{rec}^{-1}(\bar{g}))} \left((\varphi_L^{-1})^{v_{\pi}(\text{rec}^{-1}(\bar{g}))}(a) \right) \cdot \varphi_q^{v_{\pi}(\text{rec}^{-1}(\bar{g}))} \left(\rho_{semi-lin}(g)(x) \right) \\
= a\rho_{lin}(g)(x).$$

By passing to the base change $D_{pst}(M) \otimes_L L_{\infty}$ (with trivial action on L_{∞}) we are finally able to define $W(M) := (D_{pst}(M) \otimes_L L_{\infty}, \rho_{lin}, N)$ which is an L^{ab} -linear Weil-Deligne representation (Note that since $D_{pst}(M)$ can be written as a base extension of some $D_{st}(M_{|F})$, the action of the inertia group I_F is discrete and because I_F is open in W_L the action of W_L is discrete.)

Example 7.9. The linearized Weil-Deligne representation $W := W(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ with $\delta = \delta_{lc} x^k$ is given by the character $\delta_W = \delta_{lc} \delta_{\pi_L^{-k}}^{un} : L^{\times} \to (L^{ab})^{\times}$ via class field theory sending

 π_L to the geometric Frobenius. In particular,

$$(\delta_W)_{|o_L^{\times}} = \delta_{|o_L^{\times}}(x^{-k})_{|o_L^{\times}}.$$
(64)

Proof. For the convenience of the reader we give a proof using *B*-pairs. Let \mathbf{e}_{δ} be the obvious basis of $\mathcal{R}_L(\delta)$ and write $\delta(\pi) = \delta_{lc}(\pi)\pi^k = \pi^l \alpha$ with $\alpha \in o_L^{\times}$. We can find $a \in L^{nr} \subset \tilde{\mathcal{R}}$ such that $\varphi_q(a) = \alpha a$ and hence $y := \frac{1}{at_{LT}^l} \otimes \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \in W_e(\mathcal{R}_L(\delta)) = (\tilde{\mathcal{R}}[1/t_{LT}] \otimes_{\mathcal{R}} \mathcal{R}_L(\delta))^{\varphi_L=1}$. Note that G_L acts diagonally on $W_e(\mathcal{R}_L(\delta))$, where the action on $\mathcal{R}_L(\delta)$ is given via the quotient Γ_L . Let F be a field extension of L such that δ_{lc} is trivial when restricted to the image of G_F in Γ_L . Then the action of $g \in G_F$ is given by $g(y) = a/g(a)\chi_{LT}(g)^{k-l}y$ and hence $z := t_{LT}^{l-k}a \otimes y$ is a basis of $(B_{st} \otimes W_e(\mathcal{R}_L(\delta)))^{G_F}$. Write $\delta = x^k \delta_{\pi_L^{n-k}}^{un} \delta_{\alpha}^{un} \rho$ where ρ is a locally constant character with $\rho(\pi) = 1$ and $\rho(\gamma) = \delta_{lc}(\gamma)$ for $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$. In this representation it is clear that the residual (non-linearised) action of G_L is given by $gz = \rho(g)z$ and hence the linearised action is given by

$$\rho(g)\varphi_q^{v_{\pi}(\operatorname{rec}^{-1}g)}(z) = (\pi^{l-k}\alpha)^{v_{\pi}(\operatorname{rec}^{-1}g)}\rho(g)z$$
$$= \delta_{lc}(\pi)^{v_{\pi}(\operatorname{rec}^{-1}g)}(\pi^{-k})^{v_{\pi}(\operatorname{rec}^{-1}g)}\rho(g) = \delta_{lc}\delta_{\pi^{-k}}^{un}(g)z.$$

7.4.1. Equivariant de Rham epsilon constants. For a de Rham (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_L we would like to define the epsilon constant of M to be the ε -constant associated to W(M)

$$\varepsilon(M,\psi,dx) := \varepsilon_{L^{ab}}(L,W(M),\psi,dx)$$

defined in section 6 using the adjustment (58). In the cyclotomic case (take for simplicity $L = K = \mathbb{Q}_p$), these ε -constants can be viewed as elements of $L_n = \mathbb{Q}_p(\zeta_{p^n})$. In our case the constants are defined using *p*-power roots of unity which are "built" from the LT-torsion points using the power series $\eta(-,T)$. The problem we run into is that, contrary to the classical case, we can not assume that L_n contains the *p*-power roots of unity.

Suppose K contains L^{ab} . Then it makes sense to view $\varepsilon(M, \psi, dx)$ as an element of K, but by our convention that K carries the trivial Γ_L -action, we do not have $\gamma(\varepsilon(M, \psi_u, dx)) = \varepsilon(M, \psi_{\gamma(u)}, dx)$, which we will need for technical reasons below in (67), in the form of Remark 7.11. Roughly speaking we would like to define the ε -constants as elements of $L_n \otimes_L K$ with n large enough, such that the definition of the epsilon constants "involves only" the π_L^n -division points of the Lubin-Tate group. We make this concept precise via the following equivariant construction.

Definition 7.10. Suppose the complete subfield K of \mathbb{C}_p contains L^{ab} and let W be a Weil-Deligne representation of W_L with coefficients in K. Building on the ε -constants defined in section 6 with E = K we define the Γ_L -equivariant ε -constant

$$\tilde{\varepsilon}(W, u, dx) := (\varepsilon_K(L, W, \psi_{\hat{\tau}(u)}, dx))_{\tau},$$

for lifts $\hat{\tau}$ of τ to Γ_L , viewed as an element of²¹

$$\prod_{T: L_n \to K} K \cong L_n \otimes_L K \subseteq L_\infty \otimes_L K$$

via the canonical isomorphism, where $n \gg 0$ is large enough such that the ε -constant can be defined in terms of characters of conductor $\leq n$ according to Deligne's (inductive) construction principle: In the rank one case, i.e., in the case of a locally constant character $\delta: L^{\times} \to K^{\times}$, one can take $n \geq a(\delta)$. In general, the definition of the ε -constant involves multiple such characters defined over finite extensions of L (cf. [18, p. 536, Equation 4.2.1]) and one has to choose n greater than the supremum of all appearing conductors.

Remark 7.11. The ε -constant $\tilde{\varepsilon}(W, u, dx)$ is well-defined, i.e. its definition above is independent of the choices of the lifts $\hat{\tau}$. Furthermore, with respect to the Γ_L -action on $L_n \otimes_L K$ via the left tensor factor we have

$$\gamma(\tilde{\varepsilon}(W, u, dx)) = \tilde{\varepsilon}(W, \gamma(u), dx) = (1 \otimes \delta_{\det W}(\chi_{LT}(\gamma)))\tilde{\varepsilon}(W, u, dx)$$

Proof. Without loss of generality we can assume W is of rank one corresponding to a locally constant character $\delta: L^{\times} \to K^{\times}$ due to Deligne's construction principle. First of all we note that $\tilde{\varepsilon}$ is well-defined since $u_{a(\delta)} \in L_n$ by assumption. Because the natural isomorphism $L_n \otimes_L K \cong \prod_{\tau: L_n \to K} K$ maps $u \otimes 1$ to $(\tau(u))_{\tau}$, we can see that $\tilde{\varepsilon}$ is obtained by replacing in (57) the elements $\eta(a, u_{a(\delta)})$ by the series $\eta(a, T)$ evaluated at the element $(u_{a(\delta)} \otimes 1)$, i.e., by $\sum_{i \in \mathbb{N}_0} (1 \otimes a_i) (u_{a(\delta)} \otimes 1)^i$, where $\eta(a, T) = \sum a_i T^i$ (this expression converges with respect to the tensor product topology). The formula for the γ -action can be read off from (57).

Definition 7.12. For a de Rham (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_L we define the epsilon constant of M to be the Γ_L -equivariant ε -constant associated to W(M)

$$\tilde{\varepsilon}(M, u, dx) := \tilde{\varepsilon}(W(M), u, dx).$$

We usually omit dx from the notation and write

$$\tilde{\varepsilon}(M, u) := \tilde{\varepsilon}(M, \psi_u, dx).$$

Remark 7.13. Let dx be the self dual Haar measure with respect to ψ_u , then

$$\tilde{\varepsilon}(M, -u, dx)\tilde{\varepsilon}(M, u, dx) = 1$$

Proof. In order to apply (60) we check that we have an isomorphism $\mathbf{D}_{pst}(\tilde{M}) \cong \mathbf{D}_{pst}(M)^*(|x|)$. Using the usual functorialities it suffices to check that $\mathbf{D}_{pst}(\Omega^1) \cong$

²¹If δ takes values in a finite extension F of L and $W = W(\mathcal{R}_F(\delta))$, then as an element of

$$\prod_{\tau \colon L_n \to K; \sigma \colon F \to K} K \cong \prod_{\tau \colon L_n \to K} F \otimes_L K \cong F \otimes_L L_n \otimes_L K \subseteq F \otimes_L L_\infty \otimes_L K$$

assuming $F \subseteq K$ for the first isomorphism. Also the σ should be involved as $W(M)_{\sigma}$ in the defining tuple then.

 $L^{nr}(|x|)$, which is a special case of Example 7.9. The proof of the other required equation

$$\det(-\varphi|\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{st}}(M)/\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M))\det(-\varphi|\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{st}}(\tilde{M})/\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\tilde{M})) = 1$$

is then also standard, see e.g. [17, claim 5 in proof of Prop. 2.2.20].

We now describe how our construction relates to the étale and the cyclotomic case. The comparison of ε -constants involves a number of choices and we will only give an informal comparison of the constructions presented here and the ones from [36] - by which we mean that we give a comparison up to constants that only depend on L/\mathbb{Q}_p . There are two avenues to be considered. On the one hand, we can specialise our constructions to the cyclotomic case $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$, taking $u_n = \zeta_{p^n} - 1$ and $\Omega = 1$. Because $\zeta_{p^n} = 1 + u_n = \eta(1, (u_n))$ in this case our construction specialises to Nakamura's, more precisely, our $\tilde{\varepsilon}$ is equal to $\varepsilon_{\text{Na}} \otimes 1$ viewed as an element of $L_{\infty} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} K$, where ε_{Na} denotes the constant from [36, Section 3C]. Indeed the elements $\eta(a, u_n \otimes 1) = \zeta_{p^n}^a \otimes 1$ appearing in 7.11 lie inside $L_n \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} \mathbb{Q}_p$.

On the other hand, we take the induction of an L-linear G_L -representation V and treat it as an L-linear representation of $G_{\mathbb{Q}_p}$. For the moment let us assume $V \in \operatorname{Rep}_L G_L$ is semi-stable and L-analytic and set $X := \operatorname{Ind}_{L/\mathbb{Q}_p} V$. Let $\mathbb{Q}_p \subseteq L_0 \subseteq L$ be the maximal unramified subextension. We can decompose

$$(\mathbf{B}_{st} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} V)^{G_L} \cong \prod_{\tau \colon L_0 \to \overline{\mathbb{Q}_p}} (\mathbf{B}_{st} \otimes_{L_0, \tau} V)^{G_L}$$

and have a similar decomposition for $(\mathbf{B}_{st} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} X)^{G_{\mathbb{Q}_p}}$. The epsilon constants of the induction (given suitable choices of additive characters) are related by explicit constants independent of V (see (59)). Ignoring these, the ε -constants defined by Nakamura are the product of the ε -constants of each component in the sense that he attaches to X a tuple $(W_{\tau})_{\tau}$ of $W_{\mathbb{Q}_p}$ -representations to which he attaches a tuple $(\varepsilon(W_{\tau}))_{\tau}$ (cf. [36, p.359] for details) of constants living over $\mathbb{Q}_p(\zeta_{p^{\infty}}) \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} L$. In contrast we attach (informally speaking) to the $\tau = id$ component a constant $\varepsilon(W_{id})$. As we can not assume that L_{∞} contains the p-th roots of unity, an analogous construction involving L_{∞} does not work in the obvious sense and taking the base change to L^{ab} with G_L acting naturally on L^{ab} does not provide us with the Galois action needed to make the constructions in 7.11 work. By assuming $L^{ab} \subset K$ we can make sense of the elements $\eta(a, (u_n \otimes 1)) \in L_n \otimes_L K$, which allow us to define $\tilde{\varepsilon}(W_{id})$ with the desired technical properties now living over $L_n \otimes_L K = \prod_{\sigma \in \operatorname{Hom}_L(L_n,K)} K$ for $n \gg 0$ (note that the index set of the product is different in comparison to Nakamura's situation). By projecting to the $\sigma = id$ component we can recover Nakamura's $\varepsilon(W_{id})$ and our constant $\varepsilon(W_{id}) = (\varepsilon(W_{id}, \psi_{\hat{\sigma}(u)}, dx))_{\sigma}$ should be informally thought of as $(\sigma(\varepsilon(W_{id})))_{\sigma}$, which is not well-defined as σ does not act on K but only on L_n .

The fact that V is semi-stable and L-analytic forces each non-identity component to be potentially unramified (since they are semi-stable with Hodge-Tate weights 0). If they are even unramified, all ε -constants at non-identity components would be 1 and both methods give comparable ε -constants (more precisely, at σ = id they would be the same up to explicit constants independent of V). If the action on the non-identity components

is only potentially unramified, we cannot assume that the ε -constants at the non-identity embeddings are 1. In particular these embeddings contribute to the ε -constant attached to V by Nakamura in a way that can not be captured by only considering the identity embedding.

7.4.2. The de Rham epsilon-isomorphism. For each de Rham (φ, Γ_L) -module M over \mathcal{R}_K which arises as a base change of a (φ_L, Γ_L) -module M_0 over \mathcal{R}_F for some finite extension F/L, and for each generator u of T_{π} we are going to define a trivialization

$$\varepsilon_{F,u}^{dR}(M_0): \mathbf{1}_K \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_K(M) \tag{65}$$

as product of three terms

$$\varepsilon_{F,u}^{dR}(M_0) := \Gamma(M) \cdot \Theta(M) \cdot \Theta_{dR,u}(M_0)$$

where

$$\Theta(M) \colon \mathbf{1} \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{K,1}(M) \mathbf{d}_K(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M)),$$

$$\Theta_{dR,u}(M_0) \colon \mathbf{d}_K(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M)) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{K,2}(M),$$

$$\Gamma(M) \in K^{\times}.$$

To keep notation light and consistent with the previous subsection we will, without loss of generality, restrict ourselves to the case L = F. Firstly, we define $\Gamma(M)$, which depends only on the Hodge–Tate weights of M. For $r \in \mathbb{Z}$ let

$$n(r) = \dim_K \operatorname{gr}^{-r} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M),$$

so n(r) is the multiplicity of r as a Hodge–Tate weight of M. We adopt the convention in this paper that the Hodge–Tate weight of the cyclotomic character is 1. We define

$$\Gamma^*(r) := \begin{cases} (r-1)! & \text{if } r > 0, \\ \frac{(-1)^r}{(-r)!} & \text{if } r \le 0, \end{cases}$$

the leading coefficient of the Taylor series of $\Gamma(s)$ at s = r. Then we set

$$\Gamma(M) := \prod_{r \in \mathbb{Z}} (\Omega^r \Gamma^*(r))^{-n(r)}.^{22}$$

Secondly, $\Theta(M)$ is obtained by applying the determinant functor to the following exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)^{\Gamma_L} \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) \oplus t_M \longrightarrow H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)^{\Gamma_L} \longrightarrow$$
$$\longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\tilde{M})^* \oplus \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M)^0 \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\tilde{M})^* \longrightarrow \mathrm{H}^2_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(M)^{\Gamma_L} \longrightarrow 0,$$
(66)

which arises from joining the bottom exact sequence of (46) with the dual of the same sequence applied to \tilde{M} by local duality $\langle -, - \rangle_M$ in 5.18 and using Remark 5.13, upon

 $^{22}\Gamma^*(k)$ in [36] has been replaced by $\Omega^k\Gamma^*(k)$ in our setting

(i) using the tautological exact sequence $0 \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{dR}(M)^0 \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{dR}(M) \longrightarrow t_M \longrightarrow 0$ as well as de Rham duality in the form

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M)^0 \xrightarrow{\cong} t^*_{\tilde{M}}, \, x \mapsto \{ \bar{y} \mapsto [y, x]_{dR, \tilde{M}} \},\$$

and

(ii) identifying each time the two instances of $\mathbf{D}_{cris}(\tilde{M})^*$ and $\mathbf{D}_{cris}(M)$, respectively, by the identity.

Thirdly - here comes the reason why we use a model $M_0 - \Theta_{dR,u}(M_0) := f_{M_0,u}^{-1}$ is defined by the analogue of [36, Lem. 3.4] which - using Remark 7.11 and (64) - induces an isomorphism $f_{M_0,u} : \Delta_{K,2}(M) \xrightarrow{\cong} d_K(\mathbf{D}_{dR}(M))$ from the map (taking into account Remark 3.21)

$$\mathcal{L}_{K}(M) \to \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(\mathrm{det}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}}M) = K_{n}((t_{LT})) \otimes_{\iota_{n},\mathcal{R}_{K}^{(n)}} (\mathrm{det}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}}M)^{(n)}$$

$$x \mapsto \left(\tilde{\varepsilon}(M_{0},u)^{-1} \cdot \frac{1}{t_{LT}^{h_{M}}}\right) \otimes \varphi^{n}(x)$$

$$(67)$$

for sufficiently large n such that the equivariant constant $\tilde{\varepsilon}(W(M_0), u, dx)$ from Definition 7.10 lies in $L_n \otimes K \subseteq K_n((t_{LT}))$, where h_M denotes the Hodge-Tate weight of det M. One easily checks independence of the choice of a model M_0 - the reason why we use M_0 in the notation is to indicate that we need a model to define these objects. Note that (67) depends on u in two ways. On the one hand via $\tilde{\varepsilon}$ and on the other hand due to the explicit appearance of t_{LT} which, as pointed out in 3.11, depends on the choice of u. An analogous computation to [36, Remark 3.5] shows that $f_{M_0,au} = \delta_{\det_{\mathcal{R}_K}M}(a)^{-1} f_{M_0,u}$ for $a \in o_L^{\times}$.

Proposition 7.14 (Properties (ii) and (iv) for $\varepsilon_{L,u}^{dR}(M_0)$).

(i) For any exact sequence $0 \longrightarrow M_1 \longrightarrow M_2 \longrightarrow M_3 \longrightarrow 0$, we have

$$\varepsilon_{L,u}^{dR}(M_{2,0}) = \varepsilon_{L,u}^{dR}(M_{1,0}) \otimes \varepsilon_{L,u}^{dR}(M_{3,0})$$

under the canonical isomorphism $\Delta_K(M_2) \cong \Delta_K(M_1) \otimes \Delta_K(M_3)$.

(ii) The following diagram of isomorphisms commutes

$$\begin{array}{c} \Delta_{K}(M) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{can}} \Delta_{K}(\tilde{M})^{*} \otimes (K(r_{M}), 0) \\ \varepsilon_{L,-u}^{dR}(M_{0}) & \downarrow \\ & \downarrow \\ \kappa_{L,-u}^{dR}(M_{0}) & \downarrow \\ & \downarrow \\$$

where $h(\chi^r): (K(\chi^r), 0) \to \mathbf{1}_K$ sends \mathbf{e}_r to 1.

Proof. Analogous to [36, Lem. 3.7], but with some differences. Due to the period Ω in the definition of $\Gamma(M)$ we now obtain

$$\Gamma(M)\Gamma(\tilde{M}) = \Omega^{-r_M} (-1)^{h_M + \dim_K t_M}$$
(68)

instead of (27) in (loc. cit.). By definition, the second part of the long exact sequence (66) for \tilde{M} is given by the commutativity of the following diagram with exact rows

where we have identified $M \cong \tilde{\tilde{M}}$ and abbreviated $\mathrm{H}^{i}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(N)^{\Gamma_{L}}$ by $\mathrm{H}^{i}(N)$. Moreover, the maps $\mathcal{F}^{1}_{/f}(\tilde{M}), \mathcal{F}^{2}(\tilde{M})$ and similarly $\mathcal{F}^{1}_{f}(\tilde{M}) : \mathrm{H}^{1}(\tilde{M})_{f} \to (H^{1}(M)/H^{1}(M)_{f})^{*}$ are induced from the complex isomorphism $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\tilde{M}) \cong K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)^{*}[-2]$ from (24). Taking duals gives the following commutative diagram with exact rows

Upon noting that $F^2(\tilde{M})^* = F^0(M)$ while $F^1(\tilde{M})^* = -F^1(M)$, whence also $F^1_{/f}(\tilde{M})^* = -F^1_f(M)$, we obtain the modified commutative diagram with exact rows

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathrm{H}^{0}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) \oplus t_{M} \xrightarrow{\exp_{f,M} \oplus \exp_{M}} \mathrm{H}^{1}(M)_{f} \longrightarrow 0$$

$$\xrightarrow{-F^{0}(M)} \qquad -\mathrm{id} \qquad -\mathrm{id} \oplus -can \qquad F^{1}_{f}(M) \qquad F^{1}_{f}(M) \qquad 0$$

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathrm{H}^{2}(\tilde{M})^{*} \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) \longrightarrow \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(M) \oplus (\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\tilde{M})^{0})^{*} \longrightarrow (\mathrm{H}^{1}(\tilde{M})/\mathrm{H}^{1}(\tilde{M})_{f})^{*} \longrightarrow 0$$

$$(71)$$

Combining this diagram with the analogue of diagram (69) for M instead of \tilde{M} we obtain the commutative diagram

$$\begin{array}{c|c} \mathbf{1}_{K} & \xrightarrow{\Theta_{M}} \Delta_{K,1}(M) \otimes d_{K}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(M)) \\ (-1)^{\dim_{K} t_{M} + \dim_{K} \mathbf{H}^{0}(M)} & & & \downarrow^{F(M) \otimes \mathrm{can}} \\ \mathbf{1}_{K} & \xleftarrow{\Theta_{\tilde{M}}^{*}} \Delta_{K,1}(\tilde{M})^{*} \otimes d_{K}(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\tilde{M}))^{*}. \end{array}$$

$$(72)$$

Finally, one has the commutative diagram

because of Remark 7.13 and since changing u to -u requires the change t_{LT} to $-t_{LT}$ (compare with [36, Rem. 3.5] which applies analogously here) in the definition of $f_{M_0,u}$ above. Then (ii) follows from (68),(72) and (73) while the proof of (i) is literally the same as in (loc. cit.).

Remark 7.15. As in [36, Rem. 3.5] one shows property (iii) for $\varepsilon_{L,u}^{dR}(M_0)$ using Remark 7.11:

$$\varepsilon_{L,au}^{dR}(M_0) = \delta_{\det_{\mathcal{R}_K}(M)}(a)\varepsilon_{L,u}^{dR}(M_0)$$

for all $a \in o_L^{\times}$.

8. Epsilon-isomorphisms for (Lubin-Tate deformations of) rank one modules

In order to construct the Epsilon-isomorphism for rank one modules M in $\mathfrak{M}^{an}(K)$ we shall construct it on the level of the deformation $\mathbf{Dfm}(M)$ of M (introduced in §4.2) and descend the results to M. As this deformation lives over the character variety \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} (base changed to K) of the locally L-analytic group Γ_L , we can use density arguments to deduce many of its properties just from its de Rham points.

Definition 8.1. Using that the complexes $C_n^{\bullet} := K_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M))$ are perfect by Theorem 4.6 (1) we can apply our definition

$$\Delta_{1,X_n}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)) := \mathbf{d}_{D_{r_n}(\Gamma_L,K)}(K_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M))),$$

which defines a (graded) line-bundle on \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} by (2) of the same theorem, with global sections

$$\Delta_{1,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) = \varprojlim_n \Delta_{1,X_n}(\mathbf{Dfm}_n(M)).$$

From the proof of Theorem 4.10 we know that for the derived limit C^{\bullet} and for every n,

$$\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(X_n) \otimes^{\mathbb{L}}_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L})} C^{\bullet} \cong C_n^{\bullet}$$

in $D(\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(X_n))$. Hence, by Definition 7.4, Remark 7.5 and again Theorem 4.10 together with Remark 4.11 we obtain

$$\Delta_{1,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \cong \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(R\Gamma_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}},\mathbf{Dfm}(M))) \cong \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M)).$$
(74)

Furthermore,

$$\Delta_{2,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) = \lim_{n} \Delta_{2,X_{n}}(\mathbf{Dfm}_{n}(M)) \cong \lim_{n} (\mathcal{O}_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(X_{n}), 1) = (D(\Gamma_{L},K), 1).$$
(75)

We survey some preliminary results that allow us to construct an isomorphism

$$\Delta_{2,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \cong \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\psi}(M))^{-1}$$

Let $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}$. Using $(\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta))^{\Psi=0} = (\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+})^{\Psi=0}(\delta)$ combined with Lemma 4.19 and since $\varphi(\mathbf{e}_{\delta})$ differs from \mathbf{e}_{δ} only by a scalar in K^{\times} , we can take $\eta(1, Z)\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ as a $D(\Gamma_{L}, K)$ -basis

of $(\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta))^{\Psi=0}$, which gives rise to the Mellin isomorphism

$$\mathfrak{M}_{\delta}: D(\Gamma_L, K) \cong (\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta))^{\Psi=0}, \, \lambda \mapsto \lambda(\eta(1, Z) \mathbf{e}_{\delta}).$$
(76)

It turns out that for technical reasons (more precisely, in order to obtain the commutative diagram (99) below), we have to renormalize the Mellin isomorphism by inserting the operator $\sigma_{-1} \in \Gamma_L$ with $\chi_{LT}(\sigma_{-1}) = -1$:

$$\mathfrak{M}_{\delta} \circ \sigma_{-1} : D(\Gamma_L, K) \cong (\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta))^{\Psi=0}, \lambda \mapsto \lambda(\sigma_{-1}(\eta(1, Z)\mathbf{e}_{\delta})).$$
(77)

Remark 8.2.

- (i) The complexes $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)) \cong \mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)/\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)^+)$, $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ and $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta))$, are all perfect complexes of $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -modules. Indeed, by Lemma 4.20, the cohomology groups of $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta))$ are finite-dimensional K-vector spaces, whence perfect as $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -modules by [51, Lem. 3.7] (with r = 0 and using the Fourier-isomorphism). Then [48, Tag 066U] implies that $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta))$ belongs to $\mathbf{D}_{\text{perf}}^b(D(\Gamma_L, K))$. Since $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ is in $\mathbf{D}_{\text{perf}}^b(D(\Gamma_L, K))$ by Theorem 4.9, so is $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta))$ as the third complex in an obvious exact triangle with the previous ones. The same holds for $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(D_N(\delta))$ and $\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_L^+(\delta)/D_N(\delta))$ for similar reasons.
- (ii) Since over affinoids A the analogous conclusion of [51, Lem. 3.7] i.e., that a $D(\Gamma_L, A)$ -module, which is finitely generated as an A-module, is perfect is not available, we are not sure whether the construction below also carries over to families directly. It certainly does, if $\mathcal{R}_A(\delta) \in \mathfrak{M}^{an}(A)$ satisfies the conditions of Remark 4.23.

Lemma 8.3. Let $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}$ and let $M = \mathcal{R}_K(\delta)$ be the associated (φ_L, Γ_L) -module of rank one. We denote by M^+ the submodule $\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta)$. We have the following isomorphisms in $\mathcal{P}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}$:

- (i) $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M)) \cong \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M^+))$ induced by the canonical inclusion $M^+ \subset M$ and the trivialisation of $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M/M^+))$ from Lemma 4.20.
- (ii) $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M^+)) \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}([M^+ \xrightarrow{\Psi} M^+])$ induced by $(1 \varphi_L, \mathrm{id})$ and the trivialization of $d_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(D_N(\delta)))$.
- (iii) $(D(\Gamma_L, K), 1) \simeq (\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L, K)}[M^+ \xrightarrow{\Psi} M^+])^{-1}$ induced by identifying ker (Ψ) with $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ via $\mathfrak{M}_{\delta} \circ \sigma_{-1}$.

Chaining these together gives an isomorphism $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(M))^{-1} \cong (D(\Gamma_L,K)(\delta),1).$

Proof. The first statement follows since the short exact sequence $0 \to M^+ \to M \to M/M^+ \to 0$ induces a short exact sequence of complexes. For the second statement we
use that by [22, Lem. 5.1] we have a commutative diagram with exact rows

which induces a quasi-isomorphism between the complexes, if $\delta(\pi_L) \neq \pi_L^{-i}$ for all $i \in \mathbb{N}$. Otherwise, kernel and cokernel of $\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta) \xrightarrow{1-\varphi} \mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta)$ are isomorphic to Kt_{LT}^i and can be trivialized by each other when taking determinants (formally this is achieved by replacing $\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta)$ by $\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta)/D_N(\delta)$ and then trivializing the determinant of $\mathcal{T}_\Psi(D_N(\delta))$ as in [36, (40),(44) in §4.1]). For the third statement we first remark that the complex $M^+ \xrightarrow{\Psi} M^+$ (concentrated in degrees 1,2) is cohomologically perfect by Lemma 4.19 - using $(\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta))^{\Psi=0} = (\mathcal{R}_K^+)^{\Psi=0})(\delta)$ - because on the one hand Ψ is surjective and on the other hand its kernel is free over $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ by (77). Therefore the determinant of $M^+ \xrightarrow{\Psi} M^+$ is equal to $(D(\Gamma_L, K), 1)^{-1}$.

From Lemma 8.3 we obtain finally an isomorphism (cf. [36, Def. 4.1])

$$\Theta(\delta): \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)))^{-1} \cong \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L, K)}(D(\Gamma_L, K)) \cong \Delta_{2, \mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)))$$

which in turn induces an isomorphism over K

$$\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_{L},K),u}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)):\mathbf{1}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}) \xrightarrow{\mathrm{can}} \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)))\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)))^{-1} \\ \xrightarrow{\mathrm{id}\otimes\Theta(\delta)} \mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)))\Delta_{2,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta))) \\ \xrightarrow{=} \Delta_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta))).$$
(78)

Note that the map (77) depends implicitly on u. If we consider instead of \mathcal{R}_L the isomorphic subring $\mathcal{R}_L(Z_u)$ of $\widetilde{\mathcal{R}}_L$, as pointed out in Remark 3.11, then for $a = \chi_{LT}(\gamma_a) \in o_L^{\times}$ we have $Z_{au} = [a](Z_u)$ and thus we get a commutative diagram

Indeed, we have

$$\mathfrak{M}_{\delta,au}(\delta_{\gamma_a^{-1}}\lambda) = \lambda \left(\delta_{\gamma_a^{-1}} (\eta(1, Z_{au})) \delta_{\gamma_a^{-1}} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \right)$$
$$= \lambda \left(\eta(a^{-1}, [a](Z_u)) \delta(a)^{-1} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \right)$$
$$= \delta(a)^{-1} \cdot \left(\lambda (\eta(1, Z_u) \mathbf{e}_{\delta}) \right).$$

Concerning the descent, we have to distinguish the following two ways.

Remark 8.4. Let $\delta : \Gamma_L \to K^{\times}$ be an *L*-analytic character. Mapping a Dirac distribution γ to $\delta(\gamma)\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ induces a surjection of $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -modules

$$p_{\delta} \colon D(\Gamma_L, K) \to K \mathbf{e}_{\delta}.$$

Alternatively we may equip $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ with the Γ_L -action $\gamma \eta = [\gamma^{-1}]\eta$, denoting the resulting Γ_L -module by $D(\Gamma_L, K)^{\iota}$, and map γ to $\delta(\gamma^{-1})\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ to obtain a surjection of $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -modules

$$f_{\delta}: D(\Gamma_L, K)^{\iota} \to K\mathbf{e}_{\delta}.$$

Proof. Since δ is analytic $K(\delta) = K\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ comes equipped with a $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -module structure extending the $K[\Gamma_L]$ -module structure. The map p_{δ} is surjective because 1 is mapped to a K-basis \mathbf{e}_{δ} and $D(\Gamma_L, K)$ -linear by construction. The second statement follows analogously since the inverted action is also L-analytic.

Now, for the descent we observe that, if $f_{\delta_0} : D(\Gamma_L, K) \to K$ arises from a character $\delta_0 : o_L^{\times} \subseteq L^{\times} \to K^{\times}$ interpreted as character of Γ_L , we have the following:

Lemma 8.5. The isomorphism (74) induces the canonical isomorphism

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\delta_0} : \Delta_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K), f_{\delta_0}} K \cong \Delta_K(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta\delta_0))$$

taking the normalisation from Remark 4.11 into account, compare with [36, (34), p. 370].

Proof. We show this isomorphism for each part of Δ separately:

$$\Delta_{1,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_{L},K),f_{\delta_{0}}} K \cong d_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]}(\mathcal{T}_{\psi}(M(\delta_{0})) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}^{\mathbb{L}} D(\Gamma_{L}/U)) \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K$$
$$\cong d_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]}(\mathcal{T}_{\psi}(M(\delta_{0})) \otimes_{D(U)}^{\mathbb{L}} K) \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K$$
$$\cong d_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]}(K_{\Psi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(M(\delta_{0}))) \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K$$
$$\cong d_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]}(K_{\varphi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(M(\delta_{0}))) \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K = \Delta_{1,K}(M(\delta_{0}))$$
(80)

and

$$\Delta_{2,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M)) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_{L},K),f_{\delta_{0}}} K \cong \Delta_{2,K}(M) \otimes_{K} D(\Gamma_{L},K) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_{L},K),f_{\delta_{0}}} K$$
(81)
$$\cong \Delta_{2,K}(M(\delta_{0})) = (K\mathbf{e}_{\delta\delta_{0}},1)$$

using Remark 7.2.

ŝ

With these preparations we are now able to state the main result of this article.

Theorem 8.6 (Local ε -conjecture for Lubin-Tate deformations of rank one modules). Let F'/L be a finite subextension of K and M be a rank one analytic (φ_L, Γ_L) -module over $\mathcal{R}_{F'}$ and denote by M_K the completed base change $M \hat{\otimes}_{F'} K$. Then the isomorphism

$$\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K),u}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M_K)): \mathbf{1}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)} \xrightarrow{=} \Delta_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M_K))$$

induces for every L-analytic character $\vartheta : \Gamma_L \to F^{\times}$ with finite intermediate extension $F' \subseteq F \subseteq K$ such that $M_K(\vartheta)$ is de Rham the following commutative diagram

where the notation f_{ϑ} has been defined in Remark 8.4 and the specialisation isomorphism sp_{ϑ} is explained in Lemma 8.5 above. Moreover, $\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K),u}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M_K))$ is uniquely determined by this property.

The uniqueness follows from the considerations in Appendix A while the specialisation property will be proved in subsection 8.4 below.

Note that the isomorphism $\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)))$ does not literally fit into Conjecture 7.6, because $D(\Gamma_L,K)$ is not an affinoid algebra over K. But for any morphism of rigid analytic spaces $f: Sp(A) \to \mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma}$ with an affinoid algebra A (e.g. D_n) over K it induces the isomorphism

$$\varepsilon_A(f^*\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))(Sp(A))) := \varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K)} A) :$$
$$\mathbf{1}_A \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_A(f^*\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))(Sp(A)))$$

which provides instances of the conjectured type. Note that for the inclusion $f: Sp(D_n) \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma}$ we obtain

$$f^*\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))(Sp(D_n)) \cong \mathbf{Dfm}_n(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)).$$

8.1. Property (v)

Specialization to the case considered by Nakamura requires some special care, because we used a different definition of ε -constants. As discussed in 7.7 the assumption that Kcontains L^{ab} can be dropped since L_{∞} contains the *p*-power roots of unity. We can thus even assume $K = \mathbb{Q}_p$ in the construction of the de Rham ε -constants. Similarly we can take $\Omega = 1$ and hence do not need any special assumptions on K in order to make use of *p*-adic Fourier theory.

Proposition 8.7. Assume $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$, assume $\pi_L = p$. take $u_n = \zeta_{p^n} - 1$ for a compatible system of p-power roots of unity and choose a $\gamma \in \Gamma_{\mathbb{Q}_p}$, which is a topological generator of the torsion-free part, such that $\log_0(\chi_{cyc}(\gamma)) = 1$, and take $\Omega_{\mathbb{Q}_p} = 1$. Then, if one assumes $K = \mathbb{Q}_p$, our construction agrees with the one in [36].

Proof. Note that by a density argument and by property (vi) it suffices to see that the constructions in the de Rham case coincide. The condition of *L*-analyticity is automatic, if $L = \mathbb{Q}_p$. We remark that the complex $K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}^{\bullet}(-)$ considered by us specialises to a variant of the usual Herr-complex as we can take $\mathfrak{Z} = \gamma - 1$, but there is a small difference to [36, Definition 2.10]. The order of $\varphi - 1$ and $\gamma - 1$ is exchanged (which poses no problem), Nakamura uses a topological generator γ_{Na} of Γ/Δ , with $\Delta = \Gamma_{p-\text{power-torsion}}$ while we

use a generator of the free part. In the case p = 2 the terms of Nakamura's complex are M^{Δ} . In this case our choice of γ is a valid choice for the variant in (loc.cit.) while in the case $p \neq 2$ we can arrange that $\gamma_{Na}^{p-1} = \gamma$. In both cases the torsion subgroup $\Delta' \subseteq \Gamma$ is a split subgroup and taking Δ' -invariants is exact in characteristic 0. Let $U = \langle \gamma \rangle \subseteq \Gamma$. For p = 2 we have $\Delta = \Delta'$ and plugging in the isomorphism $M^{\Delta} \cong M/\Delta$ and $\Delta \cong \Gamma/U$ we see that our $\mathbb{Q}_p \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p[\Delta]} K_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}}(M)$ is canonically isomorphic to the complex considered in (loc.cit.). For $p \neq 2$ we can consider instead the natural map of complexes

$$[M \xrightarrow{\gamma_{Na} - 1} M] \to [M \xrightarrow{\gamma - 1} M]$$

given by $m \mapsto \frac{1}{p-1} \sum_{g \in \Delta'} gm$ in both degrees, which induces a quasi-isomorphism onto the Δ' -(co)invariants of the right-hand side and induces a corresponding quasi-isomorphism of the Herr-complexes by taking φ -1-cones. We can thus conclude that the fundamental lines are canonically isomorphic to the ones considered by Nakamura. Similarly the exponential maps are the same. Because $\pi_L = p = q$ we see that the character χ is just χ_{cyc} and the duality pairing $\langle -, - \rangle_{\tilde{M}}$ from section 4.3 is the pairing used by Nakamura. In (66) we use $\langle -, - \rangle_M$ which by the same reasoning corresponds to the pairing used by Nakamura, namely the duality pairing for $M_0 = \tilde{M}$. The assumptions on γ and Ω avoid the problem discussed in 7.7 (ii) concerning normalisation factors and the appearance of Ω in the Γ -factor. Finally, the series $\eta(1,Z)$ is just 1+Z and we can view $\eta(1,(u_n \otimes 1))$ appearing in the construction of the equivariant ε -constants as an element of L_{∞} , in fact we have $\eta(1, u_n \otimes 1) = \zeta_{p^n}$ under the isomorphism $L_{\infty} \otimes_{\mathbb{Q}_p} \mathbb{Q}_p \cong L_{\infty}$. Combining all of the above shows that our ε -constants constructed in the de Rham case agree with those in Nakamura's work.

8.2. Property (i)

For all $f: A \to A'$, such that we are able to construct the ε -isomorphism as above for A and A', the base change property (i) with respect to $f: A \to A'$ obviously holds by construction.

8.3. Property (iii)

We can rephrase the diagram (79) to the following commutative diagram for any $a \in o_L^{\times}$

where [a] acts on $D(\Gamma_L, K)(\delta)$ as $\delta_{\gamma_a}^{-1} \cdot \delta(a)$ (here δ_{γ_a} denotes the dirac distribution attached to $\gamma_a \in \Gamma_L$ with $\chi_{LT}(\gamma_a) = a$). Note that the action on $N := \mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ with respect to the basis $1 \otimes e_{\delta}$ is given precisely by the character $\overline{\delta} \colon \Gamma_L \to D(\Gamma_L, K)^{\times}; \gamma \mapsto (\delta_{\gamma})^{-1}\delta(\chi_{LT}(\gamma))$ and hence property (iii) follows from the above diagram by specialising along $D(\Gamma_L, K)(\delta) \to K(\delta)$.

8.4. Descent

For $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}(F)$ with F a finite extension of L, we consider the decomposition $\delta = \delta^{un} \delta_0$ as in section 3.4 and define on the basis of (78)

$$\varepsilon_{K,u}(\mathcal{R}(\delta)): \mathbf{1}_K \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_K(\mathcal{R}(\delta))$$

as $\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta^{\mathrm{un}})) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K),f_{\delta_0}} K)$ followed by the isomorphism from Lemma 8.5. In order to make this definition more explicit we have to understand the isomorphism $\bar{\Theta}(\delta) := \Theta(\delta^{\mathrm{un}}) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_L, K), f_{\delta_0}} L$, which we will consider as an isomorphism

$$\bar{\Theta}(\delta) : \bigotimes_{i=0}^{2} \mathbf{d}_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} (H^{i}_{\Psi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)))^{(-1)^{i+1}} \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K \cong (K\mathbf{e}_{\delta}, 1)$$

by using (81) and the inverse of the natural isomorphism

$$\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\psi}(\mathcal{R}_{L}(\delta))) \otimes_{D(\Gamma_{L},K),f_{\delta_{0}}} K \cong \mathbf{d}_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]}(K_{\Psi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(M(\delta_{0}))) \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K$$
$$\cong \bigotimes_{i=0}^{2} \mathbf{d}_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]}(H^{i}_{\Psi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)))^{(-1)^{i}} \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K$$

induced from (80) using properties of the determinant functor from section 7.1.

From the exact sequences (29), (31), (32) we derive the following exact sequences and isomorphisms:

$$0 \to H^0_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta)) \to H^0_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \to H^0_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)) \to (83)$$
$$H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^0_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta))) \to H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^0_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))) \to H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^0_{\Psi}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta))) \to 0,$$

$$\Im(\Pi_{\Psi}(\mathcal{K}_{K}(0))) \to \Pi_{\Im}(\Pi_{\Psi}(\mathcal{K}_{K}(0))) \to \Pi_{\Im}(\Pi_{\Psi}(LR(0_{L})(\chi = 0))) \to 0,$$

$$H^{2}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)) = H^{0}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{1}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) = 0$$

$$H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)) \cong H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) \cong \mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)^{\Psi=1}/Z.$$
(84)
(84)

$$H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)) \cong H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) \cong \mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)^{\Psi=1}/Z,$$

$$(85)$$

$$H^{0}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{1}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta))) \cong H^{0}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{1}_{\Psi}(LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta)))$$
(86)

$$H^2_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \cong H^2_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)), \tag{87}$$

$$0 \longrightarrow H^1_3(H^0_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))) \longrightarrow H^1_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \longrightarrow H^0_3(H^1_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))) \longrightarrow 0.$$
(88)

For the descent it is useful to recall that the determinant functor d_2 commutes with taking the derived tensor product $-\otimes_{D(\Gamma_L,K),f_{\delta_0}}^{\mathbb{L}} K$. E.g. the additivity on short exact sequences above turns into the additivity on the associated long exact sequences of cohomology groups below. Finally, the determinant functor commutes with attached spectral sequences by [55].

8.5. Verification of the conditions (iv), (vi).

In this subsection, we prove the condition (iv) using density arguments in the process of verifying the condition (vi). Indeed, it suffices to prove (vi) as the duality statement for de Rham characters was shown in 7.14 and by Zariski density of the de Rham characters (see Corollary A.4) the validity of property (iv) holds in general once we establish (vi),

i.e., the interpolation property in the de Rham case. We follow the strategy of Nakamura and consider first a generic *L*-analytic de Rham character of weight *k*. The case $k \leq 0$ boils down to Proposition 8.11. The case $k \geq 1$ is treated in Proposition 8.14. The remaining so-called exceptional case is treated in Section 8.5.3.

8.5.1. Twisting. We define the operator $\partial: \mathcal{R}_K \to \mathcal{R}_K, f \mapsto \frac{1}{\log_{LT}} \frac{df}{dZ} = \frac{df}{dt_{LT}}$, and the residuum map $Res: \mathcal{R}_K \to K, f \mapsto res(fdt_{LT})$ with $res(\sum_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} a_i Z^i dZ) = a_{-1}$. Extending theses maps coefficientwise, i.e., applying it to f in $f\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ and using [22, Lem. 2.11, 2.12] we obtain an exact sequence²³

$$0 \longrightarrow K(\delta) \longrightarrow \mathcal{R}_K(\delta) \xrightarrow{\partial} \mathcal{R}_K(x\delta) \xrightarrow{Res} K(\delta|x|^{-1}) \longrightarrow 0.$$
(89)

It is well-known that the partial operator $\partial : \mathcal{R}_K \to \mathcal{R}_K$ is related to twisting, see e.g. [46, §4.3.9]:²⁴

$$D(\Gamma_L, K) \xrightarrow{\mathfrak{M}} (\mathcal{R}_K^+)^{\psi_L = 0}$$

$$T_{w_{\chi_{LT}}} \bigvee \qquad \cong \bigvee_{1 \over \Omega} \partial$$

$$D(\Gamma_L, K) \xrightarrow{\mathfrak{M}} (\mathcal{R}_K^+)^{\psi_L = 0}.$$
(90)

Here, for a locally L-analytic character $\rho: \Gamma_L \to K^\times$ we denote by

$$Tw_{\rho}: D(G,K) \xrightarrow{\cong} D(G,K)$$
,

the isomorphism which on Dirac distributions satisfies $Tw_{\rho}(\delta_q) = \rho(g)\delta_q$.

Using for $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(K(\delta')), \, \delta' = \delta, \delta |x|^{-1}$, the trivialization by identity, the operator ∂ induces via the above exact sequence the isomorphism

$$\partial: \Delta_{1,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{1,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(x\delta))),$$

which also descends to an isomorphism

$$\partial: \Delta_{1,K}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{1,K}(\mathcal{R}_K(x\delta)).$$

Moreover, we have isomorphisms

$$\partial: \Delta_{2,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta))) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{2,\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_{L}}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(x\delta))),$$

and

$$\partial: \Delta_{2,K}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{2,K}(\mathcal{R}_K(x\delta)).$$

by sending $f \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ to $\frac{-1}{\Omega} f \mathbf{e}_{x\delta}$. Altogether we obtain an isomorphism

$$\partial: \Delta_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(x\delta))),$$

²³This sequence already exists over L instead of K! ²⁴Here Ω is required! which also descends to an isomorphism

$$\partial: \Delta_K(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_K(\mathcal{R}_K(x\delta)).$$

Using diagram (90) and the definition of $\epsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)))$ and $\epsilon_L(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ respectively, we conclude the following

Proposition 8.8. If $\delta \neq 1, |x|$, then there are canonical equalities

 $\partial \circ \epsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) = \epsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathbf{Dfm}(\mathcal{R}_K(x\delta)) \text{ and } \partial \circ \epsilon_L(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) = \epsilon_L(\mathcal{R}_K(x\delta)).$

Proof. Since the second statement follows by descent from the first one, we only have to consider the case of the deformation following the construction in Lemma 8.3 step by step. Regarding 8.3(i) we observe that the operator ∂ restricts to an operator $\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta) \to \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(x\delta)$ while it induces the operator $LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta) \to LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}x\delta), \phi \mathbf{e}_{\chi^{-1}\delta} \mapsto \Omega x \phi \mathbf{e}_{\chi^{-1}x\delta}$, which can easily be derived from Remark 3.12 (v) combined with the exactness of (89). The compatibility with $1 - \varphi_{L}$ in 8.3(ii) is a consequence of Remark 3.12 (i). Finally, the compatibility of ∂ with $\mathfrak{M}_{\delta} \circ \sigma_{-1}$ in 8.3(ii) follows from diagram (90) together with the σ_{-1} in the definition of (77) using 3.12 (ii). Combining both yields the factor $-\Omega$ which cancels against the factor in the definition of $\partial_{|\Delta_{2}}$. One can check that the twisting construction is compatible with the various trivializations involved.

Proposition 8.9. Let $\delta \in \Sigma^{an}(F)$ with F/L finite such that $\mathcal{R}_F(\delta)$ is a de Rham (φ, Γ_L) -module with Hodge-Tate weight different form zero. Then we have the equality

$$\partial \circ \varepsilon_{F,u}^{dR}(\mathcal{R}_F(\delta)) = \varepsilon_{F,u}^{dR}(\mathcal{R}_F(x\delta)).$$

Proof. The proof is analogous to that of [36, 4.14] upon noting that $\Gamma^*(k)$ has to be replaced by $\Omega^k \Gamma^*(k)$.

Since ε^{dR} and ε are compatible with respect to ∂ by the above propositions, it can be used to transport the validity of the Conjecture between characters δx and δ .

8.5.2. Generic case. This subsection has been inspired by [36, 4B1] and [54]. In this subsection $U = \Gamma_n$ and $\mathfrak{Z} = \mathfrak{Z}_n$ for an appropriate sufficiently large $n \gg 0$, which might be adapted to the specific situation. This is possible because due to our normalisations the constructions and the factorization of the descent over $K[\Gamma_L/\Gamma_n]$ are independent of n, see Lemma 8.5, (80), Definition 5.11 and Remark 4.11.

Lemma 8.10. For $\delta \in \Sigma_{gen}(F)$ we have

$$H^{i}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta)) = H^{i}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(Pol_{\leq N}(o_{L})) = H^{i}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(D_{N}(\delta)) = 0,$$
(91)
$$H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta))) = H^{0}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{1}_{\Psi}(LA(o_{L})(\chi^{-1}\delta))) = 0$$

for all i and $N \ge 0$, and

$$H^{i}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)) = H^{i}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) = 0$$

$$\tag{92}$$

for $i \neq 1$, and

$$H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)) \cong H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) \cong H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)).$$

$$(93)$$

Proof. The first claim follows from (34),(36) and Lemma 4.20. The second follows from Lemma 4.5 (combined with Remark 4.21) and 4.22 (there for Γ_L instead of U, but applying the result to all twists by characters of the finite group Γ_L/U also implies the statement concerning U) combined with (83) and (84). The last assertion follows from the previous ones combined with (88),(86),(85).

By construction according to Lemma 8.3 and using Lemma 8.10 we see that $\Theta(\delta)$ arises upon taking determinants and descending further by $-\bigotimes_{K[\Gamma_L/U]}^{\mathbb{L}} K$ - by the composite of

- (i) (the inverse of) the isomorphism $H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^0_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta))) \cong H^1_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ together with the trivializations of $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)))$ and $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(Pol_{\leq N}(o_L)(\chi^{-1}\delta)))$,
- (ii) $H_3^1(H_{\Psi}^0(\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta))) \cong H_3^1(\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta)^{\Psi=0})$ induced by $1-\varphi$, together with the trivialisation of kernel and cokernel of $\mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta) \xrightarrow{1-\varphi} \mathcal{R}_K^+(\delta)$ - each isomorphic to Kt_{LT}^i respectively with the trivialization of $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(D_N(\delta)))$ and
- (iii) $H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta)^{\Psi=0}) \xrightarrow{C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)} (\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta)^{\Psi=0})_U \cong D(\Gamma_L, K)_U \cong K[\Gamma_L/U]$ up to choosing basis elements and using the Mellin transform $\mathfrak{M}_{\delta} \circ \sigma_{-1}$.

Altogether - up to the isomorphism $H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^0_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta))) \cong H^1_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)), [x] \mapsto [(0,x)]$ - this amounts to

$$H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) \xrightarrow{1-\varphi} H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)^{\Psi=0}) \cong D(\Gamma_{L}, K)_{U}\mathbf{e}_{\delta} \cong K[\Gamma_{L}/U]\mathbf{e}_{\delta}.$$
(94)

For the remainder of the section we assume in addition that δ is de Rham. We have to compare (94) with

$$H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) \cong H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) \xrightarrow{\exp^{\ast,(n)}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)\ast}} \mathbf{D}^{(n)}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)).$$
(95)

By the commutativity of the upper square in the (second) diagram of Lemma 8.12 one immediately sees that a class $[A_{\mu}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}]$ is mapped under (94) to $pr_{\Gamma_n}(Tw_{\delta^{-1}}(\operatorname{Res}_{o_L^{\times}}(\mu)))\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ while under (95) to $\iota_n(A_{\mu}\mathbf{e}_{\delta})_{|t_{LT}=0} = \theta \circ \iota_n(A_{\mu}\mathbf{e}_{\delta})$ by Definition 5.11 combined with Lemma 5.10. Recall that θ was defined above Definition 3.13. Consider the $K[\Gamma_L/\Gamma_n]$ linear map

$$\Sigma: K[\Gamma_L/\Gamma_n] \cong \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)), \tag{96}$$

whose ρ -component, for ρ running through the characters of $G_n := \Gamma_L / \Gamma_n$, is given as the *K*-linear map

$$\mathbf{\mathfrak{e}}_{\rho}\Sigma: K \cong K\mathbf{\mathfrak{e}}_{\rho} \to \mathbf{\mathfrak{e}}_{\rho}\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) \cong \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta\rho^{-1})), 1 \mapsto \mathfrak{C}(\delta\rho^{-1})\frac{1}{t_{LT}^{k}}\mathbf{e}_{\delta\rho^{-1}}, \qquad (97)$$

upon noting that $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta')) = (L_{\infty} \otimes_L K \frac{1}{t_{L_T}^k} \mathbf{e}_{\delta'})^{\Gamma_L}$. Here $\mathfrak{e}_{\rho} := \frac{1}{|G_n|} \sum_{g \in G_n} \rho(g^{-1})g \in K[G_n]$ denotes the idempotent attached to ρ satisfying $g\mathfrak{e}_{\rho} = \rho(g)\mathfrak{e}_{\rho}$ for all $g \in G_n$, while

ϵ -Isomorphisms for rank one (φ, Γ) -modules over Lubin-Tate Robba rings

for an analytic character $\delta': L^{\times} \to (F')^{\times}$ (of weight $k \leq 0$) we set

$$\mathfrak{C}(\delta') := \frac{(-\Omega)^k}{(-k)!} \begin{cases} \tilde{\varepsilon}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta'), u)^{-1}, & \text{if } a(\delta') \neq 0; \\ \frac{\det(1-q^{-1}\varphi^{-1}|\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta')))}{\det(1-\varphi|\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta')))}, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(98)

in $L_n \otimes_L K$. Unravelling the definition of $\varepsilon_{L,u}^{dR}$ and using Proposition 5.16 one easily sees that part (vi) of Conjecture 7.6 is equivalent, for $k \leq 0$, to the next

Proposition 8.11 (Explicit reciprocity formula). Let $\delta = \delta_{lc} x^k$ be de Rham. For $k \leq 0$, the following diagram is commutative:²⁵



i.e., a class $[A_{\mu}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}] \in H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(H^0_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta)))^{\Gamma_L} \cong H^1_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))^{\Gamma_L}$, is mapped under \exp^* to

$$\mathfrak{C}(\delta)p_{\delta^{-1}}(\mu))\frac{1}{t_{LT}^k}\mathbf{e}_{\delta} = \mathfrak{C}(\delta)\int_{o_L^{\times}}\delta(x)^{-1}\mu(x)\frac{1}{t_{LT}^k}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$

The left hand triangle in (99) is induced by the commutative diagrams

and

The middle triangle is commutative by Lemma 5.10 upon recalling that

$$C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) = \frac{q}{q-1}$$

²⁵The factor $C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)^{-1}$ in the left vertical map takes (21), i.e., (iii) above into account.

by (20), while the commutativity of the right upper triangle of diagram (99) follows for k = 0 from the (lower rectangle of the) following lemma (applied to each ρ -component) which explains how ϵ -constants show up naturally in the descent procedure (cf. with [2, Lem. 4.9/Cor. 4.10] and [36, Prop. 4.11] in the cyclotomic situation):

Lemma 8.12. Let δ be a locally constant character. Then the following diagram is commutative:²⁶



Proof. The commutativity of the upper rectangle in this diagram is an immediate consequence of Lemma 4.19, that of the triangle is immediate from the definitions, while that for the lower part is obviously equivalent to the commutativity of the outer diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} (D(o_L, K)\mathbf{e}_{\delta})^{\Psi=1} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Res}_{o_L^{\times}}(-)\mathbf{e}_{\delta}} \\ \xrightarrow{q-1} \frac{1}{[L_n:L]}\operatorname{Tr}_{K_n/K} \circ \theta \circ \iota_n(A_{(-)}\mathbf{e}_{\delta})} \\ \downarrow \\ L_n \otimes_L K\mathbf{e}_{\delta} \xleftarrow{\delta(-1)\mathfrak{C}(\delta)} K\mathbf{e}_{\delta}, \end{array} \xrightarrow{P_{\delta-1}(-)\mathbf{e}_{\delta}}$$

where $p_{\delta}(\mu) := \int_{o_{L}^{\times}} \delta(x)\mu(x)$ denotes the evaluation at a character δ . In order to check this, assume $p \neq 2$ (the case p = 2 can be dealt with similarly as in the proof of [36, Pro. 4.11]) and first assume that $n := a(\delta) \ge 1$. Then we have

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{K_n/K} \circ \theta \circ \iota_n(A_{\mu} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}) = \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \sigma_i \left(\theta \circ \iota_n(A_{\mu} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}) \right)$$
$$= \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \sigma_i \left(\iota_n(A_{\mu} \mathbf{e}_{\delta})_{|t_{LT}=0} \right)$$
$$= \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \sigma_i \left(A_{\mu}(u_n \otimes 1) \varphi^{-n}(\mathbf{e}_{\delta}) \right) \quad \text{in } L_n \otimes K \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$
$$= \left(\sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) A_{\mu}(\sigma_i \tau(u_n) \otimes 1) \right)_{\tau} \varphi^{-n}(\mathbf{e}_{\delta}) \quad \text{in } \prod_{\tau} K \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$
$$= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)^n} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) \int_{o_L} \eta(x, \sigma_i \tau(u_n)) \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$
$$= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)^n} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) \left(\int_{o_L} \eta(xi, \tau(u_n)) \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \right)$$

²⁶Here, the notation of a map $f(-)\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ means that $d\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$ or d is sent to $f(d)\mathbf{e}_{\delta}$.

 ϵ -Isomorphisms for rank one (φ, Γ) -modules over Lubin-Tate Robba rings

$$\begin{split} &= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)^n} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) \sum_{j \in o_L/\pi_L^n} \eta(ji, \tau(u_n)) \int_{j+\pi_L^n o_L} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)^n} \sum_{j \in o_L/\pi_L^n} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) \eta(ji, \tau(u_n)) \int_{j+\pi_L^n o_L} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ \stackrel{(*)}{=} \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)^n} \sum_{j \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) \eta(ji, \tau(u_n)) \int_{j+\pi_L^n o_L} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)^n} \sum_{j \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \sum_{i' \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i'j^{-1}) \eta(i', \tau(u_n)) \int_{j+\pi_L^n o_L} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)^n} \left(\sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) \eta(i, \tau(u_n)) \right)_{j \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(j^{-1}) \int_{j+\pi_L^n o_L} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= \left(q^{-n(\psi_u)} \epsilon_K (L, K(\delta^{-1}), \psi_{\hat{\tau}u}, dx) \int_{\sigma_L^{\times}} \delta(x)^{-1} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= \left(q^{-n(\psi_u)} \epsilon_K (L, K(\delta^{-1}), \psi_{\hat{\tau}u}, dx) p_{\delta^{-1}} (\operatorname{Res}_{o_L^{\times}} \mu) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= \left(\frac{\delta(-1)q^{a(\delta)+n(\psi_{\hat{\tau}u})}}{\epsilon_K (L, \delta, \psi_{\hat{\tau}u}, dx)} p_{\delta^{-1}} (\operatorname{Res}_{o_L^{\times}} \mu) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}. \end{split}$$

In the two last equalities we used (61) and (62). Moreover, the equation (*) requires part (i) of the next lemma. Finally, by Remark 6.2 we have $n(\psi_u) = 0$, whence the result in this case as $[K_n:K] = q^{n-1}(q-1)$ upon comparing with (98), Example 7.9 and Definition 7.10.

Now we consider the case $a(\delta) = 0$ and obtain

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{K_{1}/K} \circ \theta \circ \iota_{1}(A_{\mu} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}) = \sum_{i \in (o_{L}/\pi_{L})^{\times}} \sigma_{i} \left(\theta \circ \iota_{1}(A_{\mu} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}) \right)$$

$$= \sum_{i \in (o_{L}/\pi_{L})^{\times}} \sigma_{i} \left(\iota_{1}(A_{\mu} \mathbf{e}_{\delta})_{|t_{LT}=0} \right)$$

$$= \sum_{i \in (o_{L}/\pi_{L})^{\times}} \sigma_{i} \left(A_{\mu}(u_{1} \otimes 1) \varphi^{-1}(\mathbf{e}_{\delta}) \right)$$

$$= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_{L})} \sum_{i \in (o_{L}/\pi_{L})^{\times}} \int_{o_{L}} \eta(x, \sigma_{i}\tau(u_{1}))\mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$

$$= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_{L})} \sum_{i \in (o_{L}/\pi_{L})^{\times}} \int_{o_{L}} \eta(xi, \tau(u_{1}))\mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$

$$= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_{L})} \sum_{i \in (o_{L}/\pi_{L})^{\times}} \sum_{j \in o_{L}/\pi_{L}} \eta(ji, \tau(u_{1})) \int_{j+\pi_{L}o_{L}} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$

$$\begin{split} &= \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)} \sum_{j \in o_L/\pi_L} \sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L)^{\times}} \eta(ji, \tau(u_1)) \int_{j+\pi_L o_L} \mu(x) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &\stackrel{(*)}{=} \left(\frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)} \left((q-1) \int_{\pi_L o_L} \mu(x) - \int_{o_L^{\times}} \mu(x) \right) \right)_{\tau} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta(\pi_L)} \left((q-1) \frac{\delta(\pi_L)}{1-\delta(\pi_L)} - 1 \right) \int_{o_L^{\times}} \mu(x) \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \\ &= q \frac{1 - \frac{1}{q\delta(\pi_L)}}{1 - \delta(\pi_L)} p_{\delta^{-1}}(\operatorname{Res}_{o_L^{\times}} \mu) \mathbf{e}_{\delta}, \end{split}$$

where the fact that $\delta(i) = 1$ for all $i \in o_L^{\times}$ by assumption is used in the fourth and last equality, while part (ii) from the next Lemma is the justification for the equality (*). The second last equality can be derived from the observation that the condition $A_{\mu} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \in$ $\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\delta)^{\Psi=1}$ implies that $\Psi(A_{\mu}) = \delta(\pi_{L})A_{\mu}$ by the product formula, whence

$$\int_{\pi_L o_L} \mu(x) = \int_{o_L} \Psi(\mu)(x) = \delta(\pi_L) \int_{o_L} \mu(x) = \delta(\pi_L) \left(\int_{o_L^{\times}} \mu(x) + \int_{\pi_L o_L} \mu(x) \right).$$
ows that
$$\int_{\pi_L o_L} \mu(x) = \frac{\delta(\pi_L)}{1 - \delta(\pi_L)} \int_{o^{\times}} \mu(x).$$

It follows that $\int_{\pi_L o_L} \mu(x) = \frac{o(\pi_L)}{1 - \delta(\pi_L)} \int_{o_L^{\times}} \mu(x).$

Lemma 8.13. Assuming $n = a(\delta) \ge 1$ we have for all $j \in o_L/\pi_L^n$

(i)
$$\sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i) \eta(ij, u_n) = 0$$
 if $\pi_L | j$,
(ii) $\sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L)^{\times}} \eta(ji, u_1) = \begin{cases} q-1, & \text{if } \pi_L | j; \\ -1, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$

Proof. If π_L divides j, then $\eta(j_i, u_1) = 1$ for all i and both statements (for n = 1) follow by a character sum argument (Note that the assumption $n \ge 1$ asserts that δ is not trivial). Otherwise the claim (ii) follows from the character formula $\sum_{o_L/\pi_L} \eta(i, u_1) = 0$ while for (i) we may assume $n \ge 2$. We first show

$$\sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}, i \equiv r \mod j'} \delta(i) = 0 \tag{102}$$

for every $r \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}$ and every proper divisor $j' \mid \pi_L^n$. By shifting it suffices to consider r = 1. In this case we are looking at

$$\sum_{i \in H} \delta(i),$$

where $H = \ker(o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times} \to (o_L/(j'))^{\times}$. This character sum can only be different from zero if δ is trivial on the subgroup H, contradicting the minimality of n. Without loss of generality assume that $v_{\pi_L}(j) \leq n$, whence π_L^n/j belongs to o_L . Now let \mathfrak{R} be a system of representatives of $(o_L/(\pi_L^n/j))^{\times}$ inside $(o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}$ and rewrite

$$\sum_{i \in (o_L/\pi_L^n)^{\times}} \delta(i)\eta(ij, u_n) = \sum_{r \in \mathfrak{R}} \left(\eta(jr, u_n) \left(\sum_{i, i \equiv r \mod \pi_L^n/j} \delta(i) \right) \right) = 0$$

by (102) applied to $j' = \pi_L^n / j$, using that $\eta(ji, u_n) = \eta(jr, u_n)$ if $i \equiv r \mod \pi_L^n / j$.

Proposition 8.11 for k < 0 we will be reduced to the case k = 0 by a twisting argument based on the previous subsection 8.5.1. Similarly the cases k > 1 of the following proposition will also be reduced to the case k = 1. But first we have to slightly modify our notation. Consider the $K[\Gamma_L/\Gamma_n]$ -linear map

$$\Sigma': K[\Gamma_L/\Gamma_n] \cong \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)), \tag{103}$$

whose ρ -component, for ρ running through the characters of $G_n := \Gamma_L / \Gamma_n$, is given as the *K*-linear map

$$\mathbf{\mathfrak{e}}_{\rho}\Sigma': K \cong K\mathbf{\mathfrak{e}}_{\rho} \to \mathbf{\mathfrak{e}}_{\rho}\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}^{(n)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)) \cong \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta\rho^{-1})), 1 \mapsto \mathfrak{C}'(\delta\rho^{-1})\frac{1}{t_{LT}^{k}}\mathbf{e}_{\delta\rho^{-1}}$$
(104)

with

$$\mathfrak{C}'(\delta') := \Omega^k (k-1)! \begin{cases} \tilde{\varepsilon}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta'), u)^{-1}, & \text{if } a(\delta') \neq 0; \\ \frac{\det(1-q^{-1}\varphi^{-1}|\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta')))}{\det(1-\varphi|\mathbf{D}_{\operatorname{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta')))}, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(105)

in $L_n \otimes_L K$.

Proposition 8.14 (Explicit reciprocity formula). Let $\delta = \delta_{lc} x^k$ be de Rham. For $k \ge 1$, the following diagram is commutative:

i.e., a class $[A_{\mu}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}] \in H^{1}_{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)))^{\Gamma_{L}} \cong H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta))^{\Gamma_{L}}$, is mapped under $\exp^{-1}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)}$ to

$$\mathfrak{C}'(\delta)p_{\delta^{-1}}(\mu))\frac{1}{t_{LT}^k}\mathbf{e}_{\delta} = \mathfrak{C}'(\delta)\int_{o_L^{\times}}^{\delta}\delta(x)^{-1}\mu(x)\frac{1}{t_{LT}^k}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}.$$

Proof. As mentioned earlier - by the twisting technique - we only have to show the case k = 1 (i.e. $\delta = \tilde{\delta}x$). We will show the commutativity of the following diagram

on the image of $(\mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\tilde{\delta}))^{\Psi=1}$ in $H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\tilde{\delta}))$, which together with the diagram (90) implies the desired formula by comparing the cases k = 1 and k = 0. To this end assume

$$\exp_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\tilde{\delta}^{-1}x|x|)}^{*,(n)}([0,f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}}]) = \alpha \mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}}$$

with $f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}} \in (\mathcal{R}_K^+(\tilde{\delta}))^{\Psi=1}$. Then it follows from definition 5.11 in combination with Lemma 5.10 that

$$C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)^{-1}[\iota_n(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})] = [\alpha \mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}}] \in H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\tilde{\delta})))$$

for sufficiently large $n \ge 1$, i.e., there exists $y_n \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\tilde{\delta}))$ such that

$$C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)^{-1}\iota_n(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}}) - \alpha \mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}} = \mathfrak{Z}_n y_n.$$
(107)

By Remark 4.3 the element $\nabla \in \text{Lie}(\Gamma_n)$ is divisible by \mathfrak{Z}_n in $D(\Gamma_n, K)$ and the quotient $\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}$ corresponds to $\frac{\Omega}{\pi_L^n} \frac{\log_{LT}(Z)}{Z}$ under the Fourier-LT-isomorphism, which takes the value $\frac{\Omega}{\pi_L^n} = C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n)$ at Z = 0 (cf. (51)).

We wish to apply the Ψ -version of Proposition 5.9 (1) for $\exp_{\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)}^{(n)}$ with $\tilde{x} = \frac{\nabla}{3_n} \left(\frac{f}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \right)$ and $x = \frac{\alpha}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$, which would tell us that

$$\exp_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)}^{(n)}\left(\frac{\alpha}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}\right) = \left[(\Psi-1)\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}\left(\frac{f}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}\right), \mathfrak{Z}_{n}\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}\left(\frac{f}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}\right)\right]$$
$$= \left[\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\Psi-1)\left(\frac{f}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}\right), \nabla\left(\frac{f}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\delta}\right)\right]$$
$$= \left[0, \partial(f)\mathbf{e}_{\delta}\right],$$

whence the claim. Here, for the last equality we used the formula (iv) of Remark 3.12.

$$\nabla \left(f \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} \right) = \left(\left(\nabla + \omega_{\chi_{LT}^{-1}\delta} \right) f \right) \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} = t_{LT} \partial(f) \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\delta} = \partial(f) \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$$

noting that $\mathcal{R}_K(\tilde{\delta}) \xrightarrow{\cong} \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathcal{R}_K(\delta), f \mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}} \mapsto \frac{f}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\delta}$, is an isomorphism of (φ, Γ_L) -modules and that the Hodge-Tate weight of $\omega_{\chi_{LT}^{-1}\delta}^{-1}$ vanishes.

Thus it remains to verify the assumption of Proposition 5.9 (1), i.e., $\iota_m(\tilde{x}) - x \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) \cong t_{LT} \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(\mathcal{R}_K(\tilde{\delta}))$ for all $m \ge n$.

From (107) and Remark 3.12 (iii) we obtain the equality

$$C_{g}(\mathfrak{Z}_{n})^{-1}\iota_{n}\left(\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})\right) = C_{g}(\mathfrak{Z}_{n})^{-1}\alpha\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}} + \nabla(y_{n}) \in C_{g}(\mathfrak{Z}_{n})^{-1}\alpha\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}} + t_{LT}\mathbf{D}^{+}_{\mathrm{dif},m}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\tilde{\delta})).$$
(108)

Using that $(1 - \varphi)(f \mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}}) = \mathfrak{Z}_n \beta$ for some $\beta \in \mathcal{R}_K(\tilde{\delta})^{\Psi=0}$ by Lemma 4.4, we conclude for any $m \ge n+1$,

$$\begin{aligned}
\iota_m\left(\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})\right) &= \iota_{m-1}\left(\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})\right) \\
&= \iota_m\left((1-\varphi)\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})\right) \\
&= \iota_m\left(\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}((1-\varphi)f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})\right) \\
&= \iota_m\left(\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathfrak{Z}_n\beta)\right) = \iota_m(\nabla(\beta)) \in t_{LT}\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(\mathcal{R}_K(\tilde{\delta}))
\end{aligned}$$

In particular, we obtain

$$\iota_m\left(\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})\right) - \iota_n\left(\frac{\nabla}{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(f\mathbf{e}_{\tilde{\delta}})\right) \in t_{LT}\mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},m}(\mathcal{R}_K(\tilde{\delta}))$$

for any $m \ge n$ by induction. This finishes the proof.

By an analogous density argument (using the results from Appendix A) as in [36, Cor. 4.17] the Propositions 8.11 and 8.14 imply that $\epsilon_K(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta)) : \mathbf{1}_K \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_K(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ satisfies conditions (iii), (iv) of Conjecture 7.6 for any analytic character δ , i.e., for any rank one analytic (φ, Γ_L)-module.

8.5.3. Exceptional case. This subsection has been inspired by [36, 4B2] and [54, §2.5].

By observing that the character x^0 is dual to $\chi = x|x|$ with respect to the pairing in Theorem 4.16 and upon applying compatibility with this duality 7.14 as well as with twisting according to Propositions 8.8 and 8.9 one easily reduces the verification of condition (vi) in the *exceptional case*, i.e., δ being of the form x^{-i} or $x^i\chi = x^{i+1}|x|$ for $i \in \mathbb{N}$ (recall $0 \in \mathbb{N}$), to the case of $\delta = \chi = x|x|$.

First we are going to describe $\overline{\Theta}(\delta)$. To this aim note that the natural inclusion $Kz^0 = Pol_{\leq 0}(o_L) \hookrightarrow LA(o_L)$, which is a splitting of the projection sending ϕ to $\phi(0)$, induces a quasi-isomorphism

$$K_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(Kz^0) \hookrightarrow K_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}}(LA(o_L)) \tag{109}$$

by Lemma 4.20.

The long exact $H^i_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}$ -sequence attached to (29) together with (84), (109) induces for dimension reasons (compare with Lemma 4.22 (v)) an isomorphism

$$\alpha_1 : H^1_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)) \cong H^1_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(LA(o_L)) \cong H^1_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(Kz^0) \cong Kz^0 \oplus Kz^0,$$
(110)

which - induced by the evaluation at 0 of the Colmez transform given by (30) - sends $[f_1\mathbf{e}_{\chi}, f_2\mathbf{e}_{\chi}]$ to

$$\left(Res(f_1(Z)g_{LT}(Z)dZ)z^0, Res(f_2(Z)g_{LT}(Z)dZ)z^0\right)$$
(111)

as well as

 $\alpha_2 : H^2_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)) \cong H^2_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(LA(o_L)) \cong H^2_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(Kz^0) \cong Kz^0, \quad (112)$ which sends $[f\mathbf{e}_{\chi}]$ to

$$Res(f(Z)g_{LT}(Z)dZ)z^0.$$
(113)

Finally, again as part of the long exact $H^i_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}$ -sequence attached to (29), we have an isomorphism

$$\alpha_{0}: (Kz^{0} \cong) H^{0}_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(Kz^{0}) \cong H^{1}_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(LA(o_{L})) \cong H^{1}_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\chi))$$
$$\cong H^{1}_{D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\chi))).$$
(114)

But note that in contrast to the generic case the canonical map

$$H^{1}_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta)) \cong H^{1}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) \to H^{1}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\delta))) \hookrightarrow H^{1}_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta))$$
(115)

is the zero map, which can be seen by using (83), (88) and counting dimensions. Moreover, we have $H^0_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\chi)) = H^0_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)) = 0 = H^1_{D(U)}(H^1_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta))) =$ $H^2_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\chi))$ by Lemma 4.22 (v) and (84) as well as $H^0_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(LA(o_L)) \cong$ $H^0_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_L,K)}(Kx^0) \cong Kx^0$ (cf. (34).

Altogether it follows that the isomorphism

$$\bar{\Theta}(\chi) : \bigotimes_{i=0}^{2} \mathbf{d}_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} (H^{i}_{\Psi_{L},\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)))^{(-1)^{i+1}} \otimes_{K[\Gamma_{L}/U]} K \cong (K\mathbf{e}_{\chi}, 1)$$

coincides with the composite

$$\bigotimes_{i=1}^{2} \mathbf{d}_{K} (H^{i}_{\Psi_{L},D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)))^{(-1)^{i+1}}$$

$$\xrightarrow{\alpha} \bigotimes_{i=0}^{2} \mathbf{d}_{K} (H^{i}_{\Psi_{L},D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(Kx^{0}))^{(-1)^{i+1}} \otimes \mathbf{d}_{K} (H^{1}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\chi))))$$

$$\xrightarrow{\beta \otimes \mathrm{id}} \mathbf{d}_{K} (H^{1}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\chi)))) \xrightarrow{\varrho} (K\mathbf{e}_{\chi},1),$$

$$(116)$$

where α is induced by α_i , for i = 0, 1, 2, and β is the canonical isomorphism

$$\bigotimes_{i=0}^{2} \mathbf{d}_{K} (H^{i}_{\Psi_{L}, D(\Gamma_{L}, K)}(Kx^{0}))^{(-1)^{i+1}} \cong \mathbf{1}_{K}$$
(117)

which stems from the base change of the trivialisation of $\mathbf{d}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{T}_{\Psi}(LA(o_L)))$ from (i) of Lemma 8.3. Finally, ρ is induced from (94), i.e., by

(i)
$$H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(H^0_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\chi))) \cong H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\chi)^{\Psi=0})$$
 induced by $1-\varphi$, and

(ii) $H^1_{\mathfrak{Z}}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\chi)^{\Psi=0}) \xrightarrow{C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)} (\mathcal{R}^+_K(\delta)^{\Psi=0})_U \cong D(\Gamma_L, K)_U \cong K[\Gamma_L/U]\mathbf{e}_{\chi} \text{ using } (\mathfrak{M}_{\chi} \circ \sigma_{-1})^{-1}.$

Consider the basis $\tilde{f}_0 := z^0$, $(\tilde{f}_{1,1} := (z^0, 0), \tilde{f}_{1,2} := (0, z^0))$ and $\tilde{f}_2 = z^0$ of $H^0_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(Kx^0)$, $H^1_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(Kx^0)$ and $H^2_{\Psi, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(Kx^0)$, respectively. Then, analogously to [36, Lem. 4.19] one easily checks that

$$\beta(\tilde{f}_0^* \otimes (\tilde{f}_{1,1} \wedge \tilde{f}_{1,2}) \otimes \tilde{f}_2^*) = 1.$$
(118)

where \tilde{f}_i^* denotes the dual basis of \tilde{f}_i for i = 0, 2. So it remains to study the effect of ρ .

In order to calculate the effect of α_0 consider the Coleman power series $g := g_{\iota(u),u}(T)^{27}$ in the notation of [45, Theorem 2.2], where we consider

$$\iota(u) = (u_n \mod u_1)_n \in \varprojlim_n o_{L_n} / u_1 o_{L_n} \cong \varprojlim_{n, Norm} o_{L_n}$$

as an element of $\lim_{n \to \infty} L_n^{\times}$, the group of units of the corresponding field of norms \mathbf{E}_L (cf. [30, Lem. 1.4]).

Remark 8.15. The element $\frac{\partial g}{d}$

- (i) belongs to $\mathcal{R}_{K}^{\Psi=\frac{\pi_{L}}{q}}$ and
- (ii) satisfies $Res(\frac{\partial g}{a}dt_{LT}) = 1.$

Proof. By the last sentence of section 2 of [45] the term $\frac{\partial g}{g}$ belongs to $\mathcal{R}_{K}^{\Psi=\frac{\pi_{L}}{q}}$. By the explicit reciprocity law Prop. 6.3 in (loc. cit.) we obtain²⁸

$$\operatorname{Res}(\frac{\partial g}{g}dt_{LT}) = \operatorname{Res}(\frac{dg}{g}) = \partial_{\varphi}(1)(\operatorname{rec}_{\mathbf{E}_{L}}(\iota(u))^{-1}) = 1.$$
(119)

Indeed, under the reciprocity map $\operatorname{rec}_{\mathbf{E}_L}$ the inverse of the uniformiser $\iota(u)$ is sent to the Frobenius (lift) φ_q of \mathbf{A} , whence the cocycle $\partial_{\varphi}(1)$, which is given by sending $h \in H$ to ha - a for some $a \in \mathbf{A}$ with $\varphi_q(a) - a = 1$, sends $\operatorname{rec}_{\mathbf{E}_L}(\iota(u))$ to 1 tautologically.

The following Lemma should be compared to [36, Lem. 4.20] and [54, Lem. 2.9].

²⁸Note the opposite normalisation of the reciprocity map in (loc. cit.).

²⁷For $L = \mathbb{Q}_p, \pi_L = p$ odd and $LT = \widehat{\mathbb{G}}_m$ one has g(Z) = Z as $\mathcal{N}(Z) = Z$ in that case. We do not know whether $\prod_{a \in LT_1} (a +_{LT} Z) = (-1)^{v_2(p)} \varphi(Z)$ holds in general? If so, this would have simplified the proof of [45, Lem. 2.5]. Moreover, it would simplify the argument here considerably as the use of the reciprocity law is quite a heavy argument. The statement is true in the case that $\varphi(Z)$ is a monic polynomial by the following argument, which was explained to us by Laurent Berger: Observe that the monic degree q polynomial $h(T) := \varphi(T) - \varphi(Z) \in \operatorname{Quot}(o_{\mathbb{C}_p}[\![Z]\!])[T]$ vanishes precisely at the $a +_{LT} Z, a \in LT_1$ and hence $h(T) = \prod_{i=1}^{n} (T - (a +_{LT} Z))$. Comparing the constant coefficients yields the claim.

Lemma 8.16. The isomorphism

$$H^{0}_{\Psi,D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(Kx^{0}) \xrightarrow{\alpha_{0}} H^{1}_{D(\Gamma_{L},K)}(H^{0}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{R}^{+}_{K}(\chi))) \xrightarrow{\varrho} K\mathbf{e}_{\chi}$$

sends \tilde{f}_0 to $-\Omega \frac{q-1}{q} \left(\mathfrak{Z}(\log(g(T))) \right)_{|T=0} \mathbf{e}_{\chi}.$

Proof. By Remark 8.15 we obtain an element $\frac{\partial g}{g} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \in \mathcal{R}_K(\chi)^{\Psi=1}$ which lifts \tilde{f}_0 under the Coleman transform (30). Thus $\alpha_0(\tilde{f}_0)$ is represented by

$$\Im\left(\frac{\partial g}{g}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}\right) = \Im\left(\partial\log(g)\mathbf{e}_{\chi}\right) = \partial\left(\Im\log g\right)\mathbf{e}_{\chi}$$

by (90). It is mapped into $H^1_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}(\mathcal{R}^+_K(\chi)^{\Psi=0})$ to the class of

$$\begin{split} (1-\varphi)\mathfrak{Z}\left(\frac{\partial g}{g}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}\right) &= \mathfrak{Z}(1-\varphi)\left(\partial \log(g)\mathbf{e}_{\chi}\right) \in \mathcal{R}_{K}^{+}(\chi)^{\Psi=0} \\ &= \mathfrak{Z}\left(\partial(1-\frac{\varphi}{q})(\log(g))\mathbf{e}_{\chi}\right) \\ &= \left(Tw_{\chi_{LT}}(\mathfrak{Z})\partial(1-\frac{\varphi}{q})(\log(g))\right)\mathbf{e}_{\chi} \\ &= \left(\partial\mathfrak{Z}(1-\frac{\varphi}{q})(\log(g))\right)\mathbf{e}_{\chi} \\ &= \partial\left((1-\frac{\varphi}{q})\mathfrak{Z}(\log(g))\mathbf{e}_{|x|}\right). \end{split}$$

Now we use the commutative diagram

$$\begin{array}{c|c} K & \stackrel{p_1}{\longleftarrow} D(\Gamma_L, K) & \stackrel{\mathfrak{M}_{|x|}}{\longrightarrow} \mathcal{R}_K^r(|x|)^{\Psi=0} \\ & & & \\ -\Omega & & & \\ & & & \\ -\Omega & & & \\ & & & \\ K & \stackrel{p_1}{\longleftarrow} D(\Gamma_L, K) & \stackrel{\mathfrak{M}_{\chi}}{\longrightarrow} \mathcal{R}_K^r(\chi)^{\Psi=0} \end{array}$$

to conclude by observing that the evaluation at **1** corresponds to setting T = 0 and that $\left(\left(1 - \frac{\varphi}{q}\right)\mathfrak{Z}(\log(g(T)))\right)_{|T=0} = \frac{q-1}{q}\left(\mathfrak{Z}(\log(g(T)))\right)_{|T=0}$.

Remark 8.17. The map $v \mapsto (1 - \frac{\varphi}{q})(\log(g_{v,u}(T)))$ generalizes Coleman's map as used in Kato's proof of the classical rank one case, cf. [54, (2.5)].

Lemma 8.18. With the notation in the proof of Lemma 8.16 we have

$$(\mathfrak{Z}_n(\log(g(T))))_{|T=0} = \mathcal{L}'_{\mathfrak{Z}_n}(1) = C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n).$$

Proof. Note that $g \in To_L[[T]]$. Writing $g = \sum_{i \ge 1} a_i T^i$ we see that for any $\gamma \in \Gamma_n$ we have

$$((\gamma - 1)\log(g(T)))_{|T=0} = \log(\frac{g([\chi_{LT}(\gamma)](T))}{g(T)})_{|T=0}$$

= $\log(\left(\frac{\sum_{i \ge 1} a_i \frac{([\chi_{LT}(\gamma)](T))^i}{T}}{\sum_{i \ge 1} a_i T^{i-1}}\right)_{|T=0}$
= $\log(\frac{a_1\chi_{LT}(\gamma)}{a_1}) = \log(\chi_{LT}(\gamma)).$

It follows that for elements $\lambda = \sum_i a_i(\gamma_i - 1)$ in the K-span S of $\gamma - 1, \gamma \in \Gamma_n \setminus \{1\}$, in $D(\Gamma_n, K)$ we have

$$(\lambda \log(g(T)))_{|T=0} = \sum_{i} a_i \log(\chi_{LT}(\gamma_i)) = \lambda(\log(\chi_{LT})) = \mathcal{L}'_{\lambda}(\mathbf{1}),$$

because $\sum_{i} a_i(\gamma_i - 1) = \sum_{i} a_i \gamma_i - (\sum_{i} a_i) 1$ and $\log(\chi_{LT}(1)) = 0$. Since \mathfrak{Z}_n belongs to the closure of S the claim follows by continuity. \Box

Now we define a basis $(f_{1,1}, f_{1,2})$ of $H^1_{\Psi_L, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$ and f_2 of $H^2_{\Psi_L, D(\Gamma_L, K)}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$ via²⁹

$$\alpha_1(f_{1,i}) = \tilde{f}_{1,i} \text{ for } i = 1,2 \text{ and } \alpha_2(f_2) = \tilde{f}_2.$$
 (120)

Combining (116), (118) and (120) with Lemmata 8.16, 8.18 we obtain

Corollary 8.19. $\bar{\Theta}(\chi)((f_{1,1} \wedge f_{1,2}) \otimes f_2^*) = -\Omega \frac{q-1}{q} C_g(\mathfrak{Z}_n) C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n) \mathbf{e}_{\chi} = -\Omega \mathbf{e}_{\chi}.$

Now we shall compare this to the *de Rham* ϵ -isomorphism, i.e., mainly to the map $\Theta(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$, because

$$\Gamma(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)) = \Omega^{-1} \tag{121}$$

91

)

and $\Theta_{F,dR,u}(\mathcal{R}_F(\chi)): \mathbf{d}_K(\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\mathcal{R}(\chi))) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{K,2}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$ corresponds to the isomorphism

$$\mathcal{L}_{K}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)) = K\mathbf{e}_{\chi} \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)) = K\frac{1}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}, a\mathbf{e}_{\chi} \mapsto \frac{a}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}$$
(122)

as $\tilde{\varepsilon}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi), u) = 1$ due to χ being crystalline.

By the long exact sequence (66) the map $\Theta(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$ is induced from the following isomorphisms and exact sequences

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)) \xrightarrow{1-\varphi_L} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)), i.e., \ K \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \xrightarrow{1-\frac{1}{q}} K \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi},$$
(123)

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dR}}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)) \xrightarrow{\exp_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)}} H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))_f^{\Gamma_L} \xrightarrow{\Upsilon'_f} H^1_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))_f^{\Gamma_L}$$
(124)

²⁹Nakamura adds here the factor $\pm \frac{p}{(p-1)\log(\chi_{cyc}(\gamma))}$ in front of the $\alpha_i!$

(with Υ'_f induced by Υ' in Remark 4.18)

$$H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi))^{\Gamma_{L}}/H^{1}_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi))^{\Gamma_{L}}_{f} \xrightarrow{\bar{x} \mapsto \{y \mapsto \langle (\Upsilon')^{-1}(x), y \rangle_{\mathcal{R}(\chi)}\}} (H^{1}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathcal{R}_{K})^{\Gamma_{L}})^{*} \xrightarrow{(\exp_{f,\mathcal{R}_{K}})^{*}} \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_{K})^{*}$$
(125)

and

$$\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K)^* \cong \mathrm{H}^2_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))^{\Gamma_L} \xrightarrow{\bar{x} \mapsto \{y \mapsto \langle (\Upsilon')^{-1}(x), y \rangle_{\mathcal{R}(\chi)}\}} (H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K)^{\Gamma_L})^*, \qquad (126)$$

which is dual to the natural isomorphism $H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K)^{\Gamma_L} \cong \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K), 1 \mapsto d_0 := 1 \in K = \mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{cris}}(\mathcal{R}_K)$. We define basis e_0 and $(e_{1,1}, e_{1,2})$ of $H^0_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K)^{\Gamma_L}$ and $H^1_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K)^{\Gamma_L}$, respectively, as follows:³⁰

$$e_0 := 1 \in \mathcal{R}_K, \ e_{1,1} := [(1,0)], \ e_{1,2} := [(0,1)].$$

Lemma 8.20.

- (i) $\exp_{f,\mathcal{R}_K}(d_0) = e_{1,1}$
- (ii) $\Upsilon'_f \circ \exp_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)}(t_{LT}^{-1}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}) = \frac{q-1}{q}f_{1,1}$
- (iii) Using the pairing

$$\{\!\{-,-\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)} \colon H^i_{\Psi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)) \times H^{2-i}_{\varphi,\mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K) \to K$$

from Remark 4.18 we have

$$\{\!\{f_{1,2}, e_{1,1}\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)} = 1, \quad \{\!\{f_{1,1}, e_{1,1}\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)} = 0, \\ \{\!\{f_{1,2}, e_{1,2}\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)} = 0, \quad \{\!\{f_{1,1}, e_{1,2}\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)} = 1, \\ \{\!\{f_{2}, e_{0}\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)} = -1.$$

(iv) $(\exp_{f,\mathcal{R}_K})^*(\langle (\Upsilon')^{-1}(f_{1,2}), -\rangle_{\mathcal{R}(\chi)}) = d_0^* \in \mathbf{D}_{cris}(\mathcal{R}_K)^*$, where the pairing $\langle -, -\rangle_{\mathcal{R}(\chi)}$ had been introduced in Theorem 4.16.

Proof. (i) follows from Proposition 5.9(ii) by taking $\tilde{x} = 1$. For (ii) we apply Proposition 5.9 (i) with $\tilde{x} = \frac{f}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \in \mathcal{R}_K(\chi)[\frac{1}{t_{LT}}]$, where f lies in \mathcal{R}_K^+ such that $f(u_n) = \frac{1}{\pi_L^n}$ for any $n \ge 0$. The existence of such f follows from the analogue of (42) over the ring \mathcal{R}_K^+

$$\mathcal{R}_K^+/t_{LT} \cong \prod_{n \ge 0} L(u_n), \bar{f} \mapsto (f(u_n))_{n \ge 0}$$

Moreover, \tilde{x} satisfies

$$\iota_n(\tilde{x}) - \tilde{x} \in \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$$

³⁰In order to normalize $e_{1,2}$, i.e., to make it independent of the choice of \mathfrak{Z}_n , one would need the factor $C_{Tr}(\mathfrak{Z}_n)$ from (20), but for our calculations this is not needed. Since in our choice for the generalized Herr complex the order of the operators Z and $\varphi - 1$ (or $\Psi - 1$) is the opposite compared to Nakamura's version, our indexing of the basis elements differs from Nakamura's!

for all $n \ge 1$, because

$$\iota_n(\frac{f}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}) \equiv \pi_L^n \frac{f(u_n)}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} = \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \mod \mathbf{D}^+_{\mathrm{dif},n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$$

by Remark 3.14. Therefore the conditions of Proposition 5.9(i) are satisfied and hence we conclude that

$$\exp_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)}(t_{LT}^{-1}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}) = \left[(\varphi - 1)(\tilde{x}), \mathfrak{Z}_n(\tilde{x})\right] \in H^1_{\varphi, \mathfrak{Z}_n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))$$

and

$$\Upsilon'_{f} \circ \exp_{\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)}(t_{LT}^{-1}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}) = \left[-\Psi(\varphi-1)(\tilde{x}), \mathfrak{Z}_{n}(\tilde{x})\right] \in H^{1}_{\Psi, \mathfrak{Z}_{n}}(\mathcal{R}_{K}(\chi)).$$

Hence it suffices to show that

$$Res\left(\frac{3_n f}{t_{LT}} d\log_{LT}\right) = 0 \tag{127}$$

and

$$Res_{Z}\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}d\log_{LT}\right) = -\frac{q-1}{q},$$
(128)

because
$$-\Psi(\varphi-1)\left(\frac{f}{t_{LT}}\mathbf{e}_{\chi}\right) = -\frac{q}{\pi_{L}}\Psi\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}\right)\mathbf{e}_{\chi}$$
 and
 $Res_{Z}\left(\Psi\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}\right)d\log_{LT}\right) = \frac{\pi_{L}}{q}Res_{Z}\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}d\log_{LT}\right)$

by [46, Lem. 4.5.1 (iv)]. For (127) one shows first the analogous statement for $\gamma - 1$, $\gamma \in \Gamma_L$, instead of \mathfrak{Z}_n by similar arguments and then concludes by continuity. For (128) we calculate

$$\begin{split} Res_{Z}\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}d\log_{LT}\right) &= Res_{t_{LT}}\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}dt_{LT}\right) \\ &= Res_{t_{LT}}\left(\frac{\frac{\varphi}{q}(f)}{t_{LT}}dt_{LT}\right) - Res_{t_{LT}}\left(\frac{f}{t_{LT}}dt_{LT}\right) \\ &= \left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q}\right)_{|t_{LT}=0} - (f)_{|t_{LT}=0} \\ &= \left(\frac{\varphi(f)}{q}\right)_{|Z=0} - (f)_{|Z=0} \\ &= \frac{1-q}{q}f(0) = -\frac{q-1}{q}, \end{split}$$

where for the first equation the reasoning is as follows: since $f(0) \neq 0$ the expression on the left-hand side has a simple pole at Z = 0. The residue formula for simple poles gives us $\operatorname{Res}_{Z}\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}g_{LT}dZ\right) = \left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f(Z)}{g_{LT}(Z)}g_{LT}(Z)\right)_{|Z=0} = \operatorname{Res}_{t_{LT}}\left(\frac{(\frac{\varphi}{q}-1)f}{t_{LT}}dt_{LT}\right).$

(iii) follows by direct computation using the formulae of Remark 4.18:

$$\{\!\{f_{1,2}, e_{1,1}\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)} = -\operatorname{Res}((\lambda^\iota 1)(\frac{\partial g}{g}\mathbf{e}_{\chi})) = -p_1(\lambda^\iota)\operatorname{Res}(\frac{\partial g}{g}(\lambda d\log_{Lt})) = 1$$

upon noting that $f_{1,2} = [(0, \frac{\partial g}{g} \mathbf{e}_{\chi})]$ by the proof and with notation of Lemma 8.16. Take $f_{1,1} = [(\lambda_1 \mathbf{e}_{\chi}, \lambda_2 \mathbf{e}_{\chi})]$. Then

$$\{\!\!\{f_{1,1}, e_{1,1}\}\!\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)} = -Res((\lambda^{\iota}1)(\lambda_2 \mathbf{e}_{\chi})) = -p_1(\lambda^{\iota})Res(\lambda_2 d\log_{LT}) = 0$$

and, for λ satisfying $[-1](\mathfrak{Z}_n) = \mathfrak{Z}_n^{\iota} = \lambda \mathfrak{Z}_n$,

$$\{\!\{f_{1,1}, e_{1,2}\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)} = Res(1(\lambda_1 \mathbf{e}_{\chi})) = Res(\lambda_1 d\log_{LT}) = 1$$

by definition of $f_{1,1}$. Finally, writing $f_2 = \lambda_3 \mathbf{e}_{\chi}$ we have

$$\{\!\{f_2, e_0\}\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)} = \operatorname{Res}(1(\lambda f_2)) = \operatorname{Res}((\lambda^{\iota} 1)(f_2)) = p_1(\lambda^{\iota})\operatorname{Res}(\lambda_3 d \log_{LT}) = -1$$

(iv) follows from (i) and (iii) using (28), i.e., $\langle (\Upsilon')^{-1}(f_{1,2}), - \rangle_{\mathcal{R}(\chi)} = \{\!\!\{f_{1,2}, -\}\!\!\}_{\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)}$. \Box

Combining the previous lemma with (123), (124), (125), (126) we obtain

Corollary 8.21. $\Theta(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi))((f_{1,1} \wedge f_{1,2}) \otimes f_2^*) = -\frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} \in K \frac{1}{t_{LT}} \mathbf{e}_{\chi} = \mathbf{D}_{dR}(\mathcal{R}_K(\chi)).$

Together with Corollary 8.19 and (121),(122) this proves property (vi) for the exceptional case.

Appendix A. Density Argument

When verifying that $\varepsilon_{K,u}(M)$ satisfies a given property we frequently require a density argument. This is formally justified as follows: We reinterpret a given property as a commutative diagram in the category of graded line bundles (hence involving only isomorphisms). E.g. for the property (iii) of Conjecture 7.6 one takes the diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{1}_{K} \xrightarrow{\varepsilon_{K,u}(M)} \Delta(M) \\ \downarrow^{\mathrm{id}} \bigvee_{k \in K, a \cdot u} (M) \\ \mathbf{1}_{K} \xrightarrow{\varepsilon_{K,a \cdot u}(M)} \Delta(M). \end{array}$$

The commutativity of this diagram for a given property P can be reinterpreted as the automorphism P(M) of $\mathbf{1}_K$, which is obtained by going around the diagram, taking the constant value 1. In this section we will construct a (reduced) rigid analytic space \mathcal{T}_{an} over the normal hull E of L, whose K'-points parameterise L-analytic (φ_L, Γ_L)-modules attached to characters $\delta \colon L \to K'^{\times}$ such that the map $M \mapsto P(M)$ is a map of rigid analytic spaces

$$\mathcal{T}_{an} \to \mathbb{G}_m^{an}$$

This is the same thing as a global section of $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{T}_{an}}^{\times}$. Since \mathcal{T}_{an} is reduced the vanishing of a global section (in our case $M \mapsto P(M) - 1$) can be checked on a Zariski dense subset

(essentially by definition as we will see below). Let \mathcal{W} (resp. \mathcal{T}) be the rigid spaces representing the functors

$$\mathcal{W}(X) = \operatorname{Hom}_{cts}(o_L^{\times}, \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)^{\times})$$

resp.

$$\mathcal{T}(X) = \operatorname{Hom}_{cts}(L^{\times}, \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)^{\times}).$$

For the representability of the first functor see [10, Lemma 2]. The representability of the second functor can be seen by fixing a uniformiser, which provides us with an isomorphism $\mathcal{T} \cong \mathbb{G}_m \times \mathcal{W}$ and we denote by \mathcal{W}_{an} the subspace of locally *L*-analytic characters inside \mathcal{W} , where by convention we call a character **locally analytic** if the composite with the restriction map to $\mathcal{O}(Y)$ is *L*-analytic for any affinoid $Y \subset X$ (this makes sense because $\mathcal{O}(Y)$ is a Banach space). Similarly we define \mathcal{T}_{an} . Since o_L^{\times} is open in L^{\times} , we conclude that a character $\delta \in \mathcal{T}$ is *L*-analytic if and only if its projection to \mathcal{W} is *L*-analytic. Analogously we get an isomorphism (depending on the choice of uniformiser) $\mathcal{T}_{an} \cong \mathbb{G}_m \times \mathcal{W}_{an}$. The representability of \mathcal{W}_{an} is shown in [19, Proposition 6.4.5]. Recall that a character is locally *L*-analytic if and only if its differential at 1 is *L*-linear. A character $\delta : o_L^{\times} \to \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X^{\times})$ (with *X* affinoid over a Galois closure *E* of *L*) can be written (locally around 1) as

$$\delta(x) = \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbb{N}^{\Sigma}} a_{\mathbf{n}} (x-1)^{\mathbf{n}},$$

with some $a_{\mathbf{n}} \in \Gamma(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$, where Σ is the set of \mathbb{Q}_p -homomorphisms $\sigma \colon L \to E$ and $(x-1)^{\mathbf{n}}$ is defined as $\prod_{\sigma \in \Sigma} \sigma(x-1)^{n_{\sigma}}$ where $\mathbf{n} = (n_{\sigma})_{\sigma}$. The partial derivative at x = 1 in the direction of $\sigma \in \Sigma$, i.e., the coefficient $a_{e_{\sigma}}$ of the power series at the σ -unit-vector is called the σ -part of the generalised Hodge-Tate weight of δ .

Remark A.1. A character $\delta \in \mathcal{W}$ is *L*-analytic if and only if $a_{e_{\sigma}} = 0$ for every $\sigma \neq id$.

Proof. This is essentially [5, Remark 2.7]. Note that a character is *L*-analytic if and only if 1 is an *L*-analytic vector for the corresponding representation. (Loc. cit.) uses the logarithm as a chart around $1 \in o_L^{\times}$ rather than the map $x \mapsto x - 1$. Since $\log_{\mathbb{G}_m}(T) = T + \ldots$ the coefficients in total degree 1 are unaffected by the change of charts. This means that our $a_{e_{\sigma}}$ agrees with $\nabla_{\sigma}(1)$ in (loc. cit.).

Recall (cf. [1, Chapter 3]) that a subset Z of a rigid analytic space X is called **Zariskidense** if the only reduced analytic subset containing Z is X_{red} . For a reduced Stein space this is equivalent to requiring that an analytic function vanishing along Z is identically zero. An illustrating example is the set $p\mathbb{N} \subset \mathbb{B}^{[0,1)}$. It is Zariski dense because a function vanishing on $p\mathbb{N}$ has infinitely many zeroes inside the affinoids $\mathbb{B}^{[0,r]}$ and thus vanishes identically along an admissible cover. For $n \gg 0$ the group $U = \Gamma_n$ of *n*-units is an open subgroup of o_L^{\times} isomorphic to o_L . Recall that by [42] the corresponding character variety $\mathfrak{X} := \mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_n}$ is a smooth one-dimensional quasi-Stein space. For such spaces it is known (cf. [7, Section 1.1]) that the divisor of an analytic function has finite support in every affinoid subdomain and a similar argument as before shows, that a set having infinite intersection with infinitely many members of a given increasing family of affinoids $(\mathfrak{X}_m)_{m\in\mathbb{N}}$ covering \mathfrak{X} is automatically Zariski dense. Note that we have a canonical restriction map

$$\mathcal{W}_{an} \to \mathfrak{X}_{an}$$

which is finite and flat.

Theorem A.2. If e < p-1 then the set $W_{int} = \{x^d \mid d \in \mathbb{N}\}$ is Zariski dense in \mathcal{W}_{an} . If $e \ge p-1$ we have that the set $\{\chi \in \mathcal{W}_{an} \mid \chi_{|U} = x^d\}$ is Zariski dense in \mathcal{W}_{an} .

Proof. We first consider the restriction of x^d to the subgroup Γ_n as above. Recall that \mathfrak{X} is covered by the neighbourhoods $\mathfrak{X}(r)$ consisting of characters taking values inside the disc $|z-1| \leq r$ Using the fact that for any element of $x \in o_L^{\times}$ we know that x^{q-1} is a 1-unit and $x^{(q-1)p^N}$ for $N \gg 0$ is close to 1 we conclude that $x^{(q-1)p^m}$ for $m \geq N$ are an infinite family of distinct points inside $\mathfrak{X}(r)$ for $N \gg 0$. If $e(L/\mathbb{Q}_p) < p-1$ we can decompose $o_L^{\times} \cong \kappa^{\times} \times (1 + \pi_L o_L)$. This allows us to cover \mathcal{W}_{an} by sets of the form $\omega^j \mathfrak{X}(r)$, with ω the composition of the projection mod π and the Teichmüller character. Since the powers of x intersect every ω^{j} -component infinitely many times we can conclude from the preceding reasoning, that W_{int} is Zariski-dense. In the general case we consider the finite flat restriction map. Passing to affinoids we first observe that Zariski density inside an affinoid Sp(A) in the sense above is equivalent to Zariski density in the scheme $\operatorname{Spec}(A)$ since affinoids are Jacobson. Furthermore, because affinoids are noetherian, we can conclude that the restriction of the map $\rho: \mathcal{W}_{an} \to \mathfrak{X}$ to a suitable family of affinoids is finitely presented and flat (in the ring-theoretic sense) and hence (universally) open with respect to the Zariski topology. The claim follows from the preceding density statement because openness implies that the preimage of a dense subset of \mathfrak{X} is dense inside \mathcal{W}_{an} . Arguing as in the first part, we can show that the image of W_{int} inside \mathfrak{X} is dense and hence also $\rho^{-1}(\rho(W_{int})) = \{\chi \in \mathcal{W}_{an} \mid \chi_{|U} = x^d\}.$

Remark A.3. Let F'/L be a finite subextension of K and fix some $\delta \in \Sigma_{an}(F')$. The map $M \mapsto P(M)$ (for a given property P) corresponds to a unique section of $\Gamma(\mathcal{W}_{an}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{W}_{an}})^{\times}$, where we identify \mathcal{W}_{an} with the space of analytic twists of δ .

Proof. We will explain the argument for property (iii). The other properties are treated similarly. We consider the isomorphism

$$\varepsilon_{D(\Gamma_L,K),u}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M_K)): \mathbf{1}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)} \xrightarrow{\cong} \Delta_{\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L}}(\mathbf{Dfm}(M_K))$$

from Theorem 8.6. The validity of property (iii) amounts to the commutativity of the diagram

Since all arrows are isomorphisms, going around the diagram clockwise (starting at $\mathbf{1}_{D(\Gamma_L,K)}$) amounts to an automorphism of $D(\Gamma_L,K)$, or in other words, an invertible

global section of \mathfrak{X}_{Γ_L} . The isomorphism $\Gamma_L \cong o_L^{\times}$ induces an isomorphism $\mathfrak{X}_{\Gamma_L} \cong \mathcal{W}_{an}$. Hence we get an invertible global section \mathcal{P} of \mathcal{W}_{an} . This allows us to interpret the validity of property (iii) for every twist $M_K(\delta)$ with $\delta \in \mathcal{W}_{an}$ as the section \mathcal{P} of \mathcal{W}_{an} constructed above specialising to 1 at every such δ .

Corollary A.4. The set

 $S := \{(\lambda, \delta_0) \in \mathcal{T}_{an}(K') = \mathbb{G}_m(K') \times \mathcal{W}_{an}(K') \mid K'/K \text{ finite}, \delta_\lambda \delta_0 \text{ generic and } (\delta_0)_{\mid U} \text{ de } Rham \}$ is Zariski dense.

Proof. Note that the set of de Rham characters contains the set of characters which restrict to a power of x on U and is hence dense in \mathcal{W}_{an} . As a conclusion the analogously defined set without the genericity condition is dense. For every d there is precisely one λ such that $\delta_{\lambda} x^d$ is non-generic. It is not difficult to see that the set S remains dense. \Box

To restrict some considerations to (φ_L, Γ_L) -modules arising as a base change from a finite extension of L we introduce the following notion.

Definition A.5. A character $\rho: o_L^{\times} \to \mathbb{C}_p$ is called **classical**, if its image is contained in $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_p}$. Analogously a character $L^{\times} \to \mathbb{C}_p$ is called **classical**, if it takes values in $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_p}$.

Remark A.6.

- (i) The image of a classical character $\rho: o_L^{\times} \to \mathbb{C}_p$ is contained in some finite extension F of \mathbb{Q}_p .
- (ii) A character is classical if and only if its restriction to some open subgroup U takes values inside $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_p}$.

Proof. Since o_L^{\times} is topologically finitely generated we can see that the image of some set of topological generators is contained inside F^{\times} for a suitable finite extension F of \mathbb{Q}_p . Moreover, by compactness of o_L^{\times} , its image is contained inside the maximal compact subgroup $o_F^{\times} \subseteq F^{\times}$. Now suppose $\rho(U) \subset F$ for some open subgroup $U \subset o_L^{\times}$. Let $\gamma \in o_L^{\times}$, then $\gamma^{[o_L^{\times}:U]} \in U$ and hence $\rho(\gamma)$ is algebraic over F. Setting $F' = F(\rho(\gamma), \gamma \in \mathfrak{R})$ for a system of representatives $\mathfrak{R} \subset o_L^{\times}$ of o_L^{\times}/U we can see that the image of ρ is contained in F'.

Lemma A.7. Let $\delta: L^{\times} \to K^{\times}$ be a de Rham (L-analytic) character, i.e., such that $\mathcal{R}_{K}(\delta)$ is de Rham in the sense of section 5.4. Then $\delta(o_{L}^{\times}) \subset \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{p}}$.

Proof. Let $n \gg 0$. Note that $\mathbf{D}_{\mathrm{dif},n}(\mathcal{R}_K(\delta))$ embeds Γ_L -equivariantly into $\prod_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}(L_n\otimes_L Kt^j_{LT}(\delta))$ and the latter is Γ_n -equivariantly isomorphic to $\prod_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}(\prod_{l=1}^{[L_n:L]}Kt^j_{LT}(\delta))$. The de Rham condition hence forces that δ agrees with χ^j_{LT} for some (unique) j when restricted to Γ_n . As a consequence the restriction $\delta_{|_{o_r^{\times}}}$ is classical.

Remark A.8. The proof of the previous Lemma shows that any de Rham *L*-analytic character $\delta: L^{\times} \to K^{\times}$ is of the form

$$\delta = \delta_{lc} x^k$$

for some $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ and some locally constant character $\delta_{lc} : L^{\times} \to K^{\times}$. Vice versa any character of this form is obviously de Rham *L*-analytic.

Corollary A.9. Using the notation from A.4 the subset S' of S consisting of classical points is Zariski dense.

Proof. This follows from the following easy observations: The set of characters whose restriction to U is of the form x^d is classical and the subset of \mathbb{G}_m defined by $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_p}^{\times}$ both are Zariski dense.

Acknowledgements. We are grateful to Léo Poyeton for discussions about analytic B-pairs and to Kentaro Nakamura for answering generously questions concerning his work. The project has been funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) under TRR 326, *Geometry and Arithmetic of Uniformized Structures*, project-ID 444845124.

Competing interests. The authors have no competing interests to declare.

References

- BELLAÏCHE J AND CHENEVIER G (2009) Families of Galois representations and Selmer groups. Astérisque 324, xii+314.
- BENOIS D AND BERGER L (2008) Théorie d'Iwasawa des représentations cristallines. II. Comment. Math. Helv. 83(3), 603–677.
- [3] BERGER L (2002) Représentations p-adiques et équations différentielles. Invent. Math. 148(2), 219–284.
- [4] BERGER L (2008) Équations différentielles p-adiques et (φ, N)-modules filtrés. Asterisque 319, 13–38.
- [5] BERGER L (2016) Multivariable (φ, Γ)-modules and locally analytic vectors. Duke Math. J. **165**(18), 3567–3595.
- [6] BERGER L AND FOURQUAUX L (2017) Iwasawa theory and F-analytic Lubin-Tate (ϕ , Γ)-modules. *Doc. Math.* **22**, 999–1030.
- [7] BERGER L, SCHNEIDER P AND XIE B (2020) Rigid character groups, Lubin-Tate theory, and (φ, Γ) -modules. *Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.* **263**(1275), v+79.
- BOXALL JL (1986) p-adic interpolation of logarithmic derivatives associated to certain Lubin–Tate formal groups. Annales de l'institut Fourier 36(3), 1–27.
- BRINON O AND CONRAD B (2009) Notes on p-adic Hodge theory. Notes from the CMI Summer School Preprint. https://math.stanford.edu/~conrad/papers/notes.pdf.
- BUZZARD K (2004) On p-adic families of automorphic forms. In Modular curves and abelian varieties. Birkhäuser, Base, 23–44.
- [11] CHENEVIER G (2013) Sur la densité des représentations cristallines de Gal $(\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_p/\mathbb{Q}_p)$. Math. Ann. 355(4), 1469–1525.
- [12] CHERBONNIER F AND COLMEZ P (1999) Théorie d'Iwasawa des représentations p-adiques d'un corps local. Journal of the American Mathematical Society 12(1), 241–268.
- [13] COLMEZ P (1999) Représentations cristallines et représentations de hauteur finie. J. reine angew. Math., 514, 119–143.
- [14] COLMEZ P (2002) Espaces de banach de dimension finie. J. Inst. Math. Jussieu 1, 331–439.

- [15] COLMEZ P (2016) Représentations localement analytiques de $GL_2(\mathbb{Q}_p)$ et (φ, Γ) -modules. Representation Theory **20**, 187–248.
- [16] DAIGLE J AND FLACH M (2016) On the local Tamagawa number conjecture for Tate motives over tamely ramified fields. Algebra Number Theory 10(6), 1221–1275.
- [17] DAMRICH S (2018) Epsilon-Isomorphisms and Twists. Master thesis, Mathematisches Institut, Universität Heidelberg.
- [18] DELIGNE P (1973) Les constantes des équations fonctionnelles des fonctions L. In Modular functions of one variable, II (Proc. Internat. Summer School, Univ. Antwerp, Antwerp, 1972), Lecture Notes in Math. Vol. 349. Springer, Berlin-New York, 1973, 501–597.
- [19] EMERTON M (2017) Locally analytic vectors in representations of locally p-adic analytic groups. Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 248(1175), iv+158.
- [20] FONTAINE JM AND OUYANG Y (2022) Theory of *p*-adic Galois representations. Preprint. http://staff.ustc.edu.cn/~yiouyang/galoisrep.pdf.
- [21] FOURQUAUX L (2015) Logarithme de Perrin-Riou pour des extensions associées à un groupe de Lubin-Tate. PhD thesis, Université Paris 6. In condensed form: https://math.lionel.fourquaux.org/publications/logpr.pdf.
- [22] FOURQUAUX L AND XIE B (2013) Triangulable o_F -analytic (φ_q, Γ)-modules of rank 2. Algebra & Number Theory 7(10), 2545–2592.
- [23] FUKAYA T AND KATO K (2006) A formulation of conjectures on p-adic zeta functions in non-commutative Iwasawa theory. Proceedings of the St. Petersburg Mathematical Society, Vol. XII, AMS Transl. Ser. 2 219, 1–86.
- [24] HAZEWINKEL M (1978) Formal Groups and Applications. Academic Press, London.
- [25] HERR L (2001) Une approche nouvelle de la dualité locale de Tate. Mathematische Annalen 320(2), 307–337.
- [26] IOVITA A AND ZAHARESCU A (1995) Completions of rat-valued fields of rational functions. Journal of Number Theory 50(2), 202–205.
- [27] KATO K (1993) Lectures on the approach to Iwasawa theory for Hasse-Weil L-functions via B_{dR}. I. In Arithmetic algebraic geometry (Trento, 1991), Vol. 1553 of Lecture Notes in Math. Springer, Berlin, 50–163.
- [28] KEDLAYA K, POTTHARST J AND XIAO L (2014) Cohomology of arithmetic families of (φ, Γ) -modules. J. Amer. Math. Soc. **27**(4), 1043–1115.
- [29] KEDLAYA KS AND LIU R (2015) Relative p-adic Hodge theory: foundations. Astérisque 371, 239.
- [30] KISIN M AND REN W (2009) Galois representations and Lubin-Tate groups. Doc. Math. 14, 441–461.
- [31] KOHLHAASE J (2011) The cohomology of locally analytic representations. J. Reine Angew. Math. 651, 187–240.
- [32] LANG S (1990) Cyclotomic Fields I and II. Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer New York.
- [33] LIU R (2008) Cohomology and duality for (ϕ, Γ) -modules over the Robba ring. Int. Math. Res. Not. IMRN **2007**(3), 32.
- [34] LOEFFLER D, VENJAKOB O AND ZERBES S (2015) Local epsilon isomorphisms. Kyoto J. Math. 55(1), 63–127.
- [35] NAKAMURA K (2014) Iwasawa theory of de Rham (φ, Γ)-modules over the Robba ring. J. Inst. Math. Jussieu **13**(1), 65–118.
- [36] NAKAMURA K (2017) A generalization of Kato's local ε -conjecture for (φ, Γ) -modules over the Robba ring. Algebra Number Theory **11**(2), 319–404.
- [37] PEREZ-GARCIA C AND SCHIKHOF W (2010) Locally Convex Spaces over Non-Archimedean Valued Fields. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (UK).

- [38] PORAT G (2020) Lubin-Tate theory and overconvergent Hilbert modular forms of low weight. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11856-022-2317-3.
- [39] POYETON L (2023) F-analytic B-pairs. Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society 151(06), 2399–2415.
- [40] SCHNEIDER P (2002) Nonarchimedean Functional Analysis. Springer, Heidelberg.
- [41] SCHNEIDER P (2017) Galois representations and (φ, Γ) -modules, Vol. 164 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (UK).
- [42] SCHNEIDER P AND TEITELBAUM J (2001) *p*-adic Fourier theory. *Documenta Math.* **6**, 447–481.
- [43] SCHNEIDER P AND TEITELBAUM J (2003) Algebras of p-adic distributions and admissible representations. Invent. Math. 153, 145–196.
- [44] SCHNEIDER P AND TEITELBAUM J (2005) Duality for admissible locally analytic representations. Representation Theory 9, 297–326.
- [45] SCHNEIDER P AND VENJAKOB O (2015) Coates-Wiles homomorphisms and Iwasawa cohomology for Lubin-Tate extensions. In *Elliptic Curves, Modular Forms and Iwasawa Theory-Conference in honour of the 70th birthday of John Coates.* Springer, Heidelberg, 401–468.
- [46] SCHNEIDER P AND VENJAKOB O (2020) Reciprocity laws for (φ, Γ) -modules over Lubin-Tate extensions, 2020.
- [47] SCHNEIDER P AND VENJAKOB O (2023) Comparing categories of Lubin-Tate (φ_L, Γ_L)modules. *Results Math.* **78**(6), 230, 36.
- [48] T. Stacks project authors (2018) The stacks project. https://stacks.math.columbia.edu.
- [49]Steingart R (2019)Frobeniusregularisierung Limites L-kristalliner und Darstellungen. Master thesis. Universität Heidelberg. Mathematisches Institut. Heidelberg. Available Online https://www.mathi.uniheidelberg.de/~venjakob/diplom/steingart.pdf.
- [50] STEINGART R (2024) Finiteness of analytic cohomology of Lubin-Tate (φ_L , Γ_L)-modules. Journal of Number Theory **263**, 24–78.
- [51] STEINGART R (2024) Iwasawa cohomology of analytic (φ_L , Γ_L)-modules. Acta Arithmetica **216**(2), 123–176.
- [52] TATE JT (1977) Number theoretic background. In Automorphic forms, representations and L-functions, Vol. XXXIII of Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 3–26. Proceedings of the symposium held at Oregon State Univ. Corvallis, Ore., 1977.
- [53] THOMAS O (2019) On Analytic and Iwasawa Cohomology. PhD thesis, Universität Heidelberg, Mathematisches Institut, Heidelberg.
- [54] VENJAKOB O (2013) On Kato's local ε-isomorphism conjecture for rank-one Iwasawa modules. Algebra Number Theory 7(10), 2369–2416.
- [55] VENJAKOB O (2014) A note on Determinant functors and Spectral Sequences. Münster J. Math. 7(1), 345–362.
- [56] WEIBEL C (1994) An introduction to homological algebra, Vol. 38 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- [57] WITZELSPERGER M (2020) Eine Kategorienäquivalenz zwischen Darstellungen und (φ, Γ) -Moduln über dem Robba-Ring. Master thesis, Universität Heidelberg, Mathematisches Institut, Heidelberg.